

Adani Mining Pty Ltd

adani

Adani Mining Pty Ltd

Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project: Mine Technical Report Mine Water Quality 25215-D-RP-0005

> 15 November 2012 Revision 2









This Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project Water Quality Report ('Report'): has been prepared by GHD Pty Ltd ("GHD") on behalf of and for Adani Mining Pty Ltd ("Adani") in accordance with an agreement between GHD and Adani.

The Report may only be used and relied on by Adani for the purpose of informing environmental assessments and planning approvals for the proposed Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project (Purpose) and may not be used by, or relied on by any person other than Adani.

The services undertaken by GHD in connection with preparing the Report were limited to those specifically detailed in Section 1 of the Report.

The Report is based on conditions encountered and information reviewed, including assumptions made by GHD, at the time of preparing the Report.

To the maximum extent permitted by law GHD expressly disclaims responsibility for or liability arising from:

- any error in, or omission in connection with assumptions, or
- reliance on the Report by a third party, or use of this Report other than for the Purpose.



Contents

Abbreviations and Glossary vi			
Executive Summary viii			
1.	Introduction		1-1
	1.1	Project Overview	1-1
	1.2	Assessment and Reporting Scope	1-3
	1.3	Surface Water Features in the Study Area	1-4
2.	Met	hods	2-1
	2.1	EPC 1690 Field Assessment	2-1
	2.2	Data Analysis	2-20
	2.3	Doongmabulla Springs Field Survey	2-20
3.	Rele	evant Legislation	3-1
	3.1	Overview	3-1
	3.2	Commonwealth Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999	3-1
	3.3	Queensland Legislation	3-2
4.	Exis	ting Environment	4-1
	4.1	Environmental Values and Water Quality Objectives	4-1
	4.2	Weather Observations	4-9
	4.3	EPC 1690 Water Quality	4-11
	4.4	Physical Parameters	4-11
	4.5	EPC 1690 In-stream Sediment Quality	4-51
	4.6	Doongmabulla Springs Water Quality	4-56
	4.7	Existing Environment Summary	4-66
5.	5. Potential Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Construction Phase		5-1
	5.1	Introduction	5-1
	5.2	Clearing of Land	5-4
	5.3	Use of Water during Construction Activities	5-13
6.	 Potential Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Operation Phase 6 		

ii



	6.1	Introduction	6-1
	6.2 Clearing and Topographical Alteration of Land		6-3
	6.3	Operational Water Management	6-4
	6.4	Underground and Open Cut Mining	6-6
7.	Potential Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Decommissioning Phase 7		7-1
8.	Conclusion		8-1
9.	References		9-2

Table Index

Table 1-1	Table 1-1 Terms of Reference Cross Reference	
Table 2-1	Site Descriptions	2-4
Table 2-2	Basic and Broad Analytical Suites	2-16
Table 2-3	Summary of Field Assessment Effort	2-18
Table 2-4	Summary of Sampled Locations	2-21
Table 2-5	Summary of Sample Analysis – Doongmabulla Springs	2-23
Table 4-1	Environmental Values Applicable to the Study Area	4-1
Table 4-2	Water Quality Objectives Adopted for the Assessment	4-6
Table 4-3	Sediment Quality Objectives Adopted for the Assessment	4-9
Table 4-4	Turbidity (NTU) Summary Statistics	4-13
Table 4-5	Dissolved Oxygen (per cent saturation) Summary Statistics	4-17
Table 4-6	pH Summary Statistics	4-21
Table 4-7	Temperature (°C) Summary Statistics	4-24
Table 4-8	Electrical Conductivity (μ S/cm) Summary Statistics	4-28
Table 4-9	Maximum Values of Major Ion Concentrations	
	(mg/L)	4-32
Table 4-10	Total Nitrogen (μ g/L) Summary Statistics	4-34
Table 4-11	Total Phosphorus (mg/L) Summary Statistics	4-38
Table 4-12	Reactive Phosphorus (mg/L) Summary Statistics	4-39
Table 4-13	Chlorophyll a (mg/m ³) Summary Statistics	4-42
Table 4-14	Faecal Coliform (cfu/100 ml) Summary Statistics	4-45
Table 4-15	Metal Summary Statistics (mg/L) for Carmichael River Sites (Sites 1 – 4)	4-47



Metal Summary Statistics (mg/L) for Still Water		
Body Sites (Cabbage Tree Creek (Sites 5) and		
Farm Dams (Sites 6 – 9))	4-49	
Metal and Metalloid Concentrations (mg/kg) in		
Sediment during July Sampling	4-55	
Sampling Observations, June 2012	4-58	
Assessment of Data Exceedances of Nominated		
Water Quality Objectives	4-69	
Potential Contaminants for Which Site Specific		
Release Limits Should be Established	6-8	
	Metal Summary Statistics (mg/L) for Still Water Body Sites (Cabbage Tree Creek (Sites 5) and Farm Dams (Sites 6 – 9)) Metal and Metalloid Concentrations (mg/kg) in Sediment during July Sampling Sampling Observations, June 2012 Assessment of Data Exceedances of Nominated Water Quality Objectives Potential Contaminants for Which Site Specific Release Limits Should be Established	

Figure Index

Figure 1-1	Project Location	1-2
Figure 1-2	Surface Water Quality Study Area	1-6
Figure 2-1	Field Assessment Sampling Sites	2-3
Figure 2-2	Visited Spring Locations	2-22
Figure 4-1	Tiered Approach to Water Quality Management Relevant to the Study Area	4-4
Figure 4-2	Rainfall Recorded Prior to and During Monitoring	4-10
Figure 4-3	Median Turbidity (NTU) Values for each Site through Time	4-14
Figure 4-4	Median Dissolved Oxygen (per cent saturation) Values for each Site through Time	4-18
Figure 4-5	Median pH Values for each Site through Time	4-22
Figure 4-6	Median Temperature (°C) Values for each Site through Time	4-25
Figure 4-7	Median Electrical Conductivity (μ S/cm) Values for each Site through Time	4-29
Figure 4-8	Piper Diagram of Major Ion Chemistry	4-33
Figure 4-9	Composition of Nitrogen Species (mg/L) for each Site through Time	4-36
Figure 4-10	Reactive Phosphorus (mg/L) Values for each Site through Time	4-40
Figure 4-11	Chlorophyll a (mg/m ³) Values for each Site through Time	4-43
Figure 4-12	Sediment Grain Size Results for each Site	4-51
Figure 4-13	Composition of Nitrogen Species (mg/L) for each Site	4-52
Figure 4-14	Total Phosphorus Concentrations for each Site	4-53

iv



Figure 4-15	Piper Plot, All Sampled Springs and Creeks (May and June 2012)	4-62
Figure 4-16	Piper Plot, Moses Spring Group	4-63
Figure 4-17	Piper Plot, Carmichael River	4-64
Figure 5-1	Construction Phase Footprint	5-2
Figure 5-2	Conceptual Diagram of Potential Construction	
	Phase Impacts	5-3
Figure 6-1	Operation Phase Footprint	6-2
Figure 6-2	Conceptual Diagram of Potential Operation Phase	
	Activities and Associated Impacts	6-3
Figure 6-3	Diversions of Watercourses	6-7

Plate Index

Plate 4-1 Evidence of Recent Flooding at the Carmichael		
	River (July 2011)	4-11
Plate 5-1	Brigalow Dam (Sept 2011)	5-5
Plate 5-2	North Creek (downstream of proposed construction	
	footprint) (Sept 2011)	5-5

Appendices

- A Project Terms of Reference
- B Laboratory Documentation
- C Quality Assurance/Quality Control Results
- D Laboratory results
- E Doongmabulla Springs



Abbreviations and Glossary

Project Specific Terminology			
Abbreviation	Term		
the EIS	Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project Environmental Impact Statement		
the Proponent	Adani Mining Pty Ltd		
the Project	Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project		
Generic Termino	logy		
Abbreviation	Term		
ANZECC	Australian and New Zealand Environment and Conservation Council		
ARMCANZ	Agriculture and Resource Management Council of Australia and New Zealand		
BOM	Bureau of Meteorology		
cfu	Colony Forming Units		
DAFF Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries (Qld)			
DEHP Departmen of Environment and Heritage Protection			
DERM	Former Department of Environment and Resource Management (Qld)		
DSEWPaC	Department of Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities (former DEWHA, Department of Environment, Water, Heritage and the Arts)		
DI	deionised		
DO	Dissolved Oxygen		
EC	Electrical Conductivity		
EIS	Environmental Impact Statement		
EPBC Act	Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999		
EPC	Exploration Permit for Coal		
EPP (Water)	Queensland Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009		
EVs	Environmental Values		
На	Hectares		
HD	Highly disturbed		
HEV	High ecological / conservation value		
HMTV	Hardness-modified trigger value		
ISQG	Interim Sediment Quality Guideline		



LTV	Long-term trigger value	
MAW	Mine affected water	
MIA	A Mine Infrastructure Area	
matters of NES	Matters of National Environmental Significance	
Generic Termino	logy	
Abbreviation	Term	
NWQMS	National Water Quality Management Strategy	
NWQMS	National Water Quality Management Strategy	
PAHs	Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons	
PMEWQCQ	Policy for the Maintenance and Enhancement of Water Quality in Central Queensland	
QWQG	Queensland Water Quality Guidelines	
SMD	Slightly-moderately disturbed	
SQOs	Sediment Quality Objectives	
STV	Short-term trigger value	
TDS	Total dissolved solids	
ToR	terms of reference	
TPHs	Total Petroleum Hydrocarbons	
TSS	Total suspended solids	
WQOs	Water Quality Objectives	

Executive Summary

This assessment addresses the surface water quality aspects of final terms of reference (ToR) for the mine component of the Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project Environmental Impact Statement (May, 2011). A combination of desktop and field assessments were undertaken to describe the existing surface water resources that may be affected by the Project in the context of environmental values as defined by:

- Queensland Environmental Protection Act 1994 (EP Act)
- Queensland Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009 (EPP (Water))
- Australia and New Zealand Guidelines for Fresh and Marine Water Quality 2000 (the ANZECC guidelines) (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)
- Queensland Water Quality Guidelines 2009 (QWQG) (DERM, 2009a)

In order to characterise the quality of the surface water resources within the Study Area a field-based water and in-stream sediment quality assessment was undertaken from April to September 2011. Twelve sites representative of the resources within the Study Area were assessed. Of these, four were located on the Carmichael River, one on Cabbage Tree Creek, three on Eight Mile Creek (dry throughout the sampling program) and four at farm dams. Sampling of the Carmichael River and Dam sites was achieved during all six sampling events. Site access limited the sampling of Cabbage Tree Creek to four sampling events. Sampling of the dry sites, located on Eight Mile Creek, was achieved once during the monitoring program. Following completion of the monitoring program, EPC1080 was achieved, which includes a number of surface water resources that have not been investigated during this program. Additional downstream monitoring sites will be chosen following the inclusion of EPC1080. Further background monitoring will be undertaken by Adani prior to commencement of construction.

The sampling program was comprised of a combination of *in-situ* sampling of physical water quality parameters, collection of water samples for laboratory analysis of basic and broad suites, and collection of sediment samples for laboratory analysis. All sampling was undertaken in accordance with the requirements of the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), the Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009 (DERM, 2009b), and the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000).

Physical water quality parameters measured include temperature, turbidity, dissolved oxygen, electrical conductivity and pH. The basic analytical suite was comprised of nutrients, chlorophyll a, faecal coliforms, total dissolved solids and total suspended solids. The broad analytical suite was comprised of total and dissolved metals, hydrocarbons (total and PAHs), major anions and cations, fluoride, silicon, and hardness.

In-stream sediment samples were analysed once during the monitoring program for physical parameters including grain size, total organic carbon and moisture content, total metals, nutrients, hydrocarbons (total and PAHs) and faecal coliforms. Additional sediment samples were collected from the monitoring sites that did not contain any water during the monitoring program. These samples were subject to a deionised water leach preparation. The resulting supernatant was analysed in order to gain an understanding of the potential for release of contaminants during flow events.

Quality Assurance/Quality Control procedures were undertaken in accordance with the requirements of the Monitoring and Sampling Manual (DERM, 2009b). Similarly, analysis of the data was undertaken in

ada



accordance with the various guidelines. Interpretation of results to the nominated WQOs was undertaken by comparing:

- Median values for physical parameters and nutrient data (refer to QWQG; DERM 2009a)
- 95th percentile values for toxicant data (refer to the ANZECC guidelines; ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)

Where appropriate, hardness-modified trigger values were calculated for the comparison of metal data, as required by the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000).

The existing surface water resources within the Study Area include the Carmichael River, two ephemeral creek drainage lines (Cabbage Tree Creek and Eight Mile Creek, dry during the monitoring period) and thirteen farm dams. The Carmichael River, designated as a fifth order stream (DERM, 2009c), is the major surface water resource within the Study Area. The flow regime of the Carmichael River (further described in Volume 4 Appendix P) is subject to seasonal variability as wet season overland flow drains from the catchment. Late in the dry season the Carmichael River is reduced to a low flow environment, interspersed with deeper pools. The Carmichael River was characterised by a well-established riparian zone that provided extensive shading of the water. Conversely, the farm dam sites and Cabbage Tree Creek all had limited riparian zones, resulting in increased exposure to direct radiance from the sun.

An assessment of the water chemistry of the Carmichael River and nearby groundwater resources identified that it is likely that the surface water quality of the Carmichael River is influenced by the nearby groundwater aquifers. Temporal changes in the surface water chemistry also indicate that the influence of groundwater on the Carmichael River is greater in the dry season than in the wet season when rain water is entering the system.

Parameters analysed as part of the monitoring program displayed both spatial and temporal variations. Spatial patterns were consistently related to the differences between the types of water resources (Carmichael River versus non-flowing environments). Sites sampled along the Carmichael River displayed little spatial variation, indicating that the results obtained from the monitoring program are fairly typical of that stretch of the river. Temporal patterns at the Carmichael River sites were related to seasonal variability associated with the influx of overland flows prior to the start of the monitoring program, and subsequent drying of the water resources as the dry season progressed. All monitoring was undertaken in low-flow conditions, and flow progressively decreased as monitoring progressed.

The Carmichael River displayed high turbidity at the start and end of the monitoring program. This has been attributed to the increase of overland flow input of fine sediments (associated with preceding rainfall events) at the start of the monitoring program, and re-suspension of sediments in shallower waters at the end of the monitoring program. Dissolved oxygen concentrations in the Carmichael River were relatively low throughout the monitoring program. These low values are likely associated with the low flow conditions experienced for the majority of the program. The waters of the Carmichael River displayed an alkaline pH throughout the monitoring program. The soils investigation report associated with this Project (Mine) indicates this is likely linked to the alkalinity of the adjacent soils (refer Volume 4 Appendix L Soils Report). Temperature characteristics of the Carmichael River were closely linked to seasonality, whereby higher temperatures were recorded in the warmer months. Effects of shading were also evident; the Carmichael River sites which were shaded had greater buffering capacity against changes in temperature than the exposed sites at the farm dams and Cabbage Tree Creek.



Concentrations of total nitrogen in the Carmichael River were consistently greater than expected ranges, and were primarily derived from concentrations of organic nitrogen. Other nutrients, including total and reactive phosphorus were within expected ranges. Despite the high concentrations of nitrogen, no algal blooms were observed onsite, or from chlorophyll a testing. Faecal coliform testing identified faecal coliforms to be present at all the Carmichael River sites. This has been linked to the ongoing cattle grazing of the Study Area. Hydrocarbons were not present in the waters of the Carmichael River.

The in-stream sediments of the Carmichael River were characterised by sands. Nutrients were present in low concentrations and faecal coliforms were only present in the sediments at only one site. As with the findings from the water quality assessment, hydrocarbons were not present in the in-stream sediments of the Carmichael River.

Metals detected in the waters of the Carmichael River include aluminium, antimony, arsenic, barium, boron, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, nickel, tin, vanadium and zinc. The majority of these metals were also present in the in-stream sediments of the river. Total copper and dissolved zinc 95th percentile concentrations were above the HMTV for protection of aquatic ecosystems. Total and dissolved iron and manganese 95th percentile concentrations exceeded the long-term trigger values (LTV) for metals in irrigation water.

The quality of the water in the still water bodies was different to the Carmichael River, which is primarily due to the non-flow conditions of those bodies, lack of riparian cover and use of the dam water resources by cattle. The electrical conductivity of the still water bodies was substantially lower than the Carmichael River, indicating that input from the alluvial groundwater aquifer that interacts with the river is unlikely. Given that dams are designed to limit the potential for leaching of waters, the disconnect between these resources and groundwater aquifers is not unexpected.

Turbidity values in the still water bodies were elevated, but still lower than those recorded in the Carmichael River. This has been associated with the non-flow conditions which allow for sediments to settle out of suspension. Dissolved oxygen concentrations were also low, one of the few parameters which was comparable to river concentrations. This is not unexpected given that the low DO concentrations in the river are likely associated with low-flow conditions. The pH values in the still water bodies were slightly elevated, although less alkaline than the waters of the Carmichael River. Temperature trends observed in the still water bodies were similar to the Carmichael River trends, although still water bodies experienced a greater range in temperature. This is associated with the lack of shading, and thus reduced temperature buffering capacity of the still water bodies.

The concentrations of nutrients were generally higher in the still water bodies than in the Carmichael River. As with the Carmichael River results, concentrations of total nitrogen were attributable to concentrations of organic nitrogen. Some still water bodies also contained moderate concentrations of ammonia. Reactive phosphorus concentrations in the still water bodies were consistently higher than the concentrations found in the Carmichael River.

Chlorophyll a concentrations were also higher in the still water bodies than in the Carmichael River sites, however, no blooms were observed during monitoring. Faecal coliform testing identified that faecal coliforms were present at all the still water body sites. No distinct spatial patterns between the Carmichael River sites and the still water bodies were observed.

As with the Carmichael River sites, hydrocarbons were not present at the still water bodies. Similarly, a number of metals were present in the waters and sediments of the still water bodies. These include aluminium, arsenic, barium, boron, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, nickel, strontium,



vanadium and zinc. The differences in metal concentrations between the Carmichael River and the still water bodies are likely attributable to local soil characteristics and previous farming activities. Total and dissolved aluminium, chromium, copper, lead and zinc 95th percentile concentrations exceeded the WQOs for protection of aquatic ecosystems. Total aluminium 95th percentile concentrations also exceeded the LTV for metals in irrigation water and the WQOs nominated for stock watering. The 95th percentile concentrations of total and dissolved manganese exceeded the LTV for metals in irrigation water.

The sediments of the still water bodies were comprised of sands, silts and clays. Concentrations of nutrients in the sediments were generally much higher in the still water bodies than in the Carmichael River. These results are consistent with the findings of the water quality assessment, and have been attributed to the lack of flushing of the still water bodies. Faecal coliforms were detected in the sediments of all of the still water bodies, reflecting the findings of the water quality assessment. Hydrocarbons were not present in the sediments of the still water bodies.

Some of the nominated sampling sites located in the north of the Study Area were dry throughout the monitoring program. In order to gain an understanding of the potential contaminants that may be released during flow events, DI leach testing was undertaken. Results were generally consistent with the findings of the broader monitoring program, indicating that the sampling sites can be considered to be representative of the water resources present within the Study Area.

Collated information relating to the water resources of the Study Area identified the following EVs of relevance:

- Aquatic ecosystems slightly to moderately disturbed
- Primary industries irrigation
- Primary industries stock watering
- Cultural and spiritual values

As required by the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), WQOs for the protection of the EVs were identified. Data obtained during the assessment has been compared to the nominated WQOs.

Data collected did not consistently align with the WQOs. This was particularly evident at the end of the wet season (April), and at the end of the dry season (September). As such, the nominated WQOs are not considered to be appropriate for the management of surface water quality during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration.

Assessment of the potential impacts associated with the construction and operation phases of the Project (Mine) identified that activities have the potential to negatively affect the quality of the water in the region. Measures to mitigate and/or manage potential impacts have been identified, including those that will be implemented through engineering design, management plans and monitoring programs. Implementation of identified measures is considered to substantially reduce the risk of impact to water quality, such that the majority of actions are considered to have no residual risk. Those actions with residual risk to water quality include:

- The mobilisation of pollutants to water resources as a result of a spill outside bunded areas.
- The loss of catchment and alteration of flows associated with a development footprint of approximately 41,245 ha.



• Potential flow on effects to water quality as a result of changes to the interaction between groundwater and surface water.



1. Introduction

1.1 **Project Overview**

Adani Mining Pty Ltd (Adani) is proposing to develop a 60 million tonne (product) per annum (Mtpa) thermal coal mine in the north Galilee Basin approximately 160 kilometres (km) north-west of the town of Clermont, Central Queensland. All coal will be railed via a privately owned rail line connecting to the existing QR National rail infrastructure, and shipped through coal terminal facilities at the Port of Abbot Point and the Port of Hay Point (Dudgeon Point expansion). The Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project (the Project) will have an operating life of approximately 90 years.

The Project comprises of two major components:

- The Project (Mine): a greenfield coal mine over EPC1690 and the eastern portion of EPC1080, which includes both open cut and underground mining, on mine infrastructure and associated mine processing facilities (the Mine) and the Mine (offsite) infrastructure including:
 - A workers accommodation village
 - An industrial development area and airport site
 - Water supply infrastructure
- The Project (Rail): a greenfield rail line connecting the Mine to the existing Goonyella and Newlands rail systems to provide for the export of coal via the Port of Hay Point (Dudgeon Point expansion) and the Port of Abbot Point, respectively; including:
 - Rail (west): a 120 km dual gauge portion from the Mine site running west to east to Diamond Creek
 - Rail (east): a 69 km narrow gauge portion running east from Diamond Creek connecting to the Goonyella rail system south of Moranbah

The Project has been declared a 'significant project' under the *State Development and Public Works Organisation Act 1971* (SDPWO Act) and as such, an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) is required for the Project. The Project is also a 'controlled action' and requires assessment and approval under the *Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999* (EPBC Act).

The Project EIS has been developed with the objective of avoiding or mitigating all potential adverse impacts to environmental, social and economic values and enhancing positive impacts. Detailed descriptions of the Project are provided in Volume 2 Section 2 Project Description (Mine) and Volume 3 Section 2 Project Description (Rail).

Figure 1-1 shows the Project location.





1.2 Assessment and Reporting Scope

This assessment addresses the surface water quality aspects of final terms of reference (ToR) for the mine component of the Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project Environmental Impact Statement (the EIS; May, 2011). A combination of desktop and field assessments were undertaken to describe the existing surface water resources that may be affected by the Project in the context of environmental values as defined by:

- Queensland Environmental Protection Act 1994 (EP Act)
- Queensland Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009 (EPP (Water))
- Australia and New Zealand Guidelines for Fresh and Marine Water Quality 2000 (the ANZECC guidelines) (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)
- Queensland Water Quality Guidelines 2009 (QWQG) (DERM, 2009a)

Field assessments were undertaken in accordance with the former Queensland Department of Environment and Resource Management (DERM) *Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009* (DERM, 2009b). Where appropriate, results have been compared to guidelines and trigger levels.

The EIS comprises multiple elements, including sections on the description and assessment of potential impacts on the surface water resources of the Study Area. This document provides a summary of the surface water quality assessments undertaken to date, and recommendations for incorporation into the EIS. Additional assessments that complement this report are the surface hydrology assessment and the flood assessment (Volume 4 Appendix P Mine Hydrology Report), the groundwater report (Volume 4 Appendix R Mine Hydrogeology Report), the aquatic ecology report (Volume 4 Appendix O Mine Aquatic Ecology Report) and the terrestrial flora and fauna report (Volume 4 Appendix N Mine Terrestrial Ecology Report). Readers should be familiar with all relevant documents to assist in providing context to the findings reported here.

Table 1-1 provides a cross-reference with the section of this report and the Project terms of reference (ToR). The complete Project ToR is provided in Appendix A.

Terms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
Section 3.4 Water Resources	
Section 3.4.1 Description of environmental values	
Describe the surface water and ground water quality considering seasonal variations in depth and flow.	Section 4.3
Investigate the relationship between groundwater and surface water to assess the nature of any interaction between the two, and any implications of the proposed mine that would affect the interaction	Section 4.3
Describe the environmental values of the surface waterways and groundwater of the affected area	Sections 4
Potential for contamination to surface water	Section 5.2

Table 1-1 Terms of Reference Cross Reference



1.3 Surface Water Features in the Study Area

The Study Area for the water quality assessment is defined by the boundaries of EPC 1690, and the area immediately upstream and downstream of the boundary where the Carmichael River crosses EPC 1690 (Figure 1-2). This encompasses approximately 26,000 hectares (ha) of predominantly grazing land.

The Study Area was determined based on early design of the proposed Carmichael Coal Mine, and incorporated sites located upstream and downstream the mine footprint. Post completion of the field assessment the footprint of the proposed Carmichael Coal Mine Site was expanded to include additional areas to the east and north of the Study Area (Figure 1-2). Field investigations completed to date address this additional footprint but don't provide downstream information. However, impact assessment has taken into consideration the similarity of the surrounding water bodies based on data collected within this study to understand potential for downstream affects from the Project (Mine).

The water quality assessment was undertaken prior to the inclusion of part of EPC1080 into the Project (Mine). The assessment herein describes impacts to water resources within EPC1080 based on data collected from similar water bodies within EPC1690. To assist the development of baseline water quality information and threshold values, additional surveys to monitoring water quality conditions within EPC1080 will occur. Additional survey sites will be representatively of the water resources within EPC1080 with sufficient replication to enable the development of threshold values (i.e. at least 12 samples). Further water quality baseline monitoring has been commissioned by Adani and will occur through 2012 and 2013 at the same sites sampled in 2011, in order to further understand receiving water quality characteristics and inform decision making and conditioning in regards to construction and operational water discharges to waterways adjacent to the Project (Mine).

The Study Area contains one major waterway, the Carmichael River, which is designated as a fifth order stream (DERM, 2010). The Carmichael River flows through the southern section of Study Area (Figure 1-2) joining the Belyando River approximately 20 km to the east. The Belyando Catchment is approximately 35,411 km² and is one of the main sub-catchments in the Burdekin Basin (Figure 1-1).

Other water resources within the Study Area include a number of ephemeral creeks, drainage lines and farm dams. These resources, shown on Figure 1-2, include:

- Eight Mile Creek, located at the north of the Study Area. Within the Study Area this ephemeral creek is designated as a first and second order stream (DERM, 2010).
- Cabbage Tree Creek, located to the south of the Carmichael River. Within the Study Area this ephemeral creek is designated as a first order stream (DERM, 2010).
- Thirteen farm dams on EPC 1690, often associated with tanks or bores:
 - Ten Mile Bore (Tank and Dam)
 - Number Two Dam located along a drainage line associated with Eight Mile Creek
 - Number One Dam located along a drainage line associated with Eight Mile Creek
 - Four Mile Bore (Tank)
 - Matheson's Dam located to the north of the Carmichael River
 - Four Mile Dam located to the north of the Carmichael River
 - Humes Bore (Dam) located to the north of the Carmichael River
 - Swamp Tank located to the north of the Carmichael River
 - Carmichael Bore (Tank) located to the south of the Carmichael River



- Unnamed Dam located to the south of the Carmichael River
- Michael's Tank located to the south of the Carmichael River
- Murphy's Bore (Dam) located to the south of the Carmichael River
- Grick's Corner Bore (Tank), located to the south of the Carmichael River

The Mine (offsite) infrastructure is located to the north east of EPC 1690 and 1080 between Eight Mile Creek and North Creek.

Outside of the main Study Area, Doongmabulla Springs has been sampled to provide a baseline for ongoing analysis and management of this area. The sampling locations for this area are provided in Figure 2-2 and are reported separately in Section 4.6.



Contracts in the states are to ensure the accuracy of this product, GHD Py Ltd, DME, GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM make no representations or warranties about its accuracy or this accuracy or this product. GHD Py Ltd, DME, GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM make no representations or warranties about its accuracy or this accuracy. Consulting, ADANI and DERM make no representations or warranties about its accuracy or this product GHD Py Ltd. DME, GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM cannot accept liability of any kind (whether in contract, tort or otherwise) for any expenses, losses, damages and/or costs (including indirect) accurate, incomplete or unsultable in any way and for any reason.
Data Source: DERM: DCD8, Stream Network (2010); DME: FPC 1699 (2011); © Contract Commonwealth of Australia - Geoscience Australia: Mainland, Homestead, Locality, Road (2007); GHD: Surface Water Resources, Study Area(2011); Adani: Alignment Opt9 Rev3 (2012); Gassman/Hyder: Mine (Offsite) (2012); Created by: BW.



2. Methods

2.1 EPC 1690 Field Assessment

2.1.1 Overview

A field-based water and in-stream sediment quality assessment of the Study Area was undertaken from April to September 2011. The objective of this assessment was to characterise the quality of the existing surface water resources. Survey design was undertaken having regard to the following factors:

- Seasonal constraints regarding sampling and site access, i.e. access to the Study Area is limited during the wet season when the Moray Carmichael Road becomes impassable.
- Accessibility to the southern portion of the Study Area was restricted during periods of flood such that not all water bodies, particularly to the south of the Carmichael River have been sampled.

Areas sampled are, however, considered to be representative based on knowledge of land use and catchment inputs that would influence those water bodies.

Note that specific field assessment was not undertaken on EPC 1080.

2.1.2 Surface Water Resource Descriptions

As described in Section 1.3, the Study Area is comprised of a number of different surface water resources. A desktop based assessment of these resources was undertaken to identify defining characteristics. This information was used to supplement observations made by teams that had already visited the site. As such, four types of water resources were identified:

- A major waterway with established riparian zone (the Carmichael River)
- A minor waterway with a standing pool (Cabbage Tree Creek)
- A minor waterway that contained water only during flash flow events (Eight Mile Creek)
- Farm dams

Sites representative of the characteristics of the four water resource types were identified for this assessment. With the exception of Cabbage Tree Creek these sites were constrained to the north of the Carmichael River in order to avoid discontinuity in the data sets associated with lack of site access across the river. Sites that were sampled during the field assessment (Figure 2-1).

- Four sites at the Carmichael River:
 - Site 1 located immediately upstream of EPC 1690
 - Site 2 and Site 3 located within EPC 1690
 - Site 4 located immediately downstream of EPC 1690
- One site at Cabbage Tree Creek (Site 5)
- Four sites at farm dams:
 - Site 6 located at Four Mile Dam
 - Site 7 located at Swamp Tank
 - Site 8 located at Number One Dam



- Site 9 located at Number Two Dam
- Three sites at Eight Mile Creek:
 - Site 10 located downstream of EPC 1690
 - Site 11 located within EPC 1690
 - Site 12 located in the upstream portion of EPC 1690

Detailed information regarding each sampling site is provided in Figure 2-1, including a description of the physical environment at the site, existing pressures and representative photographs taken with a 100 m radius of the sampling location (as indicated by GPS).

The sampling program was comprised of a combination of *in-situ* sampling of physical water quality parameters, collection of water samples for laboratory analysis of basic and broad suites, and collection of sediment samples (from the aforementioned sites) for laboratory analysis. Section 1.1.1 and Section 2.1.4 provide information on the methods used to achieve the water and in-stream sediment sampling, respectively. All sampling was conducted in accordance with the following guidelines and standards:

- Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009 (DERM, 2009b)
- The ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)
- Australian Standard Number 5667.1.1998 Water Quality Sampling Guidance on the design of sampling programs, sampling techniques and the preservation and handling of samples
- Australian Standard Number 5667.6.1998 Water Quality Sampling Guidance on sampling rivers and streams
- Australian Standard Number 5667.12.1999 Water Quality Sampling Guidance on sampling of bottom sediments

Quality assurance and quality control measures implemented throughout the field assessment are detailed in Section 2.1.5.



2 2012. While GHD Pty Ltd bas taken care to ensure the accuracy of this product, GHD Pty Ltd, DME, GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM make no representations or waranties about its accuracy, completeness or suitability for any particular purpose. GHD Pty Ltd, DME, GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM make no representations or waranties about its accuracy, completeness or suitability for any particular purpose. GHD Pty Ltd, DME, GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM cannot accept liability of any kind (whether in contract, tot or otherwise) for any expenses, losses, damages and/or costs (including indirect) and State State Cost (2011); EPC1690 (2011); © Copyright Commonwealth of Australia - Geoscience Australia: Mainland, Homestead, Locality, Road (2007); GHD: Surface Water Resources, Study Area (2011); Adani: Alignment Opt9 Rev3 (2012); Gassmanl-Hyder: Mine (Offsite) (2012). Created by: BW.



Table 2-1 Site Descriptions

2-4

	Description	Indicative Photographs	
Site 1	 Location: Carmichael River – upstream of EPC 1690 Waterway type: River Stream type: Run (autumn) / sandy pool (spring) Physical environment: 5th order stream High degree of shading by overhanging paperbark trees (10 m) in the riparian zone Established riparian zone > 20 m wide No algae or macrophytes were visually detected on 	Autumn 2011	Carries 2011
	 It is algored matriciphytec more meanly detected on the substrate or in the water column Sandy substrate Low flow; flow decreased as monitoring progressed from April to September Turbid conditions noted at the start (April) and end (September) of the monitoring program 	Autumn 2011	Spring 2011

• Evidence of cattle presence (tracks and manure)



Indicative Photographs

Site 2 Location: Carmichael River – within EPC 1690

Waterway type: River

Stream type: Run (autumn) / combination of run and sandy pool (spring)

Physical environment:

- 5th order stream
- High degree of shading by overhanging paperbark trees (10 m) in the riparian zone
- Established riparian zone > 20 m wide
- No algae or macrophytes were observed on the substrate or in the water column during autumn or spring sampling. A small amount of algae was observed on the substrate during spring sampling.
- Mainly sandy substrate
- Low flow; flow decreased as monitoring progressed from April to September
- Turbid conditions noted at the start (April) and end (September) of the monitoring program

Disturbance:

• Evidence of cattle presence (tracks and manure)



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

Site 3 Location: Carmichael River – within EPC 1690

Waterway type: River

Stream type: Run (autumn) / combination of run and sandy pool (spring)

Physical environment:

- 5th order stream
- High degree of shading by overhanging paperbark trees (10 m) in the riparian zone.
- Established riparian zone at least 10 m wide
- No algae or macrophytes were observed on the substrate or in the water column during autumn or spring sampling. A small amount of algae was observed on the substrate during spring sampling.
- Sandy substrate
- Low flow; flow decreased as monitoring progressed from April to September
- Turbid conditions noted at the start (April) and end (September) of the monitoring program

Disturbance:

• Evidence of cattle grazing (tracks and manure)



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

Site 4 Location: Carmichael River – downstream of EPC 1690

Waterway type: River

Stream type: Combination of run and riffle (autumn) / sandy pool (spring).

Physical environment:

- 5th order stream
- High degree of shading by overhanging paperbark trees (10 m) in the riparian zone
- Established riparian zone at least 10 m wide
- No algae or macrophytes were observed on the substrate or in the water column during autumn or spring sampling. A small amount of algae was observed on the substrate during spring sampling.
- Sandy substrate
- Moderate flow in autumn and no flow in spring
- Turbid conditions noted at the start (April) and end (September) of the monitoring program

Disturbance:

• Evidence of cattle presence (tracks and manure)



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

- Site 5 Location: Cabbage Tree Creek
 - Waterway type: Creek
 - Stream type: silt/clay pool
 - Physical environment:
 - Mapped as a 1st order stream
 - Low/moderate degree of shading by overhanging trees
 - Limited riparian zone (2 m width)
 - Submerged, emergent and floating macrophytes
 - Algae on the substrate
 - Silt/clay substrate
 - Isolated pool with no flow

Disturbance:

 Evidence of cattle presence (tracks and manure) and pig disturbance (tracks)



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

- Location: Four Mile Dam Site 6 Waterway type: Artificial Farm Dam Stream type: silt/clay pool Physical environment: • Approximately 40 m in diameter, drop off from vegetated edge No shading Limited riparian zone consisting of sedges (less than 2 m) Small amounts of macrophytes observed Silt/clay substrate Isolated dam with no flow
 - Turbid conditions across sampling period

Disturbance:

• Cattle disturbance (tracks and manure) along some of the perimeter



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

Site 7 Location: Swamp Tank Waterway type: Artificial Farm Dam Stream type: silt/clay pool

Physical environment:

- Approximately 50 m across, gently sloping bed
- No shading
- Limited riparian zone consisting of grasses (less than 2 m)
- Some floating and emergent macrophytes and algae (on substrate) observed during autumn sampling
- No macrophytes observed during spring sampling
- Silt/clay substrate
- Isolated dam with no flow

Disturbance:

 Cattle (tracks and manure) disturbance along the perimeter



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

Site 8Location: Number One DamWaterway type: Artificial Farm Dam

Stream type: silt/clay pool

Physical environment:

- Dam is approximately 20 m across with a gently sloping bed
- No shading
- Limited riparian zone consisting of grasses (less than 2 m)
- Some macrophytes and algae (in water column) observed during sampling
- Silt/clay substrate
- Isolated dam with no flow

Disturbance:

• Cattle disturbance (tracks and manure) along the perimeter



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

Site 9 Location: Number Two Dam Waterway type: Artificial Farm Dam

Stream type: silt/clay pool

Physical environment:

- Dam is approximately 30 m across with a gently sloping bed
- No shading
- Limited riparian zone consisting of grasses (less than 2 m)
- Some macrophytes (emergent) and algae (on substrate) observed during sampling
- Silt/clay substrate
- Isolated dam with no flow

Disturbance:

• Cattle and pig disturbance (tracks and manure) around the perimeter



Autumn 2011



Indicative Photographs

- Site 10 Location: Eight Mile Creek downstream of EPC 1690
 - Waterway type: Drainage line
 - Stream type: Dry stream bed
 - Physical environment:
 - Mapped as a 3rd order stream
 - Moderate degree of shading by overhanging trees
 - No aquatic vegetation within the stream bed
 - Minimal terrestrial vegetation within the streambed Sandy/silty substrate
 - No permanent water, facilitates flash flows only

Disturbance:

Evidence of cattle grazing disturbance (tracks and manure)

This site was only sampled once, therefore no Spring photograph available.



Photograph taken in July 2011



Indicative Photographs

Site 11 Location: Eight Mile Creek – within EPC 1690 Waterway type: Drainage line Stream type: dry stream bed

Physical environment:

- 2nd order stream
- Limited shading
- No aquatic vegetation within the stream bed
- Minimal terrestrial vegetation within the streambed
- Sandy substrate
- No permanent water, facilitates flash flows only

Disturbance:

• Evidence of cattle grazing and pig disturbance (tracks and manure)



Photograph taken in July 2011

This site was only sampled once, therefore no Spring photograph available.



Indicative Photographs

- Location: Eight Mile Creek upstream of EPC 1690 Site 12 Waterway type: Drainage line Stream type: dry stream bed Physical environment:
 - 1st order stream
 - Limited shading
 - No aquatic vegetation within the stream bed
 - Minimal terrestrial vegetation within the streambed
 - Sandy/silty substrate
 - No permanent water, facilitates flash flows only

Disturbance:

• Evidence of pig disturbance (tracks and manure)



Photograph taken in July 2011



2.1.3 Water Quality Sampling

All water quality sampling was undertaken in accordance with the requirements of the Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009 (DERM, 2009b), ANZECC Guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ 2000) and the Australian Standards mentioned above. Quality assurance and quality control measures implemented throughout the field assessment are detailed in Section 2.1.5.

Physio-chemical water quality parameters (as indicated by view in Table 2-3) were sampled *in-situ* using a hand held multi-parameter water quality meter with logging capacity for:

- Turbidity (NTU)
- Dissolved oxygen (per cent saturation)
- ▶ pH
- Temperature (°C)
- Electrical conductivity (µS/cm)

Ten replicate samples from each site were stored on the logger and downloaded at the end of each sampling event.

Water samples were collected for laboratory analysis of the basic (as indicated by 💙) and / or broad

(as indicated by –) analytical suites (refer to Table 2-2). In conjunction with sampling, observational data was collected during each event using a standard pro-forma data sheet adapted from those provided in the Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009 (DERM, 2009b). Information including weather conditions, localised disturbances, surface oils, foaming, colour and aquatic vegetation were noted to assist in interpretation of data.

Table 2-2 Basic and Broad Analytical Suites

Basic Analytical Suite	Broad Analytical Suite	
Nutrients	 Major cations and anions 	
Chlorophyll a	 Total hardness as CaCO₃ 	
 Faecal (thermotolerant) coliforms Total dissolved solids (TDS) Total suspended solids (TSS) 	 Total petroleum hydrocarbons (TPH): C6-C9 fraction, C10-C14 fraction, C15-C28 fraction and C29-C36 fraction 	
l otal suspended solids (TSS)	 Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) Total and dissolved metals (aluminium, antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, boron, cadmium, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, mercury, molybdenum, nickel, selenium, silver, tin, uranium, vanadium and zinc) 	
	 Dissolved silicon 	
	Elouride	



2.1.4 In-stream Sediment Quality Sampling

In-stream sediments (represented by 🤝 in Table 2-3) were collected for laboratory analysis of:

- Grain size
- Total organic carbon and moisture content
- Nutrients
- Faecal (thermotolerant) coliforms
- PAHs
- TPHs (C6-C9, C10-C14, C15-C28 and C29-C36 fractions)
- Total metals (aluminium, arsenic, barium, beryllium, boron, cadmium, chromium, copper, iron, lead, manganese, molybdenum, nickel, selenium, silver, strontium, uranium, vanadium, mercury and zinc)

Sediment samples were also collected at sites where water was not present (represented by in Table 2-3). Site 10, Site 11 and Site 12 are sites that support flash flows only. These sites did not contain any water during the monitoring program and were analysed differently to sediment samples collected at sites with water. Additional sediment samples were collected from the stream bed at these sites during the July sampling event. These samples were subject to a deionised (DI) water leach preparation. Testing of the DI leachate was undertaken in order to gain an understanding of the potential for the release of contaminants into surface waters during flow events. DI leachate testing was only undertaken once during the monitoring program as sampled parameters were not expected to display large temporal variability. The DI water leachate was analysed for:

- Ultra-trace nutrients
- PAHs
- TPHs (C6-C9, C10-C14, C15-C28 and C29-C36 fractions)
- Metals (aluminium, arsenic, barium, beryllium, boron, cadmium, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, molybdenum, nickel, selenium, silver, strontium, uranium, vanadium and zinc)

A summary of the field assessment effort for each sampling location per event is provided in Table 2-3 and reflects the colour coding symbols used above to identify each of the sampling types completed per event.


Table 2-3 Summary of Field Assessment Effort

	Event 1 13-14 April 2011	Event 2 4-5 May 2011	Event 3 21-22 June 2011	Event 4 26-27 July 2011	Event 5 23-24 Aug 2011	Event 6 20-21 Sept 2011
Site 1						
Site 2						
Site 3						
Site 4						
Site 5		Site not accessible		Site not accessible		
Site 6						
Site 7						
Site 8						
Site 9						
Site 10	No water	No water	No water	0	No water	No water
Site 11	No water	No water	No water	0	No water	No water

Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project: Mine Technical Report Mine Water Quality 25215-D-RP-0005

41/25215/438039



	Event 1	Event 2	Event 3	Event 4	Event 5	Event 6
	13-14 April 2011	4-5 May 2011	21-22 June 2011	26-27 July 2011	23-24 Aug 2011	20-21 Sept 2011
Site 12	No water	No water	No water	0	No water	No water
KEY:	In-situ water suite	Basic analytical suite (water)	Broad analytical suit	te (water) 😑 Sediment sam	pling suite O DI leach su	ite



2.1.5 Quality Assurance and Quality Control

All samples were collected, preserved and transported in accordance with the requirements of the *Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009* (DERM, 2009b) and the analytical laboratory, under chain of custody documentation (Appendix B). In addition to the internal laboratory quality assurance procedures, quality assurance replicates were collected at two separate sampling locations per event and tested as per the primary samples. Replicates were marked as QA01 or QA02 and noted on the corresponding field sheet. Upon receipt of laboratory results, Quality Assurance/Quality Control (QA/QC) results were checked and the results reviewed for anomalies. Validation of the laboratory data and quality assurance samples was undertaken according to the requirements of the *Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009* (DERM, 2009). A summary of the QA/QC results are provided in Appendix C.

2.2 Data Analysis

Analysis of the water and sediment quality data was undertaken in accordance with the requirements of the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), the *Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009* (DERM, 2009b), and the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). Summary statistics, including minima, 20th percentiles, medians, averages, 80th percentiles, 95th percentiles and maxima have been presented where appropriate. Spatial and temporal presentation of the data has also been included in the assessment in order to gain an understanding of any trends in the data.

Comparisons against nominated water quality objectives (WQOs) have been undertaken. As defined by the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), median values have been used for comparison of physical parameters and nutrients against nominated WQOs. The ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000) require comparison of toxicant data to WQOs be undertaken using 95th percentile values. This procedure has been followed for the assessment. Algorithms for the calculation of a hardness-modified trigger value (HMTV) for metals and metalloids have been utilised where appropriate, as described by the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000).

Interpretation of results to the nominated WQOs was undertaken by comparing:

- Median values for physical parameters and nutrient data (refer to QWQG; DERM 2009a)
- 95th percentile values for toxicant data (refer to the ANZECC guidelines; ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)

Where appropriate hardness-modified trigger values were calculated for the comparison of metal data, as required by the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000).

2.3 Doongmabulla Springs Field Survey

2.3.1 Sample Collection

In order to characterise the quality of the surface water resources within the Doongmabulla Springs area water samples were collected from four springs during a three day ecology field inspection of the complex between 22 and 24 May 2012. Following on from this initial sampling, water samples were collected on 22 and 24 June 2012 from 14 of the springs that were located during the field inspection and two creeks. The sampled locations are summarised in Table 2-4 and their locations are shown in Figure 2-2. Where there was insufficient standing or flowing water for collection directly into a laboratory sample



bottle, it was collected using a single use sterile plastic syringe (dedicated to each spring) and then decanted into the laboratory sample bottle. All water samples were stored on ice in an insulated container immediately after collection and sent under chain of custody to a NATA accredited laboratory, Australian Laboratory Services (ALS) in Sydney and Brisbane, for analysis.

GHD Location ID	Sampled	Sample Collection Point
Doon Spring 1	May and June 2012	Directly from the spring
Doon Spring 2A	June 2012	Water collected into shallow hole dug adjacent to the vegetation
Location 3A	June 2012	Water draining from grassed wetland area, approximately 40 m west of Doon Spring 3. No water to collect at Doon Spring 3.
Doon Spring 4	June 2012	Water ponded adjacent to the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 5	June 2012	Water ponded amongst the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 5A	June 2012	Water ponded adjacent to the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 5B	May and June 2012	Water ponded amongst the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 6	June 2012	Water ponded amongst the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 7	June 2012	Water ponded amongst the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 8	June 2012	Water ponded adjacent to the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 8A	June 2012	Water ponded adjacent to the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 9A	June 2012	Water ponded adjacent to the mound spring vegetation
Doon Spring 10	May and June 2012	Directly from the spring
Doon Spring 11C	May 2012	Water ponded amongst the mound spring vegetation
Dyllingo Creek crossing (Shuttleworth Carmichael Road)	June 2012	Directly from the creek
Cattle Creek crossing (Shuttleworth Carmichael Road)	June 2012	Directly from the creek

Table 2-4 Summary of Sampled Locations



G:\4125215G(S)MapsIMXD/500_SurfaceWater\41-25215_955_DoorgmabuliaWetland_Rev_1.mxd Level4. 201 Charlotte St Brisbane QLD 4000 T +617 3316 3000 F +617 3316 3333 Ebnemail@gdh.com W www.ghd.com © 2012. While GHD Pty Ltd has taken care to ensure the accuracy of this product, GHD Pty Ltd, GA, DME, and DERM make no representations or warranties about its accuracy, completeness or suitability for any particular purpose. GHD Pty Ltd, GA, DME, and DERM cannot accept liability of any kind (whether in contract, to tor or otherwise) for any expenses, besses, damages and/or costs (including indirect or consequential damage) which are or may be incurred as a result of the product being inaccurate, incomplete or unsuitable in any way and for any reason. Data Source: GHD: Spring Complex/2012; Springs/2012; GA: Watercourses, Roads, Homesteads (2007); DERM: Regional Ecosystem v6.1 (2011); Adani: Alignment Opt9 Rev3 (2012); DME: EPC 1690 (2010)/EPC 1080 (2011); Google: Imagery (2012). Created by: SB,MS Based on or contains data provided by the State of QLD (DERM) [2010]. In consideration of the State permitting use of this data you acknowledge and agree that the State gives no avaranty in relation to the data (notuding accuracy, neliability, completeness, currency or suitability) and accepts no liability including without limitation, liability in negligence) for any loss, damage or costs (including consequential damage) relating to any use of the data. Data must not be used for marketing or be used in breach of the privacy laws.



2.3.2 Sample Analysis

The Doongmabulla Springs samples were tested for the parameters summarised in Table 2-5.

Table 2-5 Summary of Sample Analysis – Doongmabulla Springs

	Parameters
Field Measurements	
measured at the sample location, prior to collection of sample for laboratory testing	pH, temperature, electrical conductivity (EC), dissolved oxygen, total dissolved solids (TDS)
Laboratory Analysis	
Major ions and alkalinity	Calcium, magnesium, potassium, sodium, chloride, sulphate, alkalinity (carbonate, bicarbonate and hydroxide as $CaCO_3$), total alkalinity as $CaCO_3$ and hardness as $CaCO_3$
Inorganics	Silica, fluoride, EC, pH
Selected dissolved metals	Arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, cobalt, chromium, copper, nickel, lead, vanadium, zinc and iron

3. Relevant Legislation

3.1 Overview

A detailed description of legislation, policies and regulations applicable to the Project is provided in Volume 4 Appendix D Project Approvals and Planning Assessment. Outlined below is an overview of the key regulatory instruments of relevance to the surface water quality assessment.

3.2 Commonwealth *Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act* 1999

The *Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999* (EPBC Act) is the Commonwealth's principal piece of environmental protection legislation. It provides a national framework for the protection of the Australian environment and its unique biodiversity. Specifically, the EPBC Act aims to protect the environment by reducing significant impacts to matters of national environmental significance (NES), these being:

- World heritage properties
- National heritage places
- Wetlands of international importance (listed under the Ramsar Convention)
- Listed threatened species and ecological communities
- Migratory species (protected under international agreements)
- Commonwealth marine areas
- Great Barrier Reef Marine Park
- Nuclear actions

In addition to endowing protection on Australia's environment, the EPBC Act provides a systematic framework for assessment and approval of actions potentially affecting matters of NES. The Project was referred to the Commonwealth Department of Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities (SEWPaC) on 18 November 2010 (EPBC 2010/5736). It was declared a 'controlled action' requiring assessment and approval under the EPBC Act on 6 January 2011. The controlling provisions for the Project (i.e. those matters of NES which the Project may potentially have a significant impact on) include:

- World Heritage properties (section 12 & 15A)
- National Heritage places (section 15B & 15C)
- Wetlands (Ramsar) (section 16 & 17B)
- Listed threatened species and communities (sections 18 & 18a)
- Listed migratory species (section 20 & 20A)
- Great Barrier Reef Marine Park (section 24B & 24C)

ada



Relevance to the Project

The Project has been declared a 'controlled action' requiring assessment and approval under the EPBC Act. Changes to water quality have the potential to affect the matters of NES listed as controlling provisions for the Project.

In relation to surface water quality, degradation of surface water quality could affect habitat for listed threatened species and habitat communities.

3.3 Queensland Legislation

3.3.1 Queensland Environmental Protection Act 1994

The *Environment Protection Act 1994* (EP Act) provides a regulatory framework for the protection and management of the Queensland environment. The objective of the EP Act is to protect Queensland's environment while allowing for development that is ecologically sustainable.

Relevance to the Project

The environmental values of Queensland's waterways, including those located within the Study Area, are protected under the EP Act and the subordinate *Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009*.

The Project will require an environmental authority (mining lease) issued under the EP Act and this will include conditions in relation to protecting water quality. Approval will also be required for any development impacting waterways offsite.

3.3.2 Queensland Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009

The *Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009* (EPP (Water)) is subordinate legislation that supports the EP Act. The EPP (Water) provides environmental values (EVs) and water quality objectives (WQOs) for all Queensland waters. Environmental values are defined by the EPP (Water) as the qualities of waterways that need to be protected to ensure that the ecological, social and economic values and uses of the waterway are maintained. The EVs represented at the Project site that are to be enhanced or protected under the EPP (Water) are:

- Biological integrity of an aquatic ecosystem
- Suitability for recreational use
- Suitability for minimal treatment before supply as drinking water
- Suitability for agricultural use
- Suitability for industrial use
- Cultural and spiritual values

Water quality objectives are defined by the EPP (Water) as measurable indicators of the characteristics needed to protect the EVs of a waterway.

Schedule 1 of the EPP (Water) provides EVs and WQOs adopted by the Government for particular waters. Specific EVs and WQOs for the Burdekin Basin are yet to be scheduled in the EPP (Water). The development of Burdekin Basin specific EVs and WQOs is underway, with scheduling expected to be achieved by December 2013. The following documents have been referenced for the development of EVs and WQOs for the Study Area:



- Social, Economic, Cultural and Environmental Values of Streams and Wetlands in the Burdekin Dry Tropics Region (Greiner and Hall, 2006)
- Burdekin Water Quality Improvement Plan (Dight, 2009)
- Australia and New Zealand Guidelines for Fresh and Marine Water Quality 2000 (the ANZECC guidelines) (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)
- Queensland Water Quality Guidelines 2009 (QWQG) (DERM, 2009a)

Relevance to the Project

The EPP (Water) provides a framework for the development of environmental values (EVs) and water quality objectives (WQOs) for all Queensland waters. This framework has been applied for the current assessment. Section 4 provides details regarding the EVs and WQOs relevant to the Study Area.

3.3.3 Queensland Water Act 2000

The *Water Act 2000* (Water Act) is jointly administered by the Department of Environment and Heritage Protection, the Department of Natural Resources and Mines and the Department of Energy and Water Supply. It is the primary statutory document that establishes a system for water planning, allocation and use, and includes allocation of water resources for environmental purposes. The purpose of the Water Act is to advance sustainable management and efficient use of water and other resources. The Water Act provides for a number of activities including the measurement and management of water, construction, control and management of works for conservation and protection, irrigation and water supply, drainage, flood control and prevention, improvement of the flow in, or changes to watercourses, protection and improvement of the physical integrity of watercourses, lakes and springs.

Relevance to the Project

Management of the water resources within the Project footprint during construction and operation will need to be undertaken in accordance with the requirements of the Water Act.

3.3.4 Queensland Fisheries Act 1994

The *Fisheries Act 1994* (Fisheries Act) is implemented by the state government, and provides for the management, use, development and protection of fisheries resources and fish habitats and the management of aquaculture activities. The Act's objective is to provide for the use, conservation and enhancement of the community's fisheries resources and fish habitats through the application of the principles of ecologically sustainable development. If a polluting matter is likely to affect fisheries resources or a fish habitat, the Chief Executive of the Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry may issue a notice to restore fish habitat requiring the responsible person to take action to redress the situation.

Relevance to the Project

Significant changes to water quality as a result of the Project have the potential to affect fisheries resources and fish habitats protected by the Fisheries Act. Approvals requirements under the Fisheries Act are given effect through the *Sustainable Planning Act 2009* and hence do not apply to activities on a mining lease.



3.3.5 Policy for the Maintenance and Enhancement of Water Quality in Central Queensland 2003

This policy was created by the former Queensland Department of Local Government and Planning (2003). The *Policy for the Maintenance and Enhancement of Water Quality in Central Queensland 2003* (PMEWQCQ) provides a non-regulatory Head of Agreement for collaborative planning and management of water quality by local government, industry and landholders. It provides guidance for implementing strategies for river health and water quality. The policy also recognises the importance of accurately assessing, valuing, monitoring and reporting on the condition of the region's water resources for planning and management.

Relevance to the Project

The guiding principles of the PMEWQCQ should be taken into consideration during the development of water management plans for the Project (Mine).



4. Existing Environment

4.1 Environmental Values and Water Quality Objectives

4.1.1 Environmental Values

The QWQG (DERM, 2009a) provide a suite of EVs that may be applicable to an area of interest. These EVs capture both aquatic ecosystem values and human use values. An assessment of information available relating to the Study Area, including information collated during the field assessment, has been used to determine which EVs are applicable to the Study Area (Table 4-1).

Environmental Value	QWQG Definition (DERM, 2009a)	Relevant to the Study Area
Aquatic Ecosystems Level 1: High ecological / conservation value (HEV) ecosystem	Effectively unmodified or other highly valued systems, typically occurring in national parks, conservations reserves or in remote and/inaccessible locations. The ecological integrity of HEV systems is regarded as intact.	* The catchment of the Study Area is considered to be SMD (see below)
Aquatic Ecosystems	Ecosystems in which aquatic biological	1
Level 2: Slightly-moderately disturbed (SMD) ecosystem	a relatively small but measurable degree by human activity.	The catchment of the Study Area is considered to be SMD
	The biological communities remain in a healthy condition and ecosystem integrity is largely retained. Typically, freshwater systems would have slightly to moderately cleared catchments and/or reasonably intact riparian vegetation.	as the water resources receive runoff from land disturbed by grazing, watercourses are accessed by stock for watering and dams
	SMD systems could include rural streams receiving runoff from land disturbed to varying degrees by grazing or pastoralism.	are artificial habitat
Aquatic Ecosystems	These are measurably degraded ecosystems	×
Level 3: Highly disturbed (HD) ecosystem	of lower ecological value. Examples of HD systems include rural streams receiving runoff from intensive horticulture.	The catchment of the Study Area is considered to be SMD (see above)

Table 4-1 Environmental Values Applicable to the Study Area



Environmental Value	QWQG Definition (DERM, 2009a)	Relevant to the Study Area
Primary Industries	Suitability of water supply for irrigation	✓
Irrigation		Some downstream crop irrigation occurs
		The site drains to the Burdekin Falls dam which supplies a number of irrigation areas
Primary Industries	Suitability of domestic farm water supply, other	×
Farm Water Supply	than drinking water.	Farm dams used for
f		This is captured under Stock Watering below
Primary Industries	Suitability of water supply for production of	✓
Stock Watering	healthy livestock.	Water resources within
R		Study Area used for stock watering
Primary Industries	Health of aquaculture species and humans	×
Aquaculture	consuming aquatic foods from commercial ventures.	No aquaculture occurs within or immediately downstream of the Study Area. The ephemeral nature of the streams makes it unlikely that aquaculture would be introduced to the area
Primary Industries	Health of humans consuming aquatic foods	×
Human Consumers of Aquatic Foods	nom natural waterways.	No aquaculture or recreational fisheries within or immediately downstream of the Study Area.



Environmental Value	QWQG Definition (DERM, 2009a)	Relevant to the Study Area
Recreation and Aesthetics Primary Recreation	Health of humans during recreation which involves direct contact and a high probability of water being swallowed.	× No water-based recreation activities occur within or immediately downstream of the Study Area. The ephemeral nature of watercourses would generally preclude primary recreation.
Recreation and Aesthetics Secondary Recreation	Health of humans during recreation which involves indirect contact and a low probability of water being swallowed.	× No water-based recreation activities occur within or immediately downstream of the Study Area. The ephemeral nature of watercourses would generally preclude secondary recreation.
Recreation and Aesthetics Visual Recreation	Amenity of waterways for recreation which does not involve any contact with water.	 No water-based recreation activities occur within or immediately downstream of the Study Area due to lack of public access and distance from settlements
Drinking Water	Suitability of raw drinking water supply. This assumes minimal treatment of water is required.	 Farm dams used for stock watering only
Industrial Uses	Suitability of water supply for industrial use.	✗ Farm dams used for stock watering only



Environmental Value	QWQG Definition (DERM, 2009a)	Relevant to the Study Area
Cultural and Spiritual Values	Indigenous and non-indigenous cultural heritage.	✓ Traditional owners of the Study Area are the Wangan and Jagalingou people. The EIS are of relevance to these groups

In summary, the following EVs are considered to be relevant to the Study Area:

- Aquatic ecosystems slightly to moderately disturbed
- Primary industries irrigation
- Primary industries stock watering
- Cultural and spiritual values

4.1.2 Water Quality Objectives

The National Water Quality Management Strategy (NWQMS) provides a framework for water quality management that is based on the principle of ecologically sustainable development. The ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000) are national guidelines that were developed as part of the NWQMS. These guidelines suggest that in order to protect and improve water resources a three tiered approach, comprising national, state (or territory) and regional or catchment, is required. Figure 4-1 provides an overview of this approach, including those guidelines and objectives that are relevant to the Study Area.



Figure 4-1 Tiered Approach to Water Quality Management Relevant to the Study Area



When determining water quality objectives, locally derived objectives can be determined using processes set out in the Queensland Water Quality Guidelines (QWQG) 2009 (DERM 2009) if sufficient data is available. If local data is not available, regional or catchment based water quality objectives are then relied on and if no such objectives exist, or objectives are not set for a certain variable, then reference is made to the Queensland and then national water quality guidelines. Thus, locally derived water quality objectives take precedence over regional or catchment objectives which in turn take precedence over state and national water quality objectives.

The Study Area is located in the Burdekin Basin, defined as part of the central coast region in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a). The water types within the Study Area, as defined by the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), include upland streams (greater than 150 m elevation above sea level), and freshwater lakes/reservoirs.

As outlined in Section 3.3.2, WQOs for the Burdekin Basin are yet to be scheduled in the EPP (Water). Draft WQOs are proposed in the Burdekin Water Quality Improvement Plan (Dight, 2009) for four water types; upland streams, lowland streams, lakes, and wetlands. An assessment of the draft WQOs has identified that they are consistent with the WQOs contained in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) and the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). The water and sediment quality objectives adopted for this assessment to protect the EVs identified in Section 4.1.1 are provided in, Table 4-2 and Table 4-3, respectively. The nominated objectives are based upon the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) and the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000), and are thus also consistent with the draft WQOs for the Burdekin Basin (Dight, 2009). There are currently no guidelines for TPH.



Table 4-2 Water Quality Objectives Adopted for the Assessment

	Units	Aquatic Ecosystems [#]		Primary Industries*	
Parameter		Upland streams	Lakes and reservoirs	Irrigation	Stock Watering
Physical Parameters					
Dissolved oxygen	% saturation	90 - 110	90 - 110	-	-
рН		6.5 - 7.5	6.5 - 8.0	-	6.0 - 8.5
Electrical Conductivity	µS/cm	168^	168^	-	16,700
Turbidity	NTU	25	1 - 20	2 - 15	-
Biological					
Chlorophyll a	µg/L	-	5	-	-
Faecal coliforms	cfu/100 mL			10 (direct contact)	1000
				1000 (indirect contact)	
Nutrients					
Ammonia as N	µg/L	10	10	-	-
Nitrate (as N)	mg/L	0.158	0.158	-	400
Nitrite (as N)	mg/L	-	-	-	30
Nitrogen (Total)	µg/L	250	350	5000 - 125000	-
Organic Nitrogen	µg/L	225	330		
Phosphorus	mg/L	0.03	0.01	0.05 - 12	-
Reactive Phosphorus as P	mg/L	0.015	0.005	-	-

Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project: Mine Technical Report Mine Water Quality 25215-D-RP-0005 41/25215/438039



	Units	Aquatic Ecosystems [#]		Primary Industries*	
Parameter		Upland streams	Lakes and reservoirs	Irrigation	Stock Watering
Major Ions					
Calcium	mg/L	-	-	-	1,000
Magnesium	mg/L	-	-	-	2,000
Fluoride	mg/L	-	-	1 - 2	2
Sulphate	mg/L	-	-	-	1,000
TDS	mg/L	-	-	-	2,500
Metals and Metalloids*					
Aluminium	mg/L	0.055	0.055	5 - 20	5
Arsenic	mg/L	0.013	0.013	0.1 - 2	0.5
Beryllium	mg/L	-	-	0.1 - 0.5	-
Boron	mg/L	0.37	0.37	0.5	5
Cadmium	mg/L	0.0002	0.0002	0.01 - 0.05	0.01
Chromium (III+VI)	mg/L	0.001	0.001	0.1 - 1	1
Cobalt	mg/L			0.05 - 0.1	1
Copper	mg/L	0.0014	0.0014	0.2 - 5	1
Iron	mg/L			0.2 - 10	-
Lead	mg/L	0.0034	0.0034	2 - 5	0.1
Manganese	mg/L	1.9	1.9	0.2 - 10	-

41/25215/438039 Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project: Mine Technical Report Mine Water Quality 25215-D-RP-0005



Devenuedar	11:40	Aquatic Ecosystems [#]		Primary Industries*	
Parameter	Units	Upland streams	Lakes and reservoirs	Irrigation	Stock Watering
Mercury	mg/L	0.00006	0.00006	0.002	0.002
Molybdenum	mg/L			0.01 - 0.05	0.15
Nickel	mg/L	0.011	0.011	0.2 - 2	1
Selenium	mg/L	0.005	0.005	0.02 - 0.05	0.02
Silver	mg/L	0.00005	0.00005	-	-
Uranium	µg/L	-	-	10 - 100	200
Vanadium	mg/L	-	-	0.1 - 0.5	-
Zinc	mg/L	0.008	0.008	2 - 5	20
Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons					
Naphthalene	µg/L	16	16	-	-

[#] from the QWQG (DERM, 2009a); * from the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000), range values for irrigation WQOs represent long-term trigger values (LTV) and short term trigger values (STV); ^ 75th percentile for Belyando-Suttor salinity zone (DERM 2009a).



Table 4-3 Sediment Quality Objectives Adopted for the Assessment

Parameter	ISQG Low* (mg/kg)	ISQG High* (mg/kg)
Arsenic	20	70
Cadmium	1.5	10
Chromium (III+VI)	80	370
Copper	65	270
Lead	50	220
Mercury	0.15	1
Nickel	21	52
Silver	1	3.7
Zinc	200	410
Acenaphthene	0.016	0.5
Anthracene	0.085	1.1
Benz(a)anthracene	0.261	1.6
Benzo(a) pyrene	0.43	1.6
Chrysene	0.384	2.8
Dibenz(a,h)anthracene	0.063	0.26
Fluoranthene	0.6	5.1
Fluorene	0.019	0.54
Naphthalene	0.16	2.1
Phenanthrene	0.24	1.5
Pyrene	0.665	2.6

*ISQG (Interim Sediment Quality Guidelines); from the ANZECC guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000)

4.2 Weather Observations

Rainfall inputs to waterways and associated overland flows have the potential to substantially influence the water quality observations. Accordingly, in order to assist in interpretation of the monitoring program results (presented following), a summary of the climatic conditions experienced prior to and during monitoring is provided. Data sourced from the Bureau of Meteorology (BOM) weather station closest to the Study Area, located at Clermont, has been assessed. The Clermont BOM station (ID 035019) is located approximately 150 km south east of the Study Area (refer Figure 1-1) and gives the most geographically relevant data available.



Above average rainfall was experienced in the region prior to the commencement of sampling in April 2011 (This data will be utilised for future comparison.

Figure 4-2). In the period leading up to water quality sampling, between September 2010 and March 2011, a total of 896 mm of rain was recorded in Clermont. This is well above the long-term (1870-2010) average of 513 mm for the same period (BOM, 2011). A significant amount of this rainfall (418 mm) fell during November and December 2010 (This data will be utilised for future comparison.

Figure 4-2). During that period dry watercourses and drainage lines at the north of the Study Area exhibited flash flows (refer Volume 4 Appendix O – Mine Aquatic Ecology Report). The riparian zone of the Carmichael River showed signs of recent flooding including scattered debris at the commencement of the sampling program (refer Plate 4-1).

During the sampling program, between April 2011 and September 2011, a total rainfall of 129 mm was recorded in Clermont. This is below the long-term (1870-2010) average of 172 mm for the same period (BOM, 2011). Adani installed an automated weather station at the Mine site in October 2012. This data will be utilised for future comparison.





Source: BOM, 2011



Plate 4-1 Evidence of Recent Flooding at the Carmichael River (July 2011)



4.3 EPC 1690 Water Quality

4.4 Physical Parameters

Physical parameters tested as part of the monthly *in-situ* sampling program (from April to September 2011) included turbidity, dissolved oxygen, pH, temperature and electrical conductivity. The following section provides a discussion of the existing surface water quality environment in relation to these physical parameters, including comparison to WQOs where applicable. Further data, currently being collected is required to determine temporal variability in water quality.

4.4.1.1 Turbidity

Turbidity is a measure of suspended particulate matter in water. Turbidity is known to fluctuate naturally with changes in flow regimes and rates of particle re-suspension, with high turbidity often corresponding to catchment runoff events. The bulk movement of suspended solids is often associated with high flow events (Dunlop *et al.*, 2005). Levels of turbidity within a system are closely linked to environmental characteristics of the system including sediment grain size and the presence and prevalence of phytoplankton and organic matter. High levels of suspended sediment are noted by Dunlop *et al.* (2005) to be a major contributor to the turbidity of Queensland streams. Other contributors to turbidity measures include organic matter, biological matter and water colour (Dunlop *et al.*, 2005). Sources of suspended



sediment can include point sources (such as stormwater drains), diffuse land run off due to erosion of terrestrial soils (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000) and alluvial processes within river channels (Dunlop *et al.*, 2005) that result in sediment re-suspension. There do not appear to be any point sources in the study area, and hence land runoff and alluvial sources are the contributors to suspended solids levels and turbidity.

Spatial and temporal variations in turbidity were observed throughout the program (Figure 4-3 and Figure 4-4). Missing values at Site 4, Site 5 and Site (Figure 4-3) are related to probe malfunction and site access issues. Sites 10 - 12 were dry throughout the assessment, and therefore do not have associated turbidity data. The highest turbidity values were recorded in April at the start of the monitoring program, which coincided with the end of the wet season. As monitoring progressed into the dry season and water flow decreased, the turbidity values decreased such that some sites were consistent with guideline values. In September, towards the end of the dry season, turbidity generally increased to values substantially greater than the WQOs (Figure 4-3).

The sites located on the Carmichael River (Sites 1 - 4) were fairly comparable to each other; turbidity at these sites ranged from less than 5 NTU to greater than 220 NTU. The median turbidity (Figure 4-3) of the Carmichael River sites was typically greater than the sites located in the farm dams (Sites 6 - 9) and on Cabbage Tree Creek (Site 5), which was not flowing during sampling. The range of turbidity experienced at the farm dam sites was less than the Carmichael River sites, with Site 7, located at Swamp Tank dam, displaying the smallest range of the program (56 NTU; Table 4-4). The minimum turbidity value at Site 6 (Four Mile Dam) was higher than all other sites. Similarly, Site 6 displayed the highest median and average turbidity values, indicating that occurrences of lower turbidity were not as common at this site compared to the other still water bodies.

It is expected that sediment re-suspension in the flowing river is the cause of the spatial variation between the river and still water bodies. It is likely that the observed temporal variations in turbidity are linked to the changes in the onsite flow regime and associated process of evapo-concentration. All of the sites experienced a decrease in depth through time. The change in depth at the Carmichael River sites is likely to have increased the potential for alluvial sediment re-suspension.

None of the sites displayed turbidity values consistent with the nominated WQOs. As such, the nominated WQOs are not considered to be appropriate for the management of surface water quality during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration.





Table 4-4	Turbidity	(NTU)) Summary	V Statistics
		,		,

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Number of samples (n)	60	60	60	50	40	50	60	60	60
Minimum	3.00	2.30	2.00	4.70	4.70	12.70	3.60	9.80	6.60
20 th percentile	8.38	3.98	7.70	23.54	59.30	17.10	18.34	18.76	10.20
Median	81.35	23.20	39.30	40.05	98.50	110.20	33.55	35.30	27.00
Average	110.02	70.00	64.20	76.18	107.28	113.01	34.56	56.20	49.60
80 th percentile	224.52	125.42	85.30	86.80	154.52	201.80	58.38	83.02	40.68
95 th percentile	264.15	247.05	219.10	266.00	264.74	232.00	59.51	159.16	190.11
Maximum	267.00	257.00	223.00	267.00	267.00	232.00	59.60	195.60	192.80
WQOs	25.00	25.00	25.00	25.00	20.00	20.00	20.00	20.00	20.00
	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	lakes & reservoirs				



Figure 4-3 Median Turbidity (NTU) Values for each Site through Time







Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling



4.4.1.2 Dissolved Oxygen

Dissolved oxygen (DO) is influenced by the balance between oxygen consuming processes, such as respiration, and oxygen releasing processes, such as photosynthesis and atmospheric input (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). The amount of DO within a water body can be affected by a number of environmental and biological factors including, but not limited to temperature, salinity, atmospheric and hydrostatic pressure, rates of photosynthesis (which displays strong diurnal pattern), rates of atmospheric input, and turbulence of the water body.

Values of DO displayed both temporal and spatial changes (Figure 4-4 and Table 4-5) which is not unexpected given the number of different factors that influence DO concentrations. Missing values at Site 5 are related to the inaccessibility of the site during some sampling events.

All DO concentrations recorded at all sites throughout the monitoring program were below the lower bound of the WQO range (Figure 4-4). The QWQG (DERM, 2009a) states that the DO guidelines for freshwater should only be applied to flowing waters. Stagnant pools in ephemeral waters can naturally experience DO levels below 50 per cent saturation (DERM, 2009a), which is consistent with the findings of the monitoring program.

The distinct spatial patterns observed in the turbidity results were not present in the DO results. DO results at Sites 1 - 3 on the Carmichael River followed a similar temporal pattern (Figure 4-4), and displayed a range of less than 25 per cent saturation (Table 4-5). DO concentrations at Site 4, also located on the Carmichael River, were more comparable to those recorded at Site 5 (Cabbage Tree Creek) than the other Carmichael River sites. These two sites displayed a DO concentration range of greater than 90 per cent saturation (Table 4-5). The dam sites (Sites 6 - 9) generally followed a similar temporal pattern (Figure 4-4). These sites also displayed comparable ranges in DO concentration; approximately 45 per cent saturation (Table 4-5).

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Number of samples (n)	60	60	60	60	40	60	60	60	60
Minimum	42.40	53.00	47.20	37.90	31.03	40.40	46.28	46.40	35.80
20 th percentile	45.61	56.28	53.14	40.33	34.20	50.40	48.56	50.80	49.48
Median	55.84	64.18	55.03	49.11	40.40	59.47	69.40	64.74	58.35
Average	54.16	62.97	55.95	60.11	51.11	60.40	68.79	66.48	59.77
80 th percentile	59.60	67.24	59.17	55.86	63.76	67.58	88.12	83.14	75.90
95 th percentile	64.82	73.48	66.41	129.72	127.71	84.88	90.31	87.91	81.61
Maximum	65.20	76.46	67.90	130.50	130.50	86.60	91.76	89.90	82.27
WQOs	90-110	90-110	90-110	90-110	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams					

Table 4-5 Dissolved Oxygen (per cent saturation) Summary Statistics











Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling



4.4.1.3 pH

pH is a measure of the acidity or alkalinity of water. The pH of surface waters can be highly variable, being driven by local and regional factors such as underlying geology, climate, land use, organic loading and flow regime. Most natural freshwaters range in pH from 6.5 (slightly acidic) to 8.0 (slightly alkaline; ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). The QWQG (DERM, 2009a) considers extremes of pH to be less than 5 and greater than 9.

All sites located on the Carmichael River (Sites 1 - 4) were consistently outside the identified WQO range (6.5 - 7.5; Figure 4-5 and Table 4-6). pH at these sites ranged from 7.7 - 8.48, which, whilst above the upper WQO, is not considered to be extreme. The Carmichael River sites all displayed a similar temporal pattern in pH, with little spatial variation between sites during each of the events. An investigation of the soil properties of the immediate surrounds identified that the soil types are alkaline (refer Volume 4 Appendix L Soils Report). It is expected that the soil alkalinity strongly influenced the alkaline pH levels of water quality of the Carmichael River.

The pH of the still water bodies (Site 5, Cabbage Tree Creek and Sites 6 - 9, farm dams) were also regularly above identified WQOs (6.5 - 8.0. Figure 4-5). Missing data points at Site 5 are related to site access issues encountered during monitoring. pH at the still water sites showed a greater variation within each site, with ranges varying from 0.89 pH units at Site 5 to 2.64 pH units at Site 9 (Table 4-6). Extreme values of pH (> 9) were recorded at Site 7, Site 8 and Site 9. These values were recorded at the end of the monitoring program (September) at Site 7 and Site 8, and at the start of the monitoring program (April) at Site 9. Temporal patterns at the still water sites were not as distinct as those observed at the Carmichael River sites. Similarly, spatial variability between the still water sites was more pronounced during each monitoring event.

A number of sites were greater than the WQOs pH range. As such, the nominated WQOs are not considered to be appropriate for the management of surface water quality during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration.

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Number of samples (n)	60	60	60	60	40	60	60	60	60
Minimum	7.70	7.90	7.71	7.70	7.23	7.75	7.65	7.88	6.68
20 th	7 71	7 95	8.01	7 78	7.40	7 77	7 77	7 00	7 59
Madian	7.0	0 1 2	0.01	0.06	7.40	9.01	7.04	0.50	7.00
ivieuian	7.89	ð.13	ð.10	ð.06	1.52	ð.01	7.94	ŏ.53	7.80
Average	7.92	8.14	8.09	7.97	7.64	8.08	8.14	8.58	7.95
80 th									
percentile	8.03	8.24	8.21	8.07	8.07	8.25	8.21	9.10	8.49
95 th									
percentile	8.34	8.47	8.43	8.12	8.11	8.69	9.35	9.41	9.32
Maximum	8.34	8.48	8.43	8.12	8.12	8.69	9.36	9.41	9.32
WQOs	6.5-7.5	6.5-7.5	6.5-7.5	6.5-7.5	6.5-8.0	6.5-8.0	6.5-8.0	6.5-8.0	6.5-8.0
	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	lakes & reservoirs				

Table 4-6 pH Summary Statistics



Figure 4-5 Median pH Values for each Site through Time







Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling



4.4.1.4 Temperature

Variations in surface water temperature can occur naturally as part of diurnal and seasonal cycles, as changes in depth occur, or as a result of anthropogenic activities (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). Site specific influences, such as shading, wind and rainfall regime can also affect water temperature. WQOs for temperature have not been developed due to the very wide range of temperatures that may occur in fresh waters.

Recorded water temperature varied in accordance with seasonality (and air temperatures) throughout the monitoring period, with minimum temperatures recorded in June at all sites (Table 4-7 and Figure 4-6; missing data at Site 5 due to site access issues). Spatial variation in temperature was also observed (Figure 4-6) with the sites on the Carmichael River (Sites 1 - 4) generally recording lower temperatures to those in the still water bodies (Cabbage Tree Creek and dam sites).

Temporal variation in temperature at the Carmichael River sites ranged from 10 °C at Site 2 to 16 °C at Site 3 (Table 4-7). In contrast, sites located in the still water bodies displayed a higher temporal variation with ranges from 16 °C at Site 6 to 25 °C at Site 5 (Table 4-7). The contrast in temporal variation trends is associated with the temperature maxima; there was less variation between river and still water body sites at the lower temperatures than at the higher temperatures.

The differences in temperature between the Carmichael River sites and the still water bodies is likely associated with the high degree of shading by riparian vegetation at the river sites. The still water bodies had limited to no shading and would thus be more influenced by direct radiance from the sun, leading to heating of the water body (refer Section 2.1 for site descriptions). This indicates that shading of water bodies provides a buffering capacity against variations in temperature.

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Number of samples (n)	60	60	60	60	40	60	60	60	60
Minimum	10.30	15.00	8.60	11.30	11.30	12.00	15.80	11.50	9.90
20 th percentile	17.00	15.68	15.40	15.90	15.90	19.90	23.20	19.40	21.10
Median	18.30	17.15	18.00	20.15	17.30	24.50	26.45	22.65	22.00
Average	18.19	18.55	17.79	19.30	22.54	22.35	25.96	21.54	22.17
80 th percentile	20.90	20.92	22.00	22.60	26.20	25.50	27.10	24.82	27.90
95 th percentile	24.40	25.50	24.80	25.70	36.10	28.30	36.60	28.20	30.11
Maximum	24.40	25.50	24.80	25.70	36.20	28.30	36.60	28.20	30.20
WQOs	n/a								

Table 4-7 Temperature (°C) Summary Statistics



Figure 4-6 Median Temperature (°C) Values for each Site through Time







Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling; air temperature data sourced from BoM, 2011


4.4.1.5 Electrical Conductivity

Electrical conductivity (EC) is an indicator used to measure the total concentration of inorganic ions (salts) in water. Freshwaters are generally defined by having an EC of less than 1,000 μ S/cm (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). The EC of a water body can be affected by a number of factors including concentrations of salts in catchment soils and groundwater, land use, climate and flow regime.

Average EC values across the sites were close to or less than 1,000 μ S/cm (Table 4-8). As such, the waters of the Study Area can be considered to be freshwater. EC levels at the Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 – 4) were substantially higher than the still water bodies (Cabbage Tree Creek and dam sites, Sites 5 – 9), and the nominated WQOs. EC levels at the still water bodies were generally below the nominated WQOs (Sites 5 – 9; Figure 4-7; missing data at Site 5 related to site access issues). The Carmichael River sites all displayed a similar temporal pattern, with EC generally increasing through the dry season (Figure 4-7). By June the EC levels at the river sites had increased above 1,000 μ S/cm, indicating an increased concentration of major ions present in the water. This water is still considered to be freshwater due to its location and lack of tidal influence, but higher EC values mean that the ability of the water to provide aquatic habitat is compromised.

The temporal trends observed in the EC of river sites are likely linked to the local climate and flow regime. The lower EC levels were present at the end of the wet season during which time the heavy rainfall would have caused dilution of the salts present in the river. The observed increase in EC is as the dry season progressed is likely related to the cumulative effects of the evapo-concentration of the salts, and groundwater inputs. Potential inputs of saline groundwater are further explored in Volume 4 Appendix R Mine Hydrogeology Report.

None of the sites displayed EC levels consistent with the nominated WQOs. As such, the nominated WQOs are not considered to be appropriate for the management of surface water quality during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration.

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Number of samples (n)	60	60	60	60	40	60	60	60	60
Minimum	877	911	875	773	52	131	145	37	62
20 th percentile	988	988	972	919	59	141	153	45	66
Median	1153	1193	1199	1054	67	144	177	47	74
Average	1135	1175	1154	1069	383	150	174	46	75
80 th percentile	1309	1336	1315	1293	1292	159	184	51	84
95 th percentile	1328	1429	1360	1323	1320	179	206	51	93
Maximum	1328	1430	1360	1327	1327	180	206	51	93
WQOs	168	168	168	168	168	168	168	168	168

Table 4-8 Electrical Conductivity (µS/cm) Summary Statistics













4.4.2 Major lons

An assessment of the major ion concentrations (sodium (Na⁺), potassium (K⁺), magnesium (Mg²⁺), calcium (Ca²⁺), chloride (Cl⁻), sulphate (SO₄²⁻), bicarbonate (HCO₃⁻) and carbonate (CO₃²⁻) of the surface water resources of the Study Area has been undertaken. Figure 4-8 presents a piper diagram categorising the water types based on major ion chemistry. This indicates that the water present in the still water bodies has a different major ion 'finger print' than the water present in the Carmichael River.

The still water bodies were characterised by a major ion water type comprising sodium/potassium bicarbonate. This characterisation was consistent throughout the monitoring program. By contrast, there was variation in the major ion characteristics in the Carmichael River over the sampling period. At the end of the wet season (May) the Carmichael River was characterised by a major ion water type comprising sodium chloride bicarbonate. As the influence of the wet season decreased, the water type of the Carmichael River changed; concentrations of bicarbonate decreased and concentrations of sodium and chloride increased, resulting in a water type classified as sodium chloride. Towards the end of the dry season (September, October and November) the concentrations of magnesium in the Carmichael River substantially increased, as reflected by the changes in EC (refer results presented above).

Groundwater sampling bores in proximity to the Carmichael River were established towards the end of the surface water quality monitoring program (refer Volume 4 Appendix R Hydrogeology Report for details of the groundwater program). Sampling of the major ion chemistry of the groundwater in proximity to the Carmichael River was undertaken in October and November 2011 (Figure 4-8). The major ion chemistry of the groundwater at this time was characterised by a water type of sodium chloride. Magnesium was also present in the groundwater samples.

Additional surface water samples were obtained from Carmichael River sites during the groundwater sampling events in October and November. These samples were tested for major ion concentrations. The additional samples provide temporal continuity between the surface water and groundwater major ion data sets, thus allowing for a comparison between these water resources to be undertaken.

A comparison of the major ion chemistry of the groundwater and surface water (Figure 4-8) indicates that it is likely that the surface water of the Carmichael River is influenced by the nearby groundwater aquifers. From the temporal change observed in the surface water major ion chemistry it can also be surmised that the influence of groundwater on the Carmichael River is greater in the dry season than in the wet season when rain water is entering the system. Further sampling of the major ion chemistry of the groundwater and surface waters of the Carmichael River is planned so as to confirm this surface water / groundwater interaction.

All surface water major ion concentrations were consistent with the nominated WQOs (Table 4-9). As a result, the nominated WQOs may be appropriate for the management of major ions during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The applicability of the WQOs will be confirmed following the investigation into the surface water / groundwater interaction.





	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Calcium	14	14	14	15	5	14	13	4	6
Calcium WQO	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000
Magnesium	14	14	15	16	2	6	5	1	3
Magnesium WQO	2000	2000	2000	2000	2000	2000	2000	2000	2000
Fluoride	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0	0.2	0	0	0
Fluoride WQO	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2
Sulphate	14	13	14	14	2	5	1	0.5	0.5
Sulphate WQO	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000
TDS	932	960	894	954	234	378	240	129	136
TDS WQO	2500	2500	2500	2500	2500	2500	2500	2500	2500

Table 4-9 Maximum Values of Major Ion Concentrations (mg/L)











4.4.3 Nutrients

Nutrients that were assessed as part of the monitoring program were total nitrogen, ammonia, oxides of nitrogen, total phosphorus and reactive phosphorus. A table of all the nutrient analytical results is provided in Appendix D; summary statistics are provided below to assist in data interpretation. Nutrient pollution has the potential to impact upon a system via the stimulation of growth of nuisance plants and cyanobacteria (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). Growth of these plants can lead to changes in the biological community composition as well as flow on affects to aspects of water quality such as depletion of dissolved oxygen concentration. Observations of macrophyte presence and prevalence were undertaken during each monitoring event. No macrophytes of high prevalence (blooms) were noted during monitoring.

Nitrogen concentrations displayed distinct spatial patterns whereby the concentrations found in the still water bodies were consistently higher than those found in the Carmichael River. The total nitrogen concentrations of the still water bodies were also consistently much higher than the nominated WQOs. Summary statistics of the total nitrogen values recorded throughout the monitoring program are provided in Table 4-10.

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Minimum	250	140	120	150	830	590	1530	1360	1140
20 th percentile	250	230	220	240	866	640	1530	1930	2150
Median	310	300	235	280	995	670	1925	2030	2175
Average	362	325	297	328	1063	697	2068	2028	2070
80 th percentile	350	350	370	320	1232	780	2700	2210	2270
95 th percentile	613	560	543	605	1381	818	2775	2510	2450
Maximum	700	630	600	700	1430	830	2800	2610	2510
WQOs	250	250	250	250	350	350	350	350	350
	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	lakes & reservoirs				

Table 4-10 Total Nitrogen (µg/L) Summary Statistics

There was little spatial separation of the total nitrogen concentrations at the Carmichael River sites. These sites all followed a similar pattern of high concentrations (above WQOs) at the end of the wet season (April), followed by a decrease to below WQOs in June and then a gradual increase back to values above WQOs in September.

Total nitrogen is comprised of organic nitrogen, and inorganic nitrogen, including ammonia (NH₃ or NH₄⁺), nitrate (NO₃⁻) and nitrite (NO₂⁻). The composition of the total nitrogen samples collected throughout the monitoring program is presented in Figure 4-9. This shows that the total nitrogen concentration was mainly comprised of organic nitrogen. Levels of organic nitrogen were generally above the nominated WQOs (225 μ g/L and 330 μ g/L for Carmichael River and the still water bodies



(including Cabbage Tree Creek), respectively). The QWQG (DERM, 2009a) state that during periods of low flow increased organic nitrogen levels can result from a build-up of organic matter derived from natural sources. These higher organic nitrogen levels should not be considered to be exceedences of the guidelines if levels of inorganic nitrogen remain low (DERM, 2009). The Study Area was subject to low (Carmichael River sites) or no flow (Cabbage Tree Creek and dam sites) throughout the monitoring program (April – September). A build-up of organic matter, such as plant detritus and cow manure, was observed at all sites during the monitoring program. As such, higher organic nitrogen levels, including those above the nominated WQOs, are not unexpected.

As seen in Figure 4-9, some nitrate, ammonia and nitrite was present at the Carmichael River sites early in the monitoring program. With the exception of one sample (Site 2, June); concentrations of these inorganic nitrogen species at the Carmichael River sites were below the nominated WQOs. As such, the organic nitrogen levels above the WQOs are not considered to represent significant exceedences of the QWQG.

Concentrations of organic nitrogen in the still water bodies were consistently greater than the nominated WQOs, this may be due runoff from the surrounding grazing land. Similarly, when present, the concentrations of ammonia were above the nominated WQOs.









Site 2 - CR Site 2





Site 3 - CR Organic N Ammonia Nitrate Nitrite







Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling

Total phosphorus concentrations exhibited similar spatial and temporal patterns to total nitrogen concentrations. The still water bodies displayed substantially higher total phosphorus concentrations than the sites located in the Carmichael River. The Carmichael River sites displayed a small temporal variation (maximum variation of 0.029 mg/L at Site 4) when compared to the Cabbage Tree Creek and dam sites (maximum variation of 0.257 mg/L at Site 7; Table 4-11). The Carmichael River sites also displayed little spatial variation. With the exception of Site 1 and Site 2 in April, and Site 4 in May and August, all total phosphorus values recorded from the Carmichael River were below the nominated WQOs of 0.03 mg/L. All concentrations of total phosphorus in the still water bodies were above the nominated WQOs of 0.01 mg/L (Table 4-11).

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Minimum	0.011	0.009	0.007	0.009	0.077	0.064	0.091	0.087	0.068
20 th percentile	0.018	0.014	0.013	0.013	0.132	0.070	0.159	0.096	0.087
Median	0.021	0.019	0.019	0.025	0.170	0.076	0.202	0.101	0.113
Average	0.021	0.020	0.016	0.024	0.172	0.079	0.219	0.108	0.115
80 th percentile	0.025	0.024	0.019	0.033	0.212	0.088	0.310	0.120	0.140
95 th percentile	0.029	0.032	0.021	0.037	0.257	0.098	0.339	0.137	0.160
Maximum	0.030	0.034	0.021	0.038	0.272	0.101	0.348	0.142	0.167
WQOs	0.030	0.030	0.030	0.030	0.010	0.010	0.010	0.010	0.010
	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	lakes & reservoirs				

Table 4-11 Total Phosphorus (mg/L) Summary Statistics

Measures of reactive phosphorus provide an indication of the potentially bioavailable forms of phosphorus in the system. The majority of reactive phosphorus samples from the Carmichael River were below the nominated WQOs (Figure 4-10). Conversely, the majority of the reactive phosphorus samples from the still water bodies were above the nominated WQOs (Figure 4-10).

Reactive phosphorus concentrations ranged from 0.001 mg/L (Site 3) to 0.017 mg/L (Site 2) at the Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 - 4; Table 4-12). The still water body site (Sites 5 - 9), which generally contained higher levels of reactive phosphorus, ranged from 0.004 mg/L (Site 9) to 0.027 mg/L (Site 7). Overall nutrient levels were not consistent with the nominated WQOs. As such, the nominated WQOs are not considered to be appropriate for the management of surface water quality during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration.

ada

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Minimum	0.002	0.002	0.001	0.002	0.007	0.007	0.008	0.006	0.004
20 th percentile	0.005	0.004	0.001	0.002	0.007	0.007	0.010	0.006	0.012
Median	0.006	0.007	0.004	0.004	0.008	0.010	0.012	0.010	0.015
Average	0.006	0.008	0.003	0.004	0.008	0.010	0.014	0.010	0.014
80 th percentile	0.007	0.011	0.005	0.005	0.009	0.012	0.013	0.011	0.016
95 th percentile	0.010	0.016	0.006	0.007	0.010	0.012	0.024	0.016	0.019
Maximum	0.011	0.017	0.006	0.007	0.010	0.012	0.027	0.017	0.020
WQOs	0.015	0.015	0.015	0.015	0.005	0.005	0.005	0.005	0.005
	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	upland streams	lakes & reservoirs				

Table 4-12 Reactive Phosphorus (mg/L) Summary Statistics



Figure 4-10 Reactive Phosphorus (mg/L) Values for each Site through Time







Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling



4.4.4 Biological Parameters

Biological parameters tested as part of the monitoring program were chlorophyll a and faecal coliforms. As noted in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) measures of chlorophyll a provide an indication of the algal biomass in a water sample. Temporal trends in chlorophyll a at the Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 - 4) were consistent, with the majority of sites comparable during each sampling event (Table 4-13 and Figure 4-11). Temporal variation at these sites was between 2 mg/m³ and 3 mg/m³. Maximum concentrations at the Carmichael River sites of 4 mg/m³ were recorded in July (Table 4-13 and Figure 4-11). There are currently no nominated WQOs for chlorophyll a for upland streams for comparison of the results from the Carmichael River sites.

With the exception of Site 6, all still water bodies (Sites 5 - 9) contained much greater concentrations of chlorophyll a, and thus higher algal biomass, than the Carmichael River sites (Table 4-13 and Figure 4-11; missing data from Site 5 due to site access issues). Temporal variation at these sites was between 2 mg/m³ and 52 mg/m³ (Table 4-13). With the exceptions of Site 6, the chlorophyll a concentrations at all the still water bodies were consistently greater than the nominated WQOs (5 mg/m³). There was a similar trend in the concentration of nitrogen in the still water bodies (Section 4.4.3). As described in Section 4.3, Site 6 displayed higher minimum turbidity values than the other still water bodies. It is likely that the turbidity values at this site limited the growth of algae in this water body.

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Minimum	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	6.0	2.0	8.0	10.0	12.0
20 th percentile	1.6	1.0	1.6	1.0	7.2	2.0	12.0	11.0	18.0
Median	3.0	1.0	2.0	2.0	12.5	3.0	15.0	15.0	23.5
Average	2.8	1.8	2.0	2.0	12.5	3.0	14.5	16.7	30.3
80 th percentile	4.0	2.4	2.4	2.4	17.8	4.0	17.0	17.0	41.0
95 th percentile	4.0	3.6	2.9	3.6	18.7	4.0	19.3	28.3	58.3
Maximum	4.0	4.0	3.0	4.0	19.0	4.0	20.0	32.0	64.0
WQOs	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	5.0	5.0	5.0	5.0	5.0
					lakes & reservoirs				

Table 4-13 Chlorophyll a (mg/m³) Summary Statistics



Figure 4-11 Chlorophyll a (mg/m³) Values for each Site through Time







Note: Sites 10 – 12 were dry during sampling



Testing for the presence and prevalence of faecal coliforms provides an indication of faecal contamination, and thus the potential presence of microbial pathogens, in a water sample. Faecal coliform concentrations at all sites were consistently above the WQOs for irrigation (direct contact; 10 cfu/100 ml; Table 4-14). Site 2, Site 4, Site 6 and Site 8 all exceeded the WQOs for stock watering and irrigation (indirect contact; 1000 cfu/100 ml) for at least one monitoring event (Table 4-14).

Faecal contamination of a water body can be caused by a number of human and animal vectors. As cattle grazing is the current land use of the Study Area and adjacent surrounds, it is likely that the faecal coliform concentrations identified during monitoring are associated with the presence of cattle onsite (Table 4-14).

	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9
Minimum	10	40	60	20	30	20	20	24	64
20 th percentile	50	140	74	30	42	36	26	30	69
Median	82	245	160	73	56	79	90	89	90
Average	71	2028	142	399	161	602	238	522	97
80 th percentile	100	500	200	200	237	1400	370	1100	124
95 th percentile	100	8375	200	1550	434	1850	715	1625	136
Maximum	100	11000	200	2000	500	2000	830	1800	140
WQOs	10	10	10	10	10	10	10	10	10
	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact	direct contact
	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000
	indirect contact	indirect contact	indirect contact						

Table 4-14 Faecal Coliform (cfu/100 ml) Summary Statistics

4.4.5 Hydrocarbons

All PAHs and TPHs tested were below the laboratory limit of reporting across all sites and all sampling events. Hence hydrocarbons are not considered to exceed any guidelines.

4.4.6 Metals and Metalloids

Total and dissolved metals measured as part of the monitoring program were aluminium, antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, boron, cadmium, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, molybdenum, mercury, nickel, selenium, silver, tin, uranium, vanadium and zinc. A table of all the metal and metalloid analytical results is provided in Appendix D. A number of the tested metals were not detected above laboratory limits of reporting throughout the monitoring program at any sites or times, these were:



- Beryllium (total and dissolved)
- Cadmium (total and dissolved)
- Mercury (total and dissolved)
- Molybdenum (total and dissolved)
- Selenium (total and dissolved)
- Silver (total and dissolved)
- Uranium (total and dissolved)
- Vanadium (dissolved)

Summary statistics of the dissolved metals that returned results for the Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 - 4) and the still water bodies (Cabbage Tree Creek and farm dams; Sites 5 - 9) are provided in Table 4-15 and Table 4-16, respectively. Sites 10 - 12 were dry throughout the monitoring program; as such no data for these sites is presented in this section. Where applicable, the 95^{th} percentile value for each metal has been compared to the nominated WQOs. Shaded values denote those concentrations that exceeded the nominated WQOs.

The hardness of a water sample has the potential to affect the toxicity of metals and metalloids at particular concentrations (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). An assessment of water hardness across the Study Area has identified that the use of a hardness-modified trigger value (HMTV) is appropriate for the Carmichael River samples (moderate hardness; 60 – 119 mg/L).

Total copper and dissolved zinc 95th percentile concentrations were the only analytes that were above the HMTV for protection of aquatic ecosystems at the Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 - 4). Total and dissolved iron and manganese 95th percentile concentrations exceeded the long-term trigger values (LTV) for metals in irrigation water at the Carmichael River sites. All other 95th percentile metal concentrations recorded from the Carmichael River were below the nominated WQOs (Figure 4-15).

A number of exceedances of the nominated WQOs were recorded at the still water bodies (Sites 5 - 9). Total and dissolved aluminium, chromium, copper, lead and zinc 95^{th} percentile concentrations exceeded the WQOs for protection of aquatic ecosystems. Total aluminium 95^{th} percentile concentrations also exceeded the LTV for metals in irrigation water and the WQOs nominated for stock watering (Table 4-16). The 95^{th} percentile concentrations of total and dissolved manganese in the still water bodies also exceeded the LTV for metals in irrigation water. All other 95^{th} percentile metal concentrations recorded from the still water bodies were below the nominated WQOs (Table 4-16).



Table 4-15 Metal Summary Statistics (mg/L) for Carmichael River Sites (Sites 1 – 4)

Metal		Number of Detects (n = 12)	Minimum	20 th percentile	Median	Average	80 th percentile	95 th percentile	Maximum
Aluminium	Total	12	0.080	0.118	0.180	0.416	0.298	1.444	2.200
	Dissolved	12	0.010	0.020	0.050	0.040	0.054	0.060	0.060
Arsenic	Total	1	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002
	Dissolved	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Barium	Total	8	0.285	0.287	0.295	0.305	0.330	0.337	0.339
	Dissolved	12	0.241	0.251	0.263	0.269	0.266	0.322	0.358
Boron	Total	12	0.120	0.126	0.150	0.143	0.160	0.160	0.160
	Dissolved	12	0.110	0.130	0.160	0.148	0.160	0.166	0.170
Chromium (III+VI)	Total	1	0.004	0.004	0.004	0.004	0.004	0.004	0.004
	Dissolved	4	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002
Cobalt	Total	4	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.003	0.004	0.004
	Dissolved	1	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001
Copper	Total	7	0.0010	0.0010	0.0050	0.0098	0.0144	0.0276	0.0320
	Dissolved	7	0.0010	0.0010	0.0050	0.0044	0.0066	0.0084	0.0090
Iron	Total	12	0.630	0.680	1.590	2.212	2.664	5.946	7.950
	Dissolved	12	0.140	0.156	0.230	0.267	0.392	0.440	0.440
Lead	Total	2	0.0020	0.0020	0.0020	0.0020	0.0020	0.0020	0.0020



Metal		Number of	Minimum	20 th	Median	Average	80 th	95 th	Maximum
		Detects (n = 12)		percentile			percentile	percentile	
	Dissolved	0	-	-	-	_	-	-	-
Manganese	Total	8	0.136	0.158	0.167	0.173	0.186	0.216	0.226
	Dissolved	12	0.034	0.048	0.078	0.082	0.103	0.138	0.161
Nickel	Total	8	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.004	0.004
	Dissolved	4	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001
Strontium	Total	12	0.205	0.206	0.210	0.213	0.218	0.226	0.231
	Dissolved	12	0.181	0.190	0.197	0.195	0.199	0.203	0.203
Zinc	Total	5	0.005	0.005	0.007	0.007	0.008	0.008	0.008
	Dissolved	2	0.043	0.043	0.043	0.043	0.043	0.043	0.043



Table 4-16 Metal Summary Statistics (mg/L) for Still Water Body Sites (Cabbage Tree Creek (Sites 5) and Farm Dams (Sites 6 – 9))

Metal		Number of Detects	Minimum	20 th per centile	Median	Average	80 th per centile	95 th per centile	Maximum
Aluminium	Total	11 (n=11)	0.050	0.134	0.425	1.594	3.578	5.705	6.160
	Dissolved	11 (n=11)	0.020	0.030	0.050	0.274	0.180	1.322	2.030
Arsenic	Total	11 (n=13)	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.003
	Dissolved	4 (n=13)	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002
Barium	Total	11 (n=11)	0.034	0.057	0.107	0.146	0.247	0.279	0.286
	Dissolved	13 (n=13)	0.023	0.039	0.176	0.165	0.242	0.317	0.354
Boron	Total	7 (n=11)	0.050	0.050	0.055	0.079	0.114	0.147	0.160
	Dissolved	11 (n=11)	0.050	0.060	0.080	0.091	0.104	0.174	0.180
Chromium (III+VI)	Total	5 (n=13)	0.002	0.004	0.006	0.005	0.007	0.008	0.008
	Dissolved	2 (n=13)	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002
Cobalt	Total	9 (n=11)	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.004
	Dissolved	1 (n=13)	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001
Copper	Total	11 (n=13)	0.0010	0.0020	0.0030	0.0041	0.0060	0.0082	0.0100
	Dissolved	9 (n=13)	0.0010	0.0020	0.0020	0.0026	0.0030	0.0045	0.0050
Iron	Total	11 (n=11)	0.730	0.894	1.545	3.246	6.590	8.383	8.760
	Dissolved	10 (n=11)	0.060	0.074	0.160	0.353	0.470	1.218	1.680
Lead	Total	8 (n=13)	0.0010	0.0010	0.0010	0.0019	0.0030	0.0036	0.0040
	Dissolved	1 (n=13)	0.0010	0.0010	0.0010	0.0010	0.0010	0.0010	0.0010

41/25215/438039 Carmichael Coal Mine and Rail Project: Mine Technical Report Mine Water Quality 25215-D-RP-0005



Metal		Number of Detects	Minimum	20 th per centile	Median	Average	80 th per centile	95 th per centile	Maximum
Manganese	Total	11 (n=11)	0.048	0.124	0.228	0.250	0.356	0.508	0.528
	Dissolved	10 (n=13)	0.002	0.003	0.007	0.034	0.038	0.155	0.182
Nickel	Total	10 (n=13)	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.006	0.006	0.007
	Dissolved	9 (n=13)	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002
Strontium	Total	11 (n=11)	0.021	0.070	0.161	0.139	0.203	0.220	0.224
	Dissolved	11 (n=11)	0.017	0.065	0.142	0.124	0.181	0.202	0.207
Vanadium	Total	4 (n=11)	0.010	0.010	0.015	0.015	0.020	0.020	0.020
	Dissolved	0 (n=13)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Zinc	Total	6 (n=13)	0.008	0.009	0.011	0.012	0.012	0.019	0.022
	Dissolved	5 (n=13)	0.012	0.015	0.020	0.023	0.031	0.038	0.040



4.5 EPC 1690 In-stream Sediment Quality

In-stream sediment quality testing undertaken as part of the monitoring program comprised testing for physical parameters, total metals, nutrients, biological parameters and hydrocarbons. A table of all instream sediment quality analytical results is provided in Appendix D. Sampling of in-stream sediments at Cabbage Tree Creek was not achieved due to site access restrictions. References to still water body sites in relation to in-stream sediment quality therefore relate only to the farm dam sites (Sites 6 - 9).

4.5.1 Physical Parameters

Physical parameters assessed as part of the monitoring program were sediment grain size, total organic carbon and moisture content. The latter two parameters were tested to assist in interpretation of analytical results; results are provided in Appendix D. Sediment grain size results are presented below.

The sediment composition across the Study Area was dominated by sands (0.06 - 2 mm; Figure 4-12). The Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 – 4) were comprised of sand, gravel, clay and silt, at an average ratio of 92:4:3:1. Sampling of in-stream sediments at Cabbage Tree Creek was not achieved due to site access restrictions. The still water body sites (Sites 6 – 9) contained less sand than the Carmichael River sites, comprising sand, clay, silt and gravel (average ratio of 72:12.5:12.5:3). The sites with no water contained an average ratio of 66:15:11:8 of sand, clay, silt and gravel.

As outlined above, and shown in Figure 4-12, the Carmichael River sediments contained a greater proportion of coarse material, and conversely a smaller proportion of fine material on the river beds compared to the sites with no flow, or no water. This is likely associated with the flow characteristics of the Carmichael River, whereby fine materials are more easily mobilised and transported from the bed than coarser materials. This is supported by the turbidity findings presented in Section 4.3, which identified high loads of fine sediments suspended in the water column.





Note: Cabbage Tree Creek (Site 5) not sampled



4.5.2 Nutrients

The concentration of total nitrogen in the sediment samples displayed a similar spatial pattern to that observed in the water quality analysis when compared to water quality samples taken at the same time (July; Figure 4-13). The Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 - 4) contained substantially less total nitrogen than the majority of the still water bodies (Sites 6 - 9), and three of the sites with no water (Site 10 - 12; Figure 4-13).

The composition of nitrogen species within the sediment was dominated by organic nitrogen (Figure 4-13), which is consistent with the findings of the water quality assessment (refer Section 4.4.3).



Figure 4-13 Composition of Nitrogen Species (mg/L) for each Site

Note: Sites 10, 11 and 12 did not have water at the time of sampling therefore no dissolved Nitrogen results are available.

Concentrations of total phosphorus in the sediment samples displayed a similar pattern to total nitrogen (Figure 4-14). The Carmichael River sites (Sites 1 – 4) contained substantially lower total phosphorus concentrations than the still water bodies and dry creek beds (Figure 4-14). This observed spatial pattern is consistent with the results of the water quality assessment (refer Section 4.4.3), however trends in sediment and water concentrations are not as closely aligned as those observed for total nitrogen (Figure 4-14). Reactive phosphorus was not found above laboratory limits of detection at the Carmichael River sites. Where detected at the still water bodies and dry creek beds, concentrations were low (maximum of 0.2 mg/kg).

There are no available sediment quality objectives (SQOs) for nutrients. As such, no comparison of data to SQOs has been undertaken.





Figure 4-14 Total Phosphorus Concentrations for each Site

Note: Sites 10, 11 and 12 did not have water at the time of sampling therefore no dissolved Phosphorus results are available.

4.5.3 Biological Parameters

Testing for the presence and prevalence of faecal coliforms in the sediment was undertaken as part of the monitoring program. Faecal coliforms were only detected above laboratory limits of reporting at one of the Carmichael River sites (Site 4). Faecal coliforms were detected at all of the still water bodies and one of the dry creek bed sites. The highest concentrations of faecal coliforms were associated with the farm dams (still water bodies). These results are not unexpected given the presence of cattle in these areas, and the infrequent flushing of the farm dams.

The spatial patterns of faecal coliforms observed in the sediments is different to that identified in the water samples. It is likely that the results obtained from the water samples provide an indication of recent faecal coliform additions to the resources, whereas concentrations in the sediment are indicative of long term accumulation. There are no SQOs for faecal coliforms; as such no comparison of the data to SQOs has been undertaken.

4.5.4 Hydrocarbons

All PAHs and TPHs tested were below the laboratory limit of reporting; data is provided in Appendix D. For some PAHs (acenaphthene, anthracene, benz(a)anthracene, benzo(a)pyrene, chrysene, dibenz(a,h)anthracene, fluoranthene, fluorene, naphthalene, phenanthrene, pyrene), the laboratory limit of reporting was not able to achieve the required level of detection for comparison against the nominated ISQG Low SQOs. All PAHs were below the nominated ISQG High SQOs.

4.5.5 Metals and Metalloids

A number of metals were not detected above the laboratory limits of reporting, including boron, cadmium, mercury, selenium and silver and these are not reported further. Where metals were detected, concentrations were generally lower in the Carmichael River sediments than at the other sites Table 4-17). Where applicable, the concentrations of metals and metalloids in the sediment samples have



been compared to the nominated SQOs. No exceedances of the lower interim sediment quality guidelines (ISQG Low) were recorded (Table 4-17).



Table 4-17 Metal and Metalloid Concentrations (mg/kg) in Sediment during July Sampling

	SQO ISQG Low	SQO ISQG High	Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 6	Site 7	Site 8	Site 9	Site 10	Site 11	Site 12
Aluminium	n/a	n/a	600	380	320	1200	7950	2100	2860	2100	3280	2020	6090
Arsenic	20	70	0.3	0.5	0.3	0.5	1.2	1.9	0.9	1.1	4	3.1	1.5
Barium	n/a	n/a	12.6	6.8	9.8	24.1	188	89.7	20.7	33.8	31.5	665	17.4
Beryllium	n/a	n/a	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	0.2	0.5	0.5	0.2	0.2	0.4	0.5	0.7
Chromium (III+VI)	80	370	2.2	1.5	1.6	4.5	17.4	9.9	24	20.3	36.6	47.1	21.1
Cobalt	n/a	n/a	0.5	0.5	0.6	1.5	5	5.4	2.3	4.4	4.8	28	4.6
Copper	65	270	0.6	0.3	0.4	1.7	8.1	6.3	3.6	3.2	5	6.2	12.1
Iron	n/a	n/a	1360	1090	1100	2220	9410	6720	4880	6280	10,200	12,100	10,900
Manganese	n/a	n/a	13.3	11.4	59.1	27.3	225	232	58.6	181	136	3450	87.4
Molybdenum	n/a	n/a	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.3
Nickel	21	52	0.6	0.4	0.5	1.4	6.6	3.9	3.3	2.1	5.3	13.1	6.2
Phosphorus	n/a	n/a	25	21	17	47	155	199	74	175	105	45	92
Strontium	n/a	n/a	1.4	0.6	0.9	2.8	21.9	10.5	2.1	4.5	5.8	12.1	7.1
Uranium	n/a	n/a	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	0.1	0.7	0.2	0.1	0.2	0.4	0.2	1.6
Vanadium	n/a	n/a	4	2	3	8	34	24	20	22	46	51	32
Zinc	200	410	1.5	0.8	1.1	3.5	12.5	9.7	2.6	4.7	4.4	2.7	10



4.5.6 Deionised Water Leach

As outlined in Section 2.1.4, stream bed sediment samples collected at the sites that did not contain any water throughout the monitoring program were subject to a DI water leach preparation. This was undertaken in order to gain an understanding of the potential for the release of contaminants into surface waters during flow events. As outlined in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), short-term spikes in pollutants during flood events in ephemeral streams can be expected as surface runoff mobilises pollutants within the stream bed and from the surrounding catchment. The values above the nominated guidelines (described following) are considered to be reflective of this process.

A table of all DI leach supernatant analytical results is provided in Appendix D.

4.5.6.1 Nutrients

Nutrients measured from the DI water leach supernatant were total nitrogen, ammonia, oxides of nitrogen, total phosphorus and reactive phosphorus. Total nitrogen concentrations, which ranged from 20 to 80 μ g/L, were below the nominated WQOs at all sites, as were nitrate concentrations. In contrast to the sites that contained water during the monitoring program, ammonia was present in higher concentrations than organic nitrogen. The concentrations of ammonia exceeded the nominated WQOs at all sites.

Total phosphorus concentrations ranged from 0.021 and 0.128 mg/L, with two of three sites exceeding the nominated WQOs for upland streams. Reactive phosphorus exceeded the nominated WQOs for upland streams at all three DI leach testing sites.

4.5.6.2 Metals and Metalloids

Concentrations of total and dissolved aluminium and chromium were above the nominated WQOs for upland streams at all three locations. Concentrations of total and dissolved zinc at Site 10 and Site 12 were above the nominated WQOs for upland streams. Concentrations of total copper were also above the nominated WQOs, however dissolved copper concentrations remained below nominated WQOs. All other metals were below nominated WQOs, or were not detected above the laboratory limits of reporting.

4.5.6.3 Hydrocarbons

All PAHs and TPHs tested from the DI water leach supernatant were below the laboratory limit of reporting at all three sites and did not exceed any guidelines.

4.6 Doongmabulla Springs Water Quality

4.6.1 Overview

The Doongmabulla Springs complex is located approximately 8 km west of the proposed Carmichael Coal Project area. These springs are a Great Artesian Basin (GAB) spring complex and comprises of two spring groups, Moses and Joshua, located on Doongmabulla Station near the confluence of three creek systems; Cattle Creek, Dyllingo Creek and Carmichael Creek. Carmichael Creek joins Dyllingo Creek just upstream of Doongmabulla Station, the Dyllingo Creek and Cattle Creek converge east of the Doongmabulla Springs complex to form the Carmichael River. A description of the ecology of the Doongmabulla Springs complex, based on a desktop review of existing information and on a field



inspection (between 22 and 24 May 2012), can be found in Volume 4 Appendix N2 Doongmabulla Springs Report.

Water quality sampling and analysis from the Doongmabulla Springs complex and nearby creeks has therefore been undertaken to provide further information on potential water sources to the springs and to identify any similarities and/or variations in the water quality between:

- Individual springs of the springs complex
- The spring complex and nearby creeks

4.6.2 Sampling Observations

Observations made at each sampled location on 22 and 24 June 2012, along with the name of the spring or group of springs and assigned spring 'morphology' are summarised in Table 4-18.



Table 4-18 Sampling Observations, June 2012

Location ID (and Sample ID)	Spring / group of springs	Assigned spring 'morphology'	Observations at sample collection
Doon Spring (DS1)	Believed to be Little Moses Spring	Non mounding artesian spring	On east side of small rise. Flowing water (clear, colourless) from beneath possible sandstone outcrop on rise. Algal growth along edges of flow channel. Flow rate estimated <0.5 L/s.
Doon Spring 2a (DS2A)	Un-named	Non artesian (recharge) spring	Standing stagnant looking water in pools within shallow sloping, shallow gully - no vegetation. Tall grasses down-slope, boggy ground. Sample collected from hand dug hole (brown muddy water).
Doon Spring 3	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	No flow observed from mound. Mound squelchy under foot but no standing water. Two wet areas (seeps, approximately 30 cm x 30 cm) on perimeter of mound but no flow, just glistening with water. No sample collected.
Doon Spring 4 (DS4)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Mound within extensive wetland (boggy) grassed area. Shallow ponding of standing water adjacent to spring mound, water slightly cloudy, brown colour. No flow observed.
Doon Spring 5 (DS5)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Located around 10 m south of sandstone bluff on flat plain. Standing water within grasses of mound spring, with some dampness of the surrounding ground. Water clear and colourless. No flow observed.
Doon Spring 5A	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Minor seepage from mound, but not enough to sample.
Doon Spring 5B (DS5B)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Located around 30 m south of sandstone bluff (around 10 m high) on flat plain. Pool of water in centre of mound spring (no movement or bubbling of this water observed). Water also ponded within grasses of mound spring (sampled). Ground boggy around vicinity of mound. Minor flow observed (<0.1 L/s) from mound area towards ponded water adjacent to mound (slightly cloudy, colourless).

41/25215/438039



Location ID (and Sample ID)	Spring / group of springs	Assigned spring 'morphology'	Observations at sample collection
Doon Spring 6 (DS6)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Water ponded within grasses on mound. Mound is wobbly like a water bed. Seepage evident from perimeter of mound to immediate area surrounding spring, but dry beyond this.
Doon Spring 7 (DS7)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Water ponded within grasses on mound, slightly cloudy. Area surrounding mound spring is dry but with some seepage evident from perimeter of mound.
Doon Spring 8 (DS8)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Standing water ponded adjacent to outer edge of spring, slightly cloudy and brown. No flow observed.
Doon Spring 8A (DS8A)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Some ponding of water in places adjacent to edge of mound spring. Water very muddy. No sample collected.
Doon Spring 9A (DS9A)	Moses Spring group	Mound spring	Mound within the same extensive wetland (boggy) grassed area as Doon Spring 4. Shallow standing water adjacent to spring mound. Water slightly cloudy. No flow observed.
Doon Spring 10 (DS10)	Joshua Spring (modified to turkeys nest to store water)	Modified high flow spring (artesian?)	Clear water flowing from overflow pipe of turkeys nest (at rate of approximately 5 L/s). Surface of the ponded water within turkeys nest moving as if water is being pushed up from below in one small area towards western side of turkeys nest.
Close vicinity to Doon Spring 3 (DS3A)	Drainage from wetland area to lake	Not applicable	Located around 40 m west of Spring 3. Clear, colourless water, flowing from nearby grassed wetland area towards lake adjacent to nearby group of Melaleuca trees. Flow rate approximately <0.1 L/s.
Dyllingo Creek	Downstream of springs complex, upstream of Doon Spring 2A	Not applicable	Creek flowing. Water cloudy, pale orange-brown colour. Sandy creek bed with sandstone gravels and cobbles. Creek banks sandy, incised by around 3 m. Melaleuca trees present.
Cattle Creek	Downstream of springs complex, upstream of Doon Spring 2A	Not applicable	No flow in creek, large pools of standing water. Water cloudy and pale brown with purple film on surface, containing particulates. Creek bed sandy, Melaleuca trees present.



4.6.3 Data Analysis

4.6.3.1 Major Ion Chemistry

A piper plot of the major ion chemistry for all of the sampled springs and creeks is shown in Figure 4-15 and for the springs sampled within the Moses Spring group in Figure 4-16. Summary tables of the water quality sampling analysis results are included in Appendix E.

The piper plots indicate the following:

- All of the samples collected from the Little Moses (DS1) and the Moses Spring group (DS4, DS5, DS5B, DS6, DS7, DS8 and DS9) mound springs, with the exception of DS11, have a similar major ion chemistry but with variable proportions of chloride (Figure 4-15). The sample collected from DS3A (of water draining from a wetland area around 40 m from mound spring Doon Spring 3) was also similar in its major ion chemistry. The concentrations of calcium and magnesium in all of these samples (except for Little Moses) are less than 1 mg/L (refer to Appendix E). This suggests that the groundwater feeding these springs is likely to be from the same source and has been subject to similar conditions below the surface. The higher proportions of bicarbonate, coupled with the very low proportions of calcium, magnesium and potassium suggests that ion exchange may have occurred. This typically occurs when water passes through clays, whereby the positive ions (i.e. calcium, magnesium, potassium and sodium) are preferentially removed from solution by adsorbing onto clay particles if conditions (such as pH) are favourable.
- The samples from Joshua Spring (DS10) have proportionally more calcium and magnesium than the samples collected from Little Moses and the Moses Spring group. This spring is physically very different to the Moses Spring group (mound springs) with the highest discharge flow rate of all the springs sampled (estimated at approximately 5 L/s) and, if it had not been modified to store water for supply use, may have looked similar to Little Moses spring. The differences in major ion chemistry of Joshua Spring to the Moses Spring group suggests either a different source of water (which given the geological setting is considered unlikely), different pathway and hence contact with different lithological units before discharging to surface. However, the modification to the spring could also play a part in the different chemistry.
- The major ion chemistry for the Cattle Creek and Dyllingo Creek samples is very similar to each other and, of the spring samples, is most similar to Joshua Spring with similar proportions of calcium and sodium although with a higher proportion of chloride than Joshua Spring.
- The sample collected from DS2A (non-artesian (recharge) spring) has a different major ion chemistry to the other spring samples, containing both calcium and magnesium and with the highest proportion of chloride of all of samples. The sampled location is almost 2 km east of Little Moses spring and is in the near vicinity of the stratigraphic boundary of the Moolayember Formation, Clematis Sandstone and Tertiary-age strata at a very slight break in slope. This suggests that the source of the spring water is likely to be the Clematis Sandstone (as for the other springs) but that the spring mechanism for discharge may be different (i.e. groundwater is forced out of the aquifer at a sudden change to a low permeability lithology along the groundwater flow path). The likely different mechanism for discharge at this spring and the different major ion chemistry is consistent with the findings of the ecology inspection which found different species at this spring in comparison to the other springs inspected.



- The major ion chemistry of sample DS11C is significantly different to the other samples collected from the Moses Spring group, with almost 100 per cent bicarbonate. However, this result may not be representative of the water at this location given that the cation-anion balance for this sample is unusually high (+10 per cent).
- The Moses Spring group are considered to be discharge springs, i.e. the water source of the springs passes through a low permeability confining layer before discharging to surface (Fensham pers. Comm.). In this case the low permeability confining layer is likely to be the Quaternary alluvium and/or underlying (mapped) Moolayember Formation.
- Samples from DS10 (Joshua Spring), DS2A (non-artesian (recharge) spring), Cattle Creek and Dyllingo Creek have higher proportions of calcium, magnesium and potassium in comparison to the Moses Spring group samples coupled with lower proportions of bicarbonate. The same applies to DS1 (Little Moses spring), although to a lesser extent. This suggests that whilst ion exchange may still be occurring, it is not as pronounced. This in turn suggests the groundwater is taking a more rapid pathway such as through a better connected fracture system and/or a shorter pathway to the ground surface at these locations. In the case of DS2A, groundwater is forced out of the aquifer at a low permeability lithology along the groundwater flow path and therefore a shorter pathway existing to recharge the spring.

With reference to Figure 4-17, comparison between the major ion chemistry of the springs complex (and creeks) and that of samples from the Carmichael River (see Section 0) suggests that with the exception of the May 2011 sample round (collected following the wet season), the samples collected from the Carmichael River within the Mine lease area (July, September, October and November 2011), plot in a similar location on the piper plot to the samples collected from Cattle Creek and Dyllingo Creek. This suggests that all of these samples have similar major ion chemistry characteristics, which is not surprising given that Cattle Creek and Dyllingo Creek feed into the Carmichael River upstream of the Mine lease area. It is likely that the Doongmabulla springs provide base flow to the adjacent Carmichael River.



Figure 4-15 Piper Plot, All Sampled Springs and Creeks (May and June 2012)










Figure 4-17 Piper Plot, Carmichael River





4.6.3.2 Inorganics

The samples from the springs and creeks can be described as relatively fresh, with electrical conductivity (EC) for the spring samples ranging from 376 to 889 μ S/cm and EC values of 742 μ S/cm in Dyllingo Creek and 1,370 μ S/cm in Cattle Creek (refer to Appendix E). The concentrations of the inorganic parameters analysed (fluoride, silica, electrical conductivity, total dissolved solids and pH) show no significant variation between Little Moses spring, the Moses Springs group or Joshua spring.

The one exception is the sample from DS2A with significantly higher concentrations of silica and fluoride and a slightly more acidic (pH 5.4) than the other springs. This is consistent with the location of this spring, which is geographically set apart from the other springs to the west and within a different geological setting.

4.6.3.3 Dissolved Metals

Of the dissolved metals, low concentrations of dissolved iron (0.06 to 0.79 mg/L), manganese (0.002 to 0.29 mg/L) and zinc (0.005 to 0.014 mg/L) were identified in the spring and creek samples (refer to Appendix E). The concentrations of these metals are relatively consistent between the various springs sampled within the Little Mosses group (i.e. mound springs, samples DS4, DS5, DS5B, DS6, DS7, DS8 and DS9A). However, are somewhat different to the concentrations of dissolved iron and manganese found in the samples from Joshua spring (DS10) and Little Mosses spring (DS1).

4.6.4 Summary

The mapped geology in the vicinity of the Doongmabulla Springs complex suggests that all of the springs are likely fed by groundwater from the Clematis Sandstone aquifer, with most springs discharging through the overlying Moolayember Formation and/or Quaternary alluvium. This is consistent with available information on the physical features of Doongmabulla Springs (reference QLD081) which are described as 'derived from faults allowing water to flow from thin confining beds of the Great Artesian Basin aquifer' (in the *Australian Wetlands Database – Directory Wetland Information* (http://www.environment.gov.au/cgi-bin/wetlands/report.pl?smode=DOIW&doiw_refcodelist=QLD081)).

Despite the apparent single aquifer source some potentially significant differences can be observed in the hydrochemistry of samples taken from the springs. Potential causes of the observed differences in major ion chemistry include:

- The characteristics of the material overlying the source aquifer through which the water passes (i.e. the material overlying the Clematis Formation in the area which includes the Moolayember Formation and Quaternary alluvium).
- Post discharge processes including dissolution and evaporation which are in turn likely to be related a range of additional factors including discharge rate and, the degree of ponding at the discharge location.

Based on the limited geological and major ion data currently available, and bearing in mind the potential causes of chemical differences identified above, the main conclusions from the sampling work can be summarised as follows:

The major ion chemistry of the sample taken from spring DS2A is distinctly different from the other samples in that it shows elevated proportions of calcium and magnesium and the highest proportion of chloride of all of samples. Given the location of this spring close to the mapped boundary of the Moolayember Formation and the underlying Clematis Sandstone it is considered most likely that the



observed chemistry differences are due to the source aquifer being relatively close to the surface at this location. It may be that the Moolayember Formation is absent and that water is being discharged directly from the Clematis Sandstone. The different major ion chemistry observed at Spring DS2a is consistent with the findings of the ecological site visit which found different species at this spring in comparison to the other springs visited.

- The sample taken from the Joshua Spring (DS10) is also characterised by proportionally more calcium and magnesium than the samples collected from Moses and Little Moses mound springs. Unlike Spring DS2a this site is located in an area where the Moolayember Formation is likely to be relatively thick and hence the chemical similarities between the two samples are surprising. However, the Joshua Spring (DS10) is also characterised by the highest discharge rate of all the springs in the complex. It may be that a fault or similar feature is present at this location forming a relatively rapid pathway for flow through the Moolayember Formation despite its thickness.
- The majority of the remaining spring samples which were taken from the Moses and Little Moses mound springs (i.e. samples. DS1, DS4, DS5, DS5B, DS6, DS7, DS8 and DS9) are all characterised by very low proportions of calcium and magnesium but variable proportions of chloride. Given the similar morphology and ecology observed at these springs and their close proximity it is considered likely that the discharge pathway at each of the springs is similar. The observed differences in the proportion of chloride are therefore thought most likely to be related the degree of post discharge evaporation occurring at each spring head.

4.7 Existing Environment Summary

The existing surface water resources within the Study Area include the Carmichael River, ephemeral creek drainage lines (dry during the monitoring period) and numerous farm dams. The Carmichael River, designated as a fifth order stream (DERM, 2009c), is the major surface water resource within the Study Area. The flow regime of the Carmichael River (further described in Volume 4 Appendix R Hydrogeology Report) is subject to seasonal variability as wet season overland flow drains from the catchment. Late in the dry season the Carmichael River is reduced to a low flow environment, interspersed with deeper pools. The Carmichael River was characterised by a well-established riparian zone that provided extensive shading of the water. Conversely, the farm dam sites and Cabbage Tree Creek all had limited or absent riparian zones, resulting in increased exposure to direct radiance from the sun.

An assessment of the water chemistry of the Carmichael River and nearby groundwater resources identified that it is likely that the surface water of the Carmichael River is influenced by the nearby groundwater aquifers. Temporal changes in the surface water chemistry also indicate that the influence of groundwater on the Carmichael River is greater in the dry season than in the wet season when rain water is entering the system.

Parameters analysed as part of the monitoring program displayed both spatial and temporal variations. Spatial patterns were consistently related to the differences between the types of water resources (Carmichael River versus non-flowing environments). Sites sampled along the Carmichael River displayed little spatial variation, indicating that the results obtained from the monitoring program are fairly typical of that stretch of the river. Temporal patterns at the Carmichael River sites were related to seasonal variability associated with the influx of overland flows prior to the start of the monitoring program, and subsequent drying of the water resources as the dry season progressed. All monitoring was undertaken in low-flow conditions, and flow progressively decreased as monitoring progressed through the dry season.



The Carmichael River displayed high turbidity at the start and end of the monitoring program. This has been attributed to the increase of overland flow input of fine sediments (associated with preceding rainfall events) at the start of the monitoring program, and re-suspension of sediments in shallower waters at the end of the monitoring program. Dissolved oxygen concentrations in the Carmichael River were relatively low throughout the monitoring program. These low values are likely associated with the low flow conditions experienced for the majority of the program. The waters of the Carmichael River displayed an alkaline pH throughout the monitoring program with values generally above the upper limit of the water quality objectives. The soils investigation report associated with this Project (Mine) indicates this is likely linked to the alkalinity of the adjacent soils (refer Volume 4 Appendix L Soils Report). Temperature characteristics of the Carmichael River were closely linked to seasonality, whereby higher temperatures were recorded in the warmer months. Effects of shading were also evident; the Carmichael River sites which were shaded had greater buffering capacity against changes in temperature than the exposed sites at the farm dams and Cabbage Tree Creek.

Concentrations of total nitrogen in the Carmichael River were consistently greater than expected ranges, and were primarily derived from concentrations of organic nitrogen. Other nutrients, including total and reactive phosphorus were within expected ranges. Despite the high concentrations of nitrogen, no algal blooms were observed onsite, or from chlorophyll a testing. Faecal coliform testing identified faecal coliforms to be present at all the Carmichael River sites. This has been linked to the ongoing cattle grazing of the Study Area. Hydrocarbons were not present in the waters of the Carmichael River.

The in-stream sediments of the Carmichael River were characterised by sands. Nutrients were present in low concentrations and faecal coliforms were present in the sediments at only one site. As with the findings from the water quality assessment, hydrocarbons were not present in the in-stream sediments of the Carmichael River.

Metals detected in the waters of the Carmichael River include aluminium, antimony, arsenic, barium, boron, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, nickel, tin, vanadium and zinc. The majority of these metals were also present in the in-stream sediments of the river. Total copper and dissolved zinc 95th percentile concentrations were above the HMTV for protection of aquatic ecosystems. Total and dissolved iron and manganese 95th percentile concentrations exceeded the long-term trigger values (LTV) for metals in irrigation water.

The quality of the water in the still water bodies was different to the Carmichael River, which is primarily due to the non-flow conditions of those bodies, lack of riparian cover and use of the dam water resources by cattle. The electrical conductivity of the still water bodies was substantially lower than the Carmichael River, indicating that input from the alluvial groundwater aquifer that interacts with the river is unlikely. Given that dams are designed to limit the potential for leaching of waters, the disconnect between these resources and groundwater aquifers is not unexpected.

Turbidity values in the still water bodies were elevated, but still lower than those recorded in the Carmichael River. This has been associated with the non-flow conditions which allow for sediments to settle out of suspension. Dissolved oxygen concentrations were also low, one of the few parameters which was comparable to river concentrations. This is not unexpected given that the low DO concentrations in the river are likely associated with low-flow conditions. The pH values in the still water bodies were slightly elevated, although less alkaline than the waters of the Carmichael River. Temperature trends observed in the still water bodies were similar to the Carmichael River trends, although still water bodies experienced a greater range in temperature. This is associated with the lack of shading, and thus reduced temperature buffering capacity of the still water bodies.



The concentrations of nutrients were generally higher in the still water bodies than in the Carmichael River. As with the Carmichael River results, concentrations of total nitrogen were attributable to concentrations of organic nitrogen. Some still water bodies also contained moderate concentrations of ammonia. Reactive phosphorus concentrations in the still water bodies were consistently higher than the concentrations found in the Carmichael River.

Chlorophyll a concentrations were also higher in the still water bodies than in the Carmichael River sites, however, no blooms were observed during monitoring. Faecal coliform testing identified that faecal coliforms were present at all the still water body sites. No distinct spatial patterns between the Carmichael River sites and the still water bodies were observed.

As with the Carmichael River sites, hydrocarbons were not present at the still water bodies. A number of metals were present in the waters and sediments of the still water bodies. These include aluminium, arsenic, barium, boron, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, manganese, nickel, strontium, vanadium and zinc. The differences in metal concentrations between the Carmichael River and the still water bodies are likely attributable to local soil characteristics and previous farming activities. Total and dissolved aluminium, chromium, copper, lead and zinc 95th percentile concentrations exceeded the WQOs for protection of aquatic ecosystems. Total aluminium 95th percentile concentrations also exceeded the LTV for metals in irrigation water and the WQOs nominated for stock watering. The 95th percentile concentrations of total and dissolved manganese exceeded the LTV for metals in irrigation water.

The sediments of the still water bodies were comprised of sands, silts and clays. Concentrations of nutrients in the sediments were generally much higher in the still water bodies than in the Carmichael River. These results are consistent with the findings of the water quality assessment, and have been attributed to the lack of flushing of the still water bodies. Faecal coliforms were detected in the sediments of all of the still water bodies, reflecting the findings of the water quality assessment. Hydrocarbons were not present in the sediments of the still water bodies.

Some of the nominated sampling sites located in the north of the Study Area were dry throughout the monitoring program. In order to gain an understanding of the potential contaminants that may be released during flow events DI leach testing was undertaken. Results were generally consistent with the findings of the broader monitoring program, indicating that the sampling sites can be considered to be representative of the water resources present within the Study Area.

Limited site access during October to March prevented monitoring during the wet season when high flow conditions are expected to occur. The increase in flow and water depth that occurs during this period is expected to directly impact water quality within the Study Area. During the first flushing flows, water quality variance within the Carmichael River is expected to be high as mobilisation of nutrients, sediments and other parameters occurs. As flow and water depth increase with rainfall during the summer period, water quality within the Carmichael River is expected to become less influenced by groundwater conditions. Overland flow input of fine sediments is expected to result in an increase in turbidity and nutrients.

Collated information relating to the water resources of the Study Area identified the following EVs of relevance:

- Aquatic ecosystems slightly to moderately disturbed
- Primary industries irrigation



- Primary industries stock watering
- Cultural and spiritual values.

As required by the QWQG (DERM, 2009a), WQOs for the protection of the EVs were identified. Data obtained during the assessment has been compared to the nominated WQOs.

As outlined in Table 4-19, data collected did not consistently align with the WQOs. This was particularly evident at the end of the wet season (April) and at the end of the dry season (September). Further monitoring is required to determine the spatial and temporal variability in water quality for the Study Area. The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration.

	Aquatic Ecosystems		Primary Industries	
Parameter	Upland streams	Lakes and reservoirs	Irrigation	Stock Watering
Physical parameters				
Dissolved oxygen	✓	✓	-	-
рН	✓	\checkmark	-	-
Electrical Conductivity	✓	\checkmark	-	-
Turbidity	✓	\checkmark	\checkmark	-
Biological				
Chlorophyll a	-	\checkmark	-	-
Faecal coliforms			✓	\checkmark
Nutrients				
Ammonia as N	\checkmark	✓	-	-
Nitrate (as N)	×	×	-	×
Nitrite (as N)	-	-	-	×
Nitrogen (Total)	\checkmark	\checkmark	×	-
Organic Nitrogen	\checkmark	\checkmark		
Phosphorus	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	-
Reactive Phosphorus as P	✓	✓	-	-
Major ions				
Calcium	-	-	-	×

Table 4-19 Assessment of Data Exceedances of Nominated Water Quality Objectives



Parameter	Aquatic Ecosystems		Primary Industries		
Magnesium	-	-	-	×	
Fluoride	-	-	×	×	
Sulphate	-	-	-	×	
TDS	-	-	-	×	
Metals and Metalloids					
Aluminium	×	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	
Arsenic	-	-	×	×	
Beryllium	-	-	×	-	
Boron	×	×	×	×	
Cadmium	×	×	×	×	
Chromium (III+VI)	×	\checkmark	×	×	
Cobalt			×	×	
Copper	\checkmark	\checkmark	×	×	
Iron			✓	-	
Lead	×	\checkmark	×	×	
Manganese	×	×	\checkmark	-	
Mercury	×	×	×	×	
Molybdenum			×	×	
Nickel	×	×	×	×	
Selenium	×	×	×	×	
Silver	×	×	-	-	
Uranium	-	-	×	×	
Vanadium	-	-	×	-	
Zinc	~	✓	×	×	
Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons					
Naphthalene	×	×	-	-	

 \checkmark indicates as least one exceedance of the nominated WQO; \star indicates no exceedances; - no available WQOs.



Potential Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Construction Phase

5.1 Introduction

The construction phase of the Project (Mine) will involve the following principal activities:

- Development of Mine Infrastructure Area (MIA)
- Construction of Mine access roads
- Construction of water management structures including levees, bunds and water storages
- Installation of erosion and sediment control structures such as diversion drains and sediment controls
- Initial diversion of minor drainage lines
- Development of airport (off site)
- Development of workers accommodation village (off site)
- Development of Offsite Water infrastructure (off site), including:
 - Enlargement of four existing in-stream storages on North Creek and four existing in-stream storages on Obungeena Creek
 - Placement of a pump inlet into the Belyando River
 - Installation of groundwater bores
 - construction of pipelines
- Infrastructure crossings of watercourses including:
 - Pipeline crossings, which will be buried
 - Access roads and haul roads. These will involve culvert crossings or, for minor access roads, crossings with low flow pipes
 - Conveyor crossings which will span watercourses

Figure 5-1 provides details of the expected disturbance area during the construction phase of the Project (Mine).

Initial water management activities and protocols would include:

- Reuse of water captured in sediment dams
- Utilising existing dams for water supply wherever possible
- Use of treated wastewater for dust suppression or irrigation





This impact assessment has been structured to address impacts associated with primary construction activities (refer Figure 5-2). The potential impacts to surface water quality have been considered and appropriate management and mitigation measures proposed to ameliorate identified impacts.







5.2 Clearing of Land

5.2.1 Overview

Land that will be cleared as part of the construction phase of the Project (Mine) includes the footprint of the Mine Infrastructure Area (MIA), mine village, airport and access corridors (Figure 5-1). Water resources within the footprint include Brigalow Dam and a section of Obungeena Creek (Figure 5-1).

Brigalow Dam is a small farm dam approximately 50 m in diameter, with a moderately sloping bank. During the dry season the water storage of this dam is substantially reduced, such that only a small, shallow pool of water remains (Plate 5-1). Evidence of cattle and pig disturbance was observed during aquatic ecology site assessments (refer to Volume 4 Appendix O - Mine Aquatic Ecology Report for further details). Brigalow Dam is located within the EPC1080 and was therefore not included in the water quality monitoring program. However, as Brigalow Dam has a similar structure and surrounding land use as dams within the EPC1690 that were monitored during baseline studies, water quality of this dam when full is likely to be comparable to the dams that were assessed as part of the water quality monitoring program (Sites 6 - 9); characterised by high turbidity, low dissolved oxygen concentrations and elevated nutrient and faecal coliform levels. Additional survey work will be undertaken within EPC1080 to supplement the conclusions provided herein.

Obungeena Creek is an ephemeral drainage line that is likely to only contain water immediately after heavy rainfall (Plate 5-2). This creek has a width of 2 m to 4 m and has a limited riparian zone. Evidence of cattle disturbance was observed during aquatic ecology site assessments (refer to Volume 4 Appendix O - Mine Aquatic Ecology Report for further details). The environmental values of Obungeena Creek are considered comparable to the other dry creek beds assessed as part of the water quality monitoring program (Sites 10 - 12). It is therefore expected that potential pollutants identified at Sites 10 - 12 may be mobilised during flow events. Potential pollutants include fine sediments, elevated nutrients and some metals.

Clearing of land within the construction phase footprint (Figure 5-1) is a direct disturbance that has the potential to impact upon the water resources within and in proximity to the footprint. Potential impacts that may be realised as a result of land clearing include:

- Mobilisation of sediments and pollutants via the removal of vegetation which provides natural erosion control features, exposure of and disturbance to soils, and introduction of potential pollutants to watercourses
- Direct disturbances to water resources, relating to construction activities undertaken within water resources and riparian zones
- Loss of catchment area and alteration of flows associated with the changes in existing overland flow paths during construction activities

These impacts and potential management and mitigation measures are individually addressed below. Where interactions between impacts are likely this has been noted.







Plate 5-2 North Creek (downstream of proposed construction footprint) (Sept 2011)





5.2.2.1 Potential Impact

The construction phase of the Project (Mine) will require clearing of vegetation and cut, fill and compaction earthworks. These activities will take place across the entire construction phase footprint (Figure 5-1).

The vegetation clearing and earthworks will expose soils to erosive forces. Rainfall and surface runoff may then convey soils to watercourses, resulting in degradation of water quality. An investigation of the soils of the region identified that the soil has a high proportion of fine sands and poor structural properties, making it susceptible to rain-related erosion on all but the flattest slopes. (refer to Volume 4 Appendix L Soils Report for further information). Wind erosion may also convey fine soils to water bodies. Once disturbed these soils are readily mobilised, and once in suspension within a water resource, may take a long time to settle out of suspension. Soils and subsoils from the exposed areas, will be readily mobilised into local drainage lines and water bodies via erosion processes.

Works directly in watercourses will also destabilise bed and banks of watercourses and, if these are not managed during construction and stabilised after construction, this can result in long term sediment releases. Geomorphic effects are discussed in Section 0.

Surface water resources in the area are expected to be subject to spikes in suspended solids loads during flow events, particularly early in the flow event, due to catchment characteristics. However, runoff from areas disturbed by construction is likely to carry higher than usual suspended solids loads and hence, further degrade water quality in streams downstream of the construction activities.

Areas to be disturbed during construction drain to Eight Mile Creek/North Creek and Obungeena Creek. Downstream, of EPC1080, these two creeks traverse a very flat area and become un-channelised in some sections, meaning that flows then spread across a wider shallow floodplain. Ultimately, water from this area will drain to the Belyando River, 20 km east of the proposed construction activities.

The most significant impacts associated with increased sediment levels in the Belyando River would be in relation to aquatic ecosystem health, which is discussed in more detail in the Mine Aquatic Ecology Report (Volume 4, Appendix O). There are limited downstream water users taking water for stock and domestic use. Assuming that any water taken for potable uses would be filtered or otherwise treated, this use is not particularly affected except that, in the short term, potable water treatment costs may increase due to the need to remove higher levels of suspended solids.

Both North and Obungeena Creeks have existing in-stream storages which would assist in capturing flows from the construction area, and provide for some settlement of sediment. Nevertheless, in larger flow events there is potential for sediment to be conveyed to the Belyando River and erosion and sediment controls should be applied to construction activities undertaken during the wet season to minimise mobilisation of soils from the site.

Diesel and oils will be utilised in construction vehicles and equipment and there will be a need to store diesel and oils in construction laydown areas. Spills of diesel and oils within watercourses, whether wet or dry, could result in mobilisation of contaminants to downstream environments. Spills to soils could also result in contaminants being mobilised by overland flow during a rain event. Impacts of these pollutants on aquatic ecosystems is discussed in Mine Aquatic Ecology Report (Volume 4, Appendix O).

Downstream water users could be affected if hydrocarbons were mobilised into the Belyando River. Australian drinking water guidelines do not include guidelines for diesel or oils. Diesel fuel has a taste

ada



and odour threshold of 0.0005 mg/L and hence, waters taken for domestic use that are tainted with diesel are unlikely to be ingested (NHMRC 2011).

Minor spills of diesel and oil would be expected to break down naturally, however a larger spill or ongoing minor releases could render water in the Belyando River unusable for stock and domestic water supply with significant consequences.

Wash down facilities will be required for vehicle washing and water used for wash down will become contaminated with sediment and hydrocarbons and will therefore be unsuitable for release to the environment without treatment.

Sewage will be generated at the workers accommodation village and, a smaller package treatment plant will also be required to manage sewage from toilet facilities at the MIA area. Release of untreated or partially treated sewage may have a range of impacts:

- Nutrient levels may cause eutrophication of downstream aquatic ecosystems. This is discussed further in the Mine Aquatic Ecology Report (Volume 4, Appendix O).
- Bacteria and other pathogens may cause illness in humans using water for domestic supply or primary contact recreation.
- Odour may affect aesthetic enjoyment of affected watercourses.

As these impacts are likely to be significant if not managed, sewage must be treated and managed such that exposure to harmful pollutants does not occur. The approach to sewage treatment and management is provided in Section 5.2.2.2.

Litter and other gross pollutants may also be conveyed into watercourses during construction. The main impacts of this is on aesthetic enjoyment of watercourses, and direct impacts on larger aquatic animals that may become entangled in plastics and other litter.

Cement will also be utilised in construction and concrete batching carried out. These materials are generally low hazard however if a significant quantity of cement was spilled into a confined watercourse, it could cause an increase in pH with localised impacts on aquatic ecosystems from this change in water quality, and from direct smothering. Downstream water users would not be affected as any changes in pH would quickly be buffered in the aquatic environment.

5.2.2.2 Management and Mitigation

The impacts associated with mobilisation of sediments and pollutants to water resources will be managed/mitigated via engineering and construction management solutions. Construction management solutions will be embedded in an Environmental Management Plan (EMP) to be implemented throughout the construction phase of the Project (Mine).

Mobilisation of Sediments

Management and mitigation measures to be implemented to minimise the impact associated with mobilisation of sediments include:

- Scheduling construction activities such that, during the wet season, erosion and sediment control devices are installed before any significant exposure of soils occurs
- Scheduling construction works such that permanent stormwater management systems are installed as early as possible in the construction process



- Scheduling construction works to minimise the period of time that soils are exposed between vegetation clearing and placement of final ground cover or reinstatement of disturbed surfaces
- Developing an erosion and sediment control plan that complies with International Erosion Control Association of Australasia Best Practice Erosion and Sediment Control Guidelines (IECA 2007)
- Installing diversion drains around areas to be cleared or otherwise disturbed. Diversion drains will connect to existing flow paths or drainage lines and scour protection will be provided at outlets.
- Use of erosion control measures to minimise mobilisation of soils due to wind or water erosion. This may include temporary placement of mulch, matting or gravel.
- Use of sediment control devices to capture and retain flow from disturbed areas. Sediment control
 devices may include sediment fences, sediment ponds or sediment weirs in drainage lines.
- Avoiding works in watercourses during flow events, and stabilising any open works in anticipation of major flow events.
- Placing topsoil and mulch stockpiles at least 100 m from any watercourse or drainage line, and in such a way that the material cannot enter the watercourse.
- Stabilise disturbed areas as soon as practicable after disturbance in accordance with the relevant operational requirements of these areas.
- Using dust suppression to prevent significant windblown erosion from depositing in watercourses.

Mobilisation of Pollutants, Construction Waste and Litter

In relation to potential impacts of releases of hydrocarbons and other environmentally hazardous materials, mitigation measures rely on:

- Preventative measures, including:
 - Storing all materials, including environmentally hazardous materials and equipment at least 100 m from any watercourse or drainage line, and in such a way that the material cannot enter the watercourse.
 - Provision of diesel storages compliant with AS 1940-2004 the storage and handling of flammable and combustible liquids
 - Storage and handling procedures for diesel in accordance with AS 1940-2004 the storage and handling of flammable and combustible liquids
 - Transport of diesel and oils in accordance with the Australian Code for the Transport of Dangerous Goods by Road and Rail (ADG Code)
 - Handling of diesel
 - Storage of oils and oily wastes in enclosed and contained areas such that the volume of the largest container can be easily contained by secondary containment
 - Procedures in relation to handling of diesel and oils, including refuelling procedures
 - Training of staff in correct handling and storage procedures
- Responsive measures, including:
 - Provision of spill containment and clean up kits at all locations where a risk of spills greater than 20 L is identified. This will include spill kits in vehicles involved in mobile refuelling.



- Spill response procedures
- Training of staff in containing and cleaning up spills
- Incident investigations and identification of corrective actions.

The hazard and risk assessment (detailed in Volume 2 Section 12 - Hazard and Risk Assessment) provides more information on prevention and management of spills. Other mitigation measures to be implemented to minimise the potential for impacts associated with mobilisation of pollutants include:

- Location of concrete and asphalt batch plants at least 100 m from any watercourse or drainage line
- Dedicated waste storage facilities and prompt removal of wastes
- Dedicated vehicle washdown areas that drain to a collection sump and treatment facility to remove hydrocarbons and sediment. Treated water is either to be recirculated for vehicle washing or used for dust suppression.
- All wash down of equipment to be undertaken within bunded areas to reduce the risk of uncontrolled releases to the environment

Domestic Waste Water

All domestic waste water, including sewage, will be treated via package treatment plants located at the workers accommodation village and MIA.

Wastewater generated at the workers accommodation village will be used in irrigation of landscaped areas, rehabilitation trials and pasture areas and for dust suppression of construction activities at the offsite infrastructure area. Depending on the potential for human exposure during reuse, it will be treated to at least class B in relation to pathogens. Nitrogen and phosphorus levels will be determined following modelling of irrigation requirement using the Model for Effluent Disposal by Land Irrigation (MEDLI). This model will also determine the optimal area required for irrigation to avoid impacts on soils, surface waters and groundwater and support development of an irrigation management plan.

For wastewater generated within the mining lease, this will be reused in dust suppression during construction. Treatment will be to Class A+ in relation to pathogens and indicative nitrogen and phosphorus concentrations will be 30 mg/L and 5 mg/L respectively.

5.2.2.3 Monitoring, Inspections and Corrective Actions

Treated effluent quality will be monitored on a weekly basis. Monitoring of irrigation areas will also be carried out as identified in the land irrigation management plan.

Monitoring will also involve regular inspections of:

- Erosion and sediment control devices, including inspections before and after rainfall events resulting in any overland flow
- Fuel, oil and waste disposal areas to check for proper storage and signs of spills
- Watercourses and drainage lines to check that materials have not been placed in such a way that the material might be conveyed to the watercourse.
- General work areas for litter or signs of potential contamination.

Corrective actions will be implemented as required where inspection indicates that there is a risk to surface water quality.



While a general program of surface water quality monitoring is proposed (See Section 6.2.2.2), specific monitoring in relation to construction water quality will only be undertaken in the event of an incident involving actual or potential contamination of a watercourse.

5.2.2.4 Summary

Construction activities have the potential to impact on water quality via mobilisation of sediments and pollutants. Without controls, significant impacts on downstream water users may arise from major diesel spills, prolonged release of smaller quantities of hydrocarbons and release of untreated sewage. Significant aquatic ecosystem impacts may also occur, particularly in relation to sediment releases and this is discussed further in Mine Aquatic Ecology Report (Volume 4, Appendix O).

Suitable mitigation measures are available to avoid or mitigate potential impacts and risks to surface water quality and with these measures in place, significant impact or risk is not expected.

5.2.3 Alteration of Drainage Patterns and Flooding

5.2.3.1 Potential Impact

Development works can alter drainage patterns in several ways:

- By changing the rainfall runoff characteristics of land. Typically, runoff becomes more intense as lower permeability, rougher surfaces are replaced with higher permeability, smoother surfaces
- By changing the directions of flows when areas are levelled for placement of infrastructure or facilities

To develop the MIA, workers accommodation village, airport and infrastructure corridors clearing of land needs to occur. These construction activities will remove approximately 1,830 ha from the Obungeena Creek catchment (Figure 5-1). These will be changed from open permeable grazing land to developed areas, with compacted or sealed surfaces. Rainfall runoff will therefore occur more quickly with less infiltration, potentially leading to increased concentration of flow around minor drainage lines and higher intensity of flow in downstream watercourses. This concentration of flow can cause degradation of water quality due to erosion and scouring and destabilisation of bed and banks at and downstream of the affected area.

Given that the areas of each catchment to be disturbed are relatively small, adverse effects are expected to be localised only and substantial changes in flow volumes and rates downstream of construction areas are not expected. In any case, the water supply strategy involves increasing the storage capacity of eight in-stream storages in North Creek and Obungeena Creek and this will offset any increase in flow.

Erosion and sediment control measures during construction will minimise water quality degradation and in the longer term, stormwater management measures will also minimise water quality degradation. Mitigation measures in this regard are presented in Section 5.2.2.2

Only minor changes in topography are required in the vicinity of the off-site infrastructure as this area is relatively flat. The MIA will require more earthworks to prepare a flat surface for the various infrastructure and plant required at the MIA, however, runoff will still flow towards Obungeena Creek. Again, any increases in flow will be negated by the expanded in-stream storages on Obungeena Creek.

An assessment of the surface hydrology and water balance has been undertaken as part of the EIS (refer Volume 4 Appendix P Hydrology Report). Mapping of the existing flood conditions for various



average recurrence intervals up to 1000 years shows that, within the MLA, the flooding of the Carmichael River is largely contained within a 1.5 km corridor. For this reason, flooding from the Carmichael is unlikely to affect the construction footprint. However large rainfall events could cause surface runoff to flood the construction footprint with the potential for sediments and contaminants to mobilise to nearby water resources such as Obungeena Creek and Eight Mile Creek. Flooding may also impact upon the integrity of impact management infrastructure, such as sediment control devices, already established on site.

Construction of crossings of creeks for road access or pipeline construction may also cause short or long term disruption to flows and exacerbation of flooding upstream due to afflux. This can be addressed through design and construction measures. In any case, there are no flood sensitive receptors upstream of proposed crossings.

5.2.3.2 Management and Mitigation

In relation to impacts of structures in streams, all crossings will be designed to:

- Maintain the bed level of streams
- Minimise disturbance within the bed and banks of streams
- Minimise afflux

Relevant guidelines include:

- Fish Habitat Management Operational Policy FHMOP 008
- Best practice principles for riverine management (DNRM, September 2012).

The following additional management and mitigation measures should be considered to manage the risk associated with flooding during construction:

- Construction of bunded areas for chemical storage will be completed prior to any chemicals being delivered to site
- Identification of threshold rainfall intensity or level in Eight Mile Creek at which construction activities will be ceased and personnel evacuated due to flood risk. Emergency response procedures, including flood forecasting and warning systems will be detailed in the construction EMP

5.2.3.3 Summary

Given the relatively small proportion of the catchments to be disturbed and minimal changes to topography, it is unlikely that changes in flow will lead to adverse impacts on watercourses and drainage lines. No residual impacts to surface water quality are expected as a result of alteration of drainage patterns.

5.2.4 Direct Disturbance to Water Resources

5.2.4.1 Potential Impact

Direct disturbance to watercourses and dams will occur as follows:

- Brigalow Dam will be removed
- The existing dams on North Creek and Obungeena Creek will be emptied and storage capacity increased by a combination of excavation and raising of walls



- Crossings will be installed in watercourses for access roads, these will be culvert style crossings
- Pipeline crossings will be installed, with all pipeline crossings buried beneath watercourses
- A pump inlet will be installed in the Belyando River.

Each of these will result in direct disturbance to the bed and banks of watercourses. Water quality may be degraded if flows mobilise exposed soils and sediments downstream. Impacts associated with this are discussed further in Section 5.2.2and mitigation measures proposed in Section 5.2.2.2.

In the longer term, if disturbance to the bed and banks of watercourses is not stabilised, flows within the watercourses will continue to erode the bed and bank material and lead to instability in the watercourse, as well as ongoing sediment inputs to downstream waters.

In addition any water that may be present in Brigalow Dam and in the existing storages on North Creek and Obungeena Creek will need to be removed. Depending on recent rainfall, water quality may be poor, particularly in relation to elevated nutrients, low dissolved oxygen and high sediment levels (see also Section 4.3). This water may therefore not be suitable for release to surface waters.

5.2.4.2 Management and Mitigation

In relation to works within the bed and banks of watercourses, the following mitigation measures are required in addition to those set out in Section 5.2.2.2:

- Works in watercourses should be planned ahead, so that the actual works can be completed as quickly as possible
- Works should preferably be carried out in periods of no flow, or in the case of the Belyando River, low flow
- Design should take into account the need to stabilise the bed and banks and avoid scouring. Soft structures should be used rather than concrete

Where water from existing storages needs to be removed, this water should be preferentially used for dust suppression or, if not required for dust suppression, transferred to another storage or used to irrigate pasture areas. The water should only be released to watercourses if the release will not result in the receiving waters exceeding the water quality objectives in Section 4.1. Forward planning will be required to ensure that water in the existing storages can be managed appropriately.

5.2.4.3 Summary

The removal of the Brigalow Dam water resource is unavoidable. Potential to impact upon the quality of surrounding water bodies will be managed through appropriate treatment of any waters to be decanted and/or reused onsite such that no flow on degradation to adjacent water bodies will be realised. Lost habitats and the value of these environments to flora and fauna are addressed under the Aquatic Ecology Report (refer Volume 4 Appendix O). No residual impacts to water quality of the site are expected from removal of this dam resource.



5.3 Use of Water during Construction Activities

5.3.1.1 Potential Impact

Development of the MIA, airport, access corridor and workers accommodation village will require water. Uses include domestic use in support of up to 3,000 person construction workforce, and use during construction for activities such as dust suppression and material handling.

Construction water supply will initially come from:

- Existing farm dams
- A bore field that is being installed at the off-site infrastructure area
- Any water captured in sediment basins.

As construction proceeds, the operational water supply strategy will be developed and water for construction will be available from these sources. Impacts associated with flow reductions from the water supply strategy are discussed in Section 6.3.

No water will be taken from the Carmichael River for use in the construction phase of the Project (Mine). Given no water extraction is intended no impacts relating to such are required to be considered here.

5.3.1.2 Management and Mitigation

Release quality characteristics for reuse of treated waste water have been outlined in Table 6-1. If treated waste water is to be used for dust suppression or irrigation activities these release quality characteristics must be achieved.

If treated waste water is not reused onsite the water must be managed appropriately such as disposal via an irrigation system downwind of the mine site.

5.3.1.3 Summary

No impact to the water quality of surface water resources onsite will be realised from this activity if the release quality characteristics outlined in Table 6-1 are achieved.



6.1 Introduction

The operation phase of the Project (Mine) will involve the following principal activities, relevant to this assessment of water quality impacts:

- Underground mining staged through development with subsidence of mined areas expected to occur
- Open cut mining staged through development and rehabilitation of pits over a 90 year mine life
- Management of overburden through development and rehabilitation of waste areas over a 90 year mine life
- Development and maintenance of clean water diversion drains to be established through the open cut pit areas linking the existing natural waterways and separating clean inflows from dirty water areas
- Development and maintenance of an approximately 500 m flood buffer from each bank of the Carmichael River (see Volume 2 Section 2 for further details). This will become the levee corridor once its construction occurs circa Year 2047.
- Management of MAW water from operations through capture in dams for treatment and reuse
- Management of spoil runoff through capture in sediment ponds
- Discharge of water from sediment ponds to designated licenced discharge points if and when required
- Sanitation wastewater for the operation will be treated in a packaged plant to a Class A+ standard.
 All effluent will be recycled on site, or removed from site and managed appropriately
- Access to the southern portion of the lease will be achieved via one access point, a spanned bridge across the Carmichael River

Figure 6-1 shows the expected disturbance area during the operational phase of the Project (Mine).

This impact assessment has been structured to address impacts associated with the following primary operational activities (refer Figure 6-2):

- Clearing of land
- Operational water management
- Alteration to groundwater regime

The identified potential impacts associated with these activities are described following, with appropriate management and mitigation measures proposed.

ada





Figure 6-2 Conceptual Diagram of Potential Operation Phase Activities and Associated Impacts



6.2 Clearing and Topographical Alteration of Land

6.2.1 Overview

In order to operate the Carmichael Coal Mine, land across the site will be cleared or directly disturbed (Figure 6-1) comprising the following footprints:

- Open cut pits
- Out of pit waste dumps
- Water management dams
- Access corridors, including Carmichael River crossing
- Flood protection levees
- Mine Infrastructure such as overland conveying systems
- Explosives storage area



• Topside mine support facilities

Water resources within the operation phase footprint include numerous farm dams, the Carmichael River (access corridor crossing), Eight Mile Creek, Cabbage Tree Creek and numerous drainage lines (Figure 6-1). Detailed descriptions of these resources are provided in earlier sections of this report, and in the Aquatic Ecology Report (refer Volume 4 Appendix O).

All of these resources will be subject to varying levels of disturbance during the operational phase of the Project (Mine). The disturbance will also occur in stages as the development and operation of the mine progresses. In summary, the following levels of disturbance are expected:

- Farm dams, excluding those overlying the underground mine footprint, will be drained and removed or in-filled
- Farm dams overlying the underground mine footprint will be subject to subsidence and will possibly be drained subject to risk assessment review
- The Carmichael River will be crossed by an access corridor and bridge
- Operational activities over sections of existing waterway

Clearing of land within the operation phase footprint (Figure 6-1) is a direct disturbance that has the potential to impact upon the water resources within and in proximity to the footprint. Potential impacts that may be realised as a result of land clearing include:

- Mobilisation of sediments and pollutants via the removal of vegetation which provides natural erosion control features, exposure of and disturbance to soils, and introduction of potential pollutants to watercourses
- Loss of catchment area and alteration of flows associated with the changes in existing overland flow paths during operation activities
- Direct disturbances to water resources, relating to operation activities undertaken within water resources and riparian zones

These impacts and potential management and mitigation measures are individually addressed following. Where interactions between impacts are likely this has been noted.

6.2.2 Mobilisation of Sediments and Pollutants

6.2.2.1 Potential Impact

Operation of the mine will require a variety of activities that have the potential to mobilise sediments and pollutants, including:

- Removal of vegetation
- Removal and stockpiling of topsoil
- Cut, fill and compaction earthworks
- Mining activities

The potential impacts outlined in the construction phase (Section 5.2.2) all have the potential to be realised in this phase of the Project (Mine), albeit at a larger scale, including:

• Contaminated runoff from chemical and fuel storage areas



- Contaminated runoff equipment wash down facilities
- General construction waste and litter
- Domestic waste water, including sewage

The management and mitigation measures identified in the construction phase under Section 5.2.2.2 are applicable to the operation phase and will be applied here. Other potential impacts to water quality are associated with the unlikely occurrence of uncontrolled releases of MAW to the environment in the event of a flood event exceeding 1,000 year ARI and the provided freeboard. Management and mitigation measures for these additional potential impacts are identified below.

6.2.2.2 Management and Mitigation

The impacts associated with the potential mobilisation of sediments and will be managed/mitigated via engineering and operational management solutions. Operational management solutions will be embedded in an Environmental Management Plan (EMP) to be implemented throughout the operation phase of the Project (Mine) to avoid interactions between 'clean' water and MAW.

Engineering solutions include the establishment of creek diversions, flood levees and water management dams to manage and maintain, as much as possible, the surface hydrology of the site. Details of these solutions are provided in Volume 4 Appendix P1 Hydrology Report and P2 Preliminary Water Balance. A summary of the solutions include the following:

- Staged construction of watercourse diversions through open cut pits to divert clean water from entering the site, maintain existing flows in waterways as practicable, and minimise disturbance to existing waterways. These diversions link existing sections of waterway to minimise changes to existing hydrology downstream of the mine site. Diversions are mapped in Figure 6-3.
- Construction of sediment basins to collect runoff from waste rock heaps for treatment of suspended sediments in water. This water is not likely to be reused but will likely be evaporated or discharged to the nearest existing waterway once sedimentation has occurred. Sizing of these dams to meet WQOs is described in Volume 4 Appendix P1 Hydrology Report.
- Staged construction of local surface water management drains from the subsidence areas overlying the underground mining areas. These will divert localised clean runoff into the waterway diversions to maintain existing catchment areas and avoid pooling in subsidence areas.
- Construction of MAW storage dams to receive dewatering product from the mine areas and other MAW. The site water management strategy aims to reuse MAW as much as possible to limit water supply requirements and discharges to the environment. This leads to only excess water requiring temporary storage in the MAW storages and allows optimisation of the storage size according to the results of the mine water balance. Potential sizing of these storages, based on currently available information, is described in Volume 4 Appendix P1 Hydrology Report.
- Flood levees, designed for protection against 1,000 year ARI flood events, will be established along each bank of the Carmichael River. Construction of these levees will occur as required by the staged mining activities as the pits become operational adjacent to the Carmichael River. At no time will mining activity occur within the existing 1,000 year ARI flood extents prior to the construction of the levees. These levees must be in place prior to the commencement of mining activities that would be affected by such a flood event.



• Construction of levees to protect waterway diversion through waste rock dumps just north-west of the infrastructure area. This is to allow the existing waterway to maintain connection through the mine site without contamination from the waste rock heap runoff.



G:\4112S215GIS\Maps\MXDIS00_SurfaceWater\41-25215_519_rev_c.mxd Level 4, 201 Charlotte St Brisbane QLD 4000 T+617 3316 3330 E+617 3316 3333 E benemai@ghd.com W www.ghd.com © 2012. While GHD Pty Ltd, DME; GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM make no representations or warranties about its accuracy, completeness or suitability for any particular purpose. GHD Pty Ltd, DME; GA, Gassman, Hyder Consulting, ADANI and DERM cannot accept liability of any kind (whether in contract, tot or otherwise) for any expenses, losses, damages and/or costs (including indirect or consequential damage) which are or may be incurred as a result of the product being inaccurate, incomplete or unsuitable in any way and for any reason. Data Source: DERM: DCDB, Stream Network (2010): DNE: FOC 1590 (2011): © Copyright Commonwealth of Australia - Geoscience Australia: Mainland, Homestead, Locality, Road (2007); GHD: Study Area, Water Management Areas, Proposed Diversion (2012); Adani: Alignment Opt9 Rev3 (2012); Gassman/Hyder: Mine (Offsite) (2012): Created by: AJ, MS



The preliminary Water Balance Model found that despite the large reuse component there is a potential for large volumes of MAW to build-up in the mine water management dams, particularly if a series of wet years occurred. On an annual basis the average build-up of MAW is well within what might be able to be stored on the mine site, over the long operational life of the mine MAW volumes could build-up significantly without the ability to make controlled discharges to the environment. The estimated average annually required discharges show that controlled discharges are expected to be well within discharge limitations (based on flow volumes of the receiving environment) (Refer to Volume 4, Appendix P – Mine Hydrology Report for further details).

MAW that has the potential to cause environmental harm will not be released to the environment except under environmental authority permit conditions. Waters to be released to the environment must comply with the contaminant release limits which will be identified in a Receiving Environment Monitoring Program.

An assessment of the existing water quality of the Study Area identified that the naturally variable conditions onsite are not consistent with the water quality objectives contained in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) and the ANZECC Guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). It is therefore recommended that site specific contaminant release limits be identified to protect the environmental values of the region. This should be done following the survey design protocols contained in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) to ensure that data is scientifically robust to effectively describe seasonal variation of the system.

Where appropriate, site specific contaminant release limits will be identified for the parameters identified in Table 6-1. The data collected as part of this monitoring program can be used to facilitate this process however, additional temporal information will need to be collected to achieve QWQG (DERM, 2009a) survey design protocols.

Electrical conductivity	Copper	Selenium
рН	Iron	Silver
Turbidity	Lead	Uranium
Suspended Solids	Mercury	Vanadium
Sulphate	Nickel	Ammonia
Aluminium	Boron	Nitrate
Arsenic	Cobalt	Hydrocarbons (C6 – C9 and C10 – C36)
Cadmium	Manganese	Fluoride (total)
Chromium	Molybdenum	

Table 6-1 Potential Contaminants for Which Site Specific Release Limits Should be Established

* Contaminants proposed are to be reconsidered following determination of site specific WQOs. All metals and metalloids must be measured as total (unfiltered) and dissolved (filtered).

At a minimum water quality will be monitored at the contaminant release points, sources (MAW dams, sediment ponds), receiving water (upstream and downstream of the discharge points) and subsidence areas.



It is proposed that electrical conductivity and pH will be monitored continuously and for all other parameters monitoring is to commence within 2 hrs of commencement of release and then at 24 hours thereafter.

The release of MAW to waters will take place during periods of natural flow events and must not exceed the electrical conductivity limits or the maximum release rate for each receiving water flow criteria for discharge as determined through additional monitoring prior to construction. The release of MAW will be undertaken so as to not cause erosion of the bed or banks of the receiving waters and cease if the water quality within the receiving waters (upstream or downstream) do not met the receiving water release limits.

6.2.2.3 Summary

Operational activities have the potential to impact on water quality via discharge of contaminants to the environment. The potential for this to occur will be managed by a range of site water management strategies and environmental authority permit conditions. This is expected to negate any impacts to water quality of the site. There is however residual risk in the potential for events larger than design capacity to occur in extreme circumstances and cause uncontrolled releases of MAW into the environment.

6.2.3 Alteration of drainage patterns

6.2.3.1 Potential Impact

Similarly, to the construction phase, operational works can alter drainage patterns in several ways:

- By changing the rainfall runoff characteristics of land. Typically, runoff becomes more intense as lower permeability, rougher surfaces are replaced with higher permeability, smoother surfaces
- By changing the directions of flows when areas are levelled for placement of infrastructure or facilities.
- By establishing creek diversions, flood levees and water management dams to manage and maintain, as much as possible, the surface hydrology of the site.

The operation of the Project (Mine), which includes construction of the mine, as a worst case, has the potential to remove 38,380 ha from the local river catchments, comprising 16,480 ha within the Carmichael River Catchment and 21,900 ha from the Eight Mile Creek catchment. Development of the onsite water management and waterway diversions will occur over 10 differing stages over the 90 year mine life, staged according to the mining operations are described in Volume 4 Appendix P Hydrology. The system is designed to maintain environmental flows as far as practicable by connecting waterways across the mine site and maintaining flows close to existing. Further details regarding the design of diversion drains are provided in Volume 2 Section 2 Mine Project Description and Volume 4 Appendix P Hydrology as mentioned in Section 6.2.2.

Most diversions connect existing waterways upstream and downstream however an unnamed waterway traversing the mine site just to the south of the flood protection levee corridor is diverted to discharge to the Carmichael River.

The area overlying the underground mining area will be subject to subsidence. Whilst flow from higher in the catchment will be diverted through this area by the waterway diversions, it is expected that some flow will occur in this footprint as a result of localised rainfall. There is potential for this water to accumulate in



subsidence depressions, creating new water resources. Localised subsidence drains will be constructed as required to drain these areas to the waterway diversions. Impacts associated with changes to surface hydrology are discussed in Volume 4 Appendix P1 Hydrology Report.

Construction of an access corridor across the Carmichael River has the potential to alter the flow regime of the river. This may include impeding flows by narrow river crossing openings and changes to downstream geomorphology via deposition and scouring of sediment. Changes to water quality as a result of alteration of flow regime may be realised via increased input of sediment and pollutants.

6.2.3.2 Management and Mitigation

Loss of catchment area and some diversion of waterways is unavoidable; offset of the ecological loss associated with this impact should be considered as further discussed in the Aquatic Ecology Report (Volume 4 Appendix O) and the Terrestrial Ecology Report (Volume 4 Appendix N1).

The potential alteration of flow regime associated with a crossing at the Carmichael River will be managed/mitigated via engineering and construction management solutions including:

- Development of a crossing corridor across Carmichael River, with construction within the bed and banks restricted to the minimum amount necessary.
- Crossing infrastructure will comply with the Fish Habitat Management Operational Policy FHMOP 008.

Measures addressing impacts associated with mobilisation of sediments and pollutants, identified in Section 6.2.2, will be applied to manage/mitigate impacts associated with the alteration of flows.

6.2.3.3 Summary

Loss of catchment area is unavoidable and diversion of waterways is essential to protect clean water. Offset of the ecological loss associated with this impact should be considered. Waterway diversion design has maintained flows across the site as much as practicable to minimise this impact. Implementation of the identified management and mitigation measures during construction of the access corridor will maintain the flow regime of the Carmichael River such that flow-on effects to water quality are unlikely to occur.

6.2.4 Direct Disturbance to Water Resources

6.2.4.1 Potential Impact

Direct disturbances to water resources will include draining and removal/infilling of farm dams, diverting creeks and drainage lines and operation of an access corridor across the Carmichael River as discussed in the construction phase (Section 5.2.4). Potential impacts associated with these activities include relocating potentially lower quality water from the farm dams to other existing water resources, mobilisation of sediment, and impediments to water flow. The latter two potential impacts and associated management and mitigation measures are addressed individually under Section 6.2.2 and Section 0, respectively.

6.2.4.2 Management and Mitigation

Removal of the farm dams is unavoidable and will be undertaken in a staged manner over the life of the mine. Care will be taken to maintain the quality of the water resources until removal of the resources is required. This will assist in minimising localised impacts to ecological values (refer to Volume 4



Appendix O). As such, management of the dam water removal will be undertaken to minimise impacts to the remaining water resources. Management measures identified for the management of dam water removal in the construction phase of the Project (Mine) (refer Section 0) are relevant to the operation phase of the Project (Mine), and will be applied.

6.2.4.3 Summary

Implementation of the identified management and mitigation measures will maintain the water quality of the resources until they are scheduled for drainage and removal/infilling. Construction of alternative water resources on or in proximity to site should be considered to offset the ecological loss that will be caused by this unavoidable impact.

6.3 Operational Water Management

6.3.1 Overview

Operation of the Carmichael Coal Mine will require the construction and operation of water management infrastructure, including water management dams, creek diversions and flood levees. Water will also be required to support the operation of the mine, utilised for activities such as coal processing and dust suppression. These water use activities have the potential to impact on the water quality of the site via the release of polluted water to the environment. Water usage and management during operation will be managed via a Mine Water Management Plan which will be implemented throughout the operation phase of the Project (Mine).

There is the potential for flood events greater than the design immunity events to occur. Overtopping or failure of the water management infrastructure could lead to uncontrolled releases of polluted water to the environment. This is unlikely to occur for infrastructure sized to the 1000 year ARI event, such as the flood protection levees, but more likely to occur for optimised infrastructure such as the sediment dams.

Water usage and management during operation will be managed via a Water Management Plan which will be embedded within the EMP.

6.3.2 Uncontrolled Release of Mine Affected Water

6.3.2.1 Potential Impact

An uncontrolled release of MAW has the potential to impact water quality in the surrounding environment. Uncontrolled releases could occur where there is overtopping or failure of the water management infrastructure during flood events above the design immunity. While unlikely to occur, examples of potential infrastructure failure include:

- Potential overtopping or failure of the MAW storages during flood events greater than the design storage capacity.
- Diverted waterways spilling into surrounding mine, creating additional MAW that must be stored and treated.
- Potential overtopping or failure of the sediment dams during flood events greater than the design storage capacity.



Failure or overtopping of the flood levee in events greater than 1000 year ARI plus freeboard, allowing the uncontrolled transfer of water between the Carmichael River into the mine with potential impacts to water quality.

6.3.2.2 Management and Mitigation

Management and mitigation of potential impacts associated with the failure of water infrastructure will primarily be implemented through appropriate design immunity choices and engineering design solutions. Hydrologic modelling and the Preliminary Water Balance assessment have identified appropriate infrastructure designs based on modelling of extreme weather events (refer Volume 4 Appendix P Hydrology Report for infrastructure design requirements).

Operational dam management solutions will be embedded as part of the Mine Water Management Plan and releases will be made when required to avoid uncontrolled overtopping during larger events. Regular inspection and servicing of all water management infrastructure will be part of the management strategy. Ongoing monitoring of the discharge water quality will be required to confirm the efficacy of the water management infrastructure. Monitoring requirements will form part of the Receiving Environment Monitoring Program and include sites upstream and downstream of the discharge point.

A warning threshold indicator will be established for flooding of operational areas. This threshold could be an agreed flow or water level in the Carmichael River or rainfall intensity at the nearest gauge. Should this threshold be reached, works onsite will cease and workers will be evacuated prior to flooding occurring. Works will not recommence until all relevant impact management infrastructure has been inspected and re-established to good working order.

6.3.2.3 Summary

Appropriate design of the water management infrastructure, in conjunction with regular inspection, servicing and monitoring of the receiving environment will mitigate the potential for impacts associated with uncontrolled MAW releases due to infrastructure overtopping or failure. The dams on site will have the capacity to hold water until conditions are suitable for release or indefinitely if necessary.

The mitigation options are expected to leave minimal residual probability of uncontrolled releases.

6.3.3 Use of Water During Operation

6.3.3.1 Potential Impact

Potential impacts associated with the use of water during operational are associated with the quality of water that may be released to the environment. This release may occur as part of the water usage (e.g. during dust suppression activities), or during disposal after usage (e.g. sewage disposal). As outlined in Section 6.1, all treated waste water will be managed appropriately and disposed of via irrigation.

Reuse of MAW during operation may be undertaken for dust suppression activities, irrigation of revegetated areas or coal processing. Dust suppression during operational activities is an essential management measure to minimise the potential for sediment/coal dust mobilisation into the downstream environment with impacts to water quality. Using MAW for this purpose has the dual benefit of reducing the need for an external source of water and allowing minimisation of the size of the MAW storages. The quality of the water used for operational activities must be managed in order to avoid potential contamination of water resources. Much of the MAW is likely to come from pit dewatering. As the groundwater is somewhat saline (above the ANZECC 2000 long-term irrigation guidelines for sodium and



chloride, as described in Volume 4 Appendix R Hydrogeology Report), its usage for operational activities is likely to slightly increase the salinity of the surrounding environment.

6.3.3.2 Management and Mitigation

Release quality characteristics for reuse of treated contaminated water have been outlined in Table 6-1. If treated water such as MAW is to be used for dust suppression or irrigation activities these release quality characteristics must be achieved.

MAW and treated wastewater from the site must be managed appropriately to avoid a build-up in storages. Management tactics include the following, as also listed in Volume 4 Appendix P Hydrology Report:

- Maximise evaporation by either extending the storage areas, or spread water over as many storages as possible
- Increasing volumes used for dust suppression either by increasing the area or by increasing the volume used per ha.
- Discharge into the Carmichael River or local waterways whenever MAW water quality and volumes in the receiving waterways allow for discharges
- An expensive solution may be to build a pipeline to the Belyando River for discharge purposes as the Belyando is expected to allow for larger discharge volumes. This type of excess MAW management is being considered by other miners, however the acceptability

6.3.3.3 Summary

Minimal impacts to the water quality of surface water resources onsite are expected to be realised from operational water usage if the reuse quality characteristics outlined in Table 6-1 are achieved. The most likely parameter to be impacted is salinity, should MAW be used for operational water requirements.

6.4 Underground and Open Cut Mining

6.4.1 Overview

Mining operations will require dewatering of open cut and underground mining areas. This activity will have the potential to impact upon surface water quality via changes to the interactions between surface water and groundwater. An assessment of the water chemistry of the Carmichael River and nearby groundwater resources identified that it is likely that the surface water of the Carmichael River is influenced by the nearby groundwater aquifers. Temporal changes in the surface water chemistry also indicate that the influence of groundwater on the Carmichael River is greater in the dry season than in the wet season when rain water is entering the system. Impacts to surface water may also be realised if dewatered material is released untreated to the environment.

6.4.2 Changes to Surface Water – Groundwater Interactions

6.4.2.1 Potential Impact

Mining operations will require dewatering of open cut and underground mining areas. This will lower the water table in the mining areas, which may lead to a decrease in the proportion of water that discharges into the Carmichael River. Preliminary groundwater modelling results show a potential for groundwater



discharges to the Carmichael River to be reduced by up to 7 per cent of pre-development discharge during the operational phase. This decrease in discharge will tend to increase the duration of zero flow and / or low flow periods in the Carmichael River. The reduction in flow of the Carmichael has the potential to have flow on effects to the water quality and EV's including downstream water users. Further information regarding the impacts to groundwater resources is provided in Volume 4 Appendix R Hydrogeology Report.

6.4.2.2 Management and Mitigation

Management of indirect impacts to surface water quality will be achieved via management of the groundwater resources. Details regarding the proposed management and mitigation measures for groundwater resources are provided in Volume 4 Appendix R Hydrogeology Report.

6.4.2.3 Summary

Groundwater discharges to the Carmichael River may potentially be reduced by up to 7 per cent resulting in a decrease in discharges to surface water and an increase in the duration of zero flow and / or low flow periods in the Carmichael River.

6.4.3 Disposal of Pit Dewatering Product

6.4.3.1 Potential Impact

Mining operations will require dewatering of open cut and underground mining areas. Dewatering has the potential to impact surface water quality if the dewatered material is released to the environment.

6.4.3.2 Management and Mitigation

All water from pit dewatering will be managed under the Mine Water Management Plan. This plan will include the requirement for the pit dewatering to be contained within the MAW storage dams. All discharges from the MAW dams will be subject to appropriate levels of control and monitoring such that it can be reused or discharged to the receiving water courses without significant detrimental impacts on water quality and flow. Strategies to manage the potential for impact associated with release of water from the MAW dams are identified in Section 6.2.2 and Section 6.3.2. These strategies include:

- The design of the MAW dams will be based on the water balance assessment with sufficient capacity to manage MAW not reused in operational processes such as dust suppression (refer to Volume 4 Appendix P Hydrology Report for details on preliminary dam sizing requirements). This will manage the potential for overtopping and uncontrolled releases from the MAW dams.
- Contaminants that have the potential to cause environmental harm will not be released to the environment except under environmental authority permit conditions. Waters to be released to the environment must comply with the contaminant release limits which will be identified in a Receiving Environment Monitoring Program. An assessment of the existing water quality of the Study Area identified that the naturally variable conditions onsite are not consistent with the water quality objectives contained in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) and the ANZECC Guidelines (ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000). It is therefore recommended that site specific contaminant release limits be identified to protect the environmental values of the region. This should be done following the survey design protocols contained in the QWQG (DERM, 2009a) to ensure that data is scientifically robust to effectively describe seasonal variation of the system. Where appropriate, site specific contaminant release limits will be identified for the parameters identified in Table 6-1. The data collected as part



of this monitoring program can be used to facilitate this process however, additional temporal information will need to be collected to achieve QWQG (DERM, 2009a) survey design protocols.

Regular inspection and servicing of all water management infrastructure. Ongoing monitoring of the receiving environment will be required to confirm the efficacy of the water management infrastructure. Monitoring requirements will form part of the Receiving Environment Monitoring Program.

6.4.3.3 Summary

Implementation of the management and mitigation measures will manage the potential for impact to water quality as a result of release of dewatered material. No residual impacts to surface water quality are expected as a result of dewatering activities.
7. Potential Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Decommissioning Phase

The operational lifespan of the mine is approximately 90 years. There are a number of aspects of relevance to environmental management when decommissioning the mining operation, including:

- PRehabilitation and remediation of open cut pits and voids, and out of pit dumps
- Removal of industrial infrastructure, camp and airstrip

Details on the approach to decommissioning the mining operation are provided in Volume 1 of the Project EIS, Project Description. With respect to the potential impacts to the environment and associated mitigation for this phase, the decommissioning of the mine will require detailed planning. Planning and subsequent development of a Decommissioning Environmental Management Plan should incorporate a phase of impact assessment that includes consideration of the potential impacts to the aquatic ecosystems within and downstream of the site as they occur at the time of decommissioning with reference to pre-mining state, as described herein.

The resultant plan should consider (but not be limited to) incorporation of the following with respect to the management of water resources:

- Remediation and development of the final landform to consider drainage, erosion resistance and potential resultant change to surface water flows (direct and volume) in order to minimise changes to the water quality of the Carmichael River and downstream
- Rehabilitation requirements for any watercourse crossings
- Rehabilitation or re-establishment of riparian zones for watercourses
- Monitoring requirements for water quality and aquatic communities
- Decommissioning and rehabilitation of MAW dams and the potential need to remove residual sediment

It is recommended that at the time of decommissioning, suitably qualified water scientists and ecologists are consulted during planning and implementation to provide appropriate direction on management of the water resources and aquatic ecosystems and to incorporate the relevant policy, legislation and standards of the time.

ada



8. Conclusion

The assessment of the existing surface water quality environment identified that the surface water resources onsite display both spatial and temporal variability. This variability is such that the collected data did not consistently align with established WQOs. Deviations from WQOs were particularly evident at the end of the wet season (April), at the end of the dry season (September) and at sites exposed to cattle disturbance. As such, the nominated WQOs are not considered to be appropriate for the management of surface water quality during construction and operation of the Project (Mine). The development of site specific WQOs will need to take the large observed temporal variation into consideration. Ongoing water quality monitoring is currently being undertaken to assist in the determination of site specific WQOs and the intention is to finalise these during the development of the Environmental Management Plan.

Assessment of the potential impacts associated with the construction and operation phases of the Project (Mine) identified that activities have the potential to negatively affect the quality of the water in the Carmichael River Catchment. Measures to mitigate and/or manage potential impacts have been identified, including those that will be implemented through engineering design, management plans and monitoring programs. Implementation of identified measures is considered to substantially reduce the risk of impact to water quality, such that the majority of actions are considered to have no residual risk. Those actions with residual risk to water quality include:

- The mobilisation of pollutants to water resources as a result of a spill outside bunded areas
- The loss of catchment and alteration of flows associated with the total impact footprint of approximately 38,380 ha (albeit over a long and stage operational mine life)
- Potential flow on effects to water quality as a result of changes to the interaction between groundwater and surface water

9. References

ANZECC and ARMCANZ, 2000, The Australian and New Zealand Guidelines for Fresh and Marine Water Quality. Australian and New Zealand Environment and Conservation Council and Agriculture and Resource Management Council of Australia and New Zealand.

Australian Code for the Transport of Dangerous Goods by Road and Rail (ADG Code)

Bureau of Meteorology (BoM), 2011, Climate Data Online. Available from: <u>http://www.bom.gov.au/climate/data/index.shtml?bookmark=200</u> (Accessed: 14.12.11).

Dight, I, 2009, Burdekin Water Quality Improvement Plan. NQ Dry Tropics, Townsville.

DERM, 2009a, Queensland Water Quality Guidelines Version 3, September 2009. Department of Environment and Resource Management, Brisbane.

DERM, 2009b, Monitoring and Sampling Manual Environment Protection (Water) Policy 2009 Version 2 September 2010. Department of Environment and Resource Management, Brisbane.

DERM, 2010, Stream Network GIS Resource.

Dunlop, J., McGergor, G. and Horrigan, N., 2005, Potential impacts of salinity and turbidity in riverine ecosystems: Characterisation of impacts and discussion of regional targe setting for riverine ecosystems in Queensland. Aquatic Ecosystem Health Unit, Water Quality and Monitoring, Natural Resource Sciences, Queensland Department of Natural Resources and Mines.

Fensham, R. 2012. Queensland Herbarium. Personal communication. July 24 2012.

Greiner, R. and Hall, N, 2006, Social, Economic, Cultural and Environmental Values of Streams and Wetlands in the Burdekin Dry Tropics Region. Inventory based on published data and information. Prepared for the Burdekin Dry Tropics NRM and the Coastal Catchments Initiative.

International Erosion Control Association of Australasia, 2007, *Best Practice Erosion and Sediment Control Guidelines*, IECA <u>http://www.austieca.com.au/BestPracticeESCDocumentInfo.aspx</u>

National Health and Medical Research Council, 2011, *Australian Drinking Water Guidelines 6*, Australian Government, Canberra.

ada



Page intentionally left blank



Appendix A Project Terms of Reference



Page intentionally left blank



Terms of reference cross-reference

Terms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
Section 3.4 Water Resources	
Section 3.4.1 Description of Environmental Values	
Describe the existing water resources that may be affected by the project in the context of environmental values as defined in such documents as the EP Act, Environmental Protection (Water) Policy 2009 (EPP (Water)), Australia and New Zealand Guidelines for Fresh and Marine Water Quality and the Queensland Water Quality Guidelines.	Section 4 of this report and Volume 4 Appendix P and Appendix R
Describe present and potential users and uses of water in areas potentially affected by the project, including municipal, agricultural, industrial and recreational uses of water, and reference to any licences held by users.	Volume 4 Appendix P and Appendix R
Describe the environmental values of the surface waterways of the affected area in terms of existing and other potential surface and groundwater users	Section 4 of this report and Volume 4 Appendix R
Provide a detailed description of the quality and quantity of surface and groundwater resources in the area potentially affected by the project.	Section 4 of this report and Volume 4 Appendix R
Describe the groundwater quality considering seasonal variations in depth and flow and all times of natural flow in ephemeral streams. Parameters should include a broad range of water quality indicators including, but not necessarily limited to:	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report
Electrical conductivity	
 Major cations and anions 	
 Dissolved metals (including Al, Ag, As, B, Br, Ca, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, Hg, Mo, Mn, Ni, Pb, Se, U, V, Zn) 	
 Minor ions (such as ammonia, nitrite, nitrate, fluoride) 	
Hydrocarbons	
 Any other potential toxic or harmful substances 	
Turbidity	
 Suspended sediments 	
▶ pH.	
All sampling should be performed in accordance with the Monitoring and Sampling Manual 2009 or the most current edition. The description of water quality should include medians, ranges and percentiles appropriate for comparison with appropriate trigger levels and guidelines for the protection of aquatic ecosystems and downstream users.	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report
Investigate the relationship between groundwater and surface water to assess the nature of any interaction between the two resources and any implications of the proposed mine that would affect the interaction. If the project is likely to use or affect local sources of groundwater,	Section 4.3 of this report and Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report



Te	erms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
de	scribe the groundwater resources in the area in terms of:	
	Interaction with surface water	
De	escribe the environmental values of the surface waterways and	Section 4 of this report and
)	Values identified in the EPP	Groundwater Report
)	Physical integrity, fluvial processes and morphology	
)	Any impoundments	
)	Hydrology of waterways and groundwater	
)	Sustainability (quality and quantity)	
	Dependent ecosystems	
	Existing and other potential surface and groundwater users	
•	Details of any proposed buffer widths between project activities and waterways	
•	Any water resource plans relevant to the affected catchments	
Th gu tei ch	ne groundwater assessment should also be consistent with relevant idelines for the assessment of acid sulfate soils, including spatial and mporal monitoring, to accurately characterise baseline groundwater aracteristics.	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report
Fo gr ne leg as us	or the taking of groundwater, the EIS should review the significance of oundwater in the project area, together with groundwater use in highbouring areas. Specific reference should be made to relevant gislation or water resource plans for the region. The review should also sess the potential take of water from the aquifer and how current ers and the aquifer itself and any connected aquifers will be affected.	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report



Terms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
If the project is likely to use or affect local sources of groundwater, describe the groundwater resources in the area in terms of:	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report
 A comprehensive hydrogeological description covering: the coal seams and surrounding aquifers, both artesian and sub-artesian; inter-aquifer connectivity; flow of water; recharge and discharge mechanisms; and hydrogeological processes at work 	
Current extraction regime	
 Geology/stratigraphy 	
Aquifer type	
 Depth to and thickness of aquifers 	
 Depth to water level and seasonal changes in levels 	
Groundwater flow directions	
 Interaction with surface water 	
 Possible sources of recharge 	
 Potential exposure to pollution 	
 Current access to groundwater resources (bores, springs, ponds, etc.) 	
The review should include a survey of existing groundwater supply facilities (bores, wells, or excavations) to the extent of any environmental harm. Information gathered for analysis should include:	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report
 location, type and status of existing water entitlements and associated infrastructure (bores, wells or excavations) 	
 pumping parameters 	
 draw down and recharge at normal pumping rates 	
 seasonal variations (if records exist) of groundwater levels 	
Develop a network of observation points that would satisfactorily monitor groundwater resources both before and after commencement of operations.	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report
The data obtained from the groundwater survey should be sufficient to enable specification of the major ionic species present in the groundwater, pH, electrical conductivity and total dissolved solids.	Volume 4 Appendix R Groundwater Report



Те	erms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
3.4	4.2 Potential Impacts and Mitigation Measures	
As pro se pro de ac au inc	essess potential impacts, including long-term indirect impacts of the oject on water resource environmental values identified in the previous ction. Define and describe the objectives and practical measures for otecting or enhancing water resource environmental values, to scribe how nominated quantitative standards and indicators may be hieved, and how the achievement of the objectives will be monitored, idited and managed. Address and describe the following matters, cluding provision of maps:	Sections 5 and 6 of this report relate to impacts upon water quality. Refer to Volume 4 Appendix P for hydrology and Volume 4 Appendix R for groundwater related impacts.
•	Potential impacts on the flow and the quality of surface and groundwater from all phases of the project, with reference to their suitability for the current and potential downstream uses and discharge licences	
	All likely impacts on groundwater depletion or recharge regimes	
)	The likely volume of groundwater to be dewatered during the operations, and its likely quality characteristics, including salinity	
•	The impacts on groundwater resources in each aquifer of any take of groundwater or dewatering as a result of the mine's operation, including any potential migration and risks associated with the interbasin transfer of water	
•	How extracted groundwater will be managed in the surface water management system to minimise the likelihood of discharging highly saline water	
•	Measures to prevent, mitigate and remediate any impacts on existing users or groundwater-dependent ecosystems	
•	The potential environmental impact caused by the project (and its associated project components) to local groundwater resources, including the potential for groundwater-induced salinity	
•	Response of the groundwater resource to the progression and cessation of the proposal	
	Impact on the local groundwater regime caused by the altered porosity and permeability of any land disturbance	
	The project's impact on the local groundwater regime caused by the altered porosity and permeability of any land disturbance	
•	Any potential for the project to impact on groundwater-dependent vegetation, including avoidance and mitigation measures	
•	Potential impacts of surface water flow on existing infrastructure, with	



Te	erms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
	reference to the EPP (Water) and the Water Act 2000	
	Chemical and physical properties of any wastewater including stormwater at the point of discharge into natural surface waters, including the toxicity of effluent to flora and fauna	
	How contaminants and wastes are avoided, minimised, treated and managed in accordance with section 13 of EPP (Water)	
	Environmental monitoring to check the effectiveness of mitigation measures	
	Potential impacts on other downstream receiving environments, considering the available assimilative capacity of the receiving waters, if it is proposed to discharge water to a riverine system	
	If it is proposed to discharge water to a riverine system, mitigation measures for water treatment	
	The results of a risk assessment for uncontrolled releases to water due to system or catastrophic failure, implications of such emissions for human health and natural ecosystems, and strategies to prevent, minimise and contain impacts	
	The potential to contaminate surface and groundwater resources and measures to prevent, mitigate and remediate such contamination.	
De lin	escribe and address the impacts of subsidence, including but not nited to:	Volume 4 Appendix P and Volume 4 Appendix R
	Surface water resources	
	Local drainage patterns	
	Floodplains and overland flows	
	Areas susceptible to higher levels of erosion, such as water course confluences	
	Ponding areas within the floodplain	
	Volumes of local and large-scale catchment runoff, including the interception of low flow events	
	Downstream users	
	Infrastructure within and above the watercourse	
As re or pc	essess any potential surface water and groundwater interaction as a sult of subsidence of a watercourse. Also assess the potential impacts the groundwater regime in alluvial and deeper aquifers due to altered prosity, permeability and interconnectivity from any land disturbance, cluding subsidence.	Volume 4 Appendix P and Volume 4 Appendix R
As wa (C ar im ar	essess the potential impacts of subsidence on the sediment load within atercourses. Identify any existing Quarry Material Allocation Notice MAN) holders in, or downstream of, subsidence areas; and if there e any QMAN holders, assess whether there would be potential pacts on their resource or entitlement. Provide mitigation measures for by impacts on any QMAN holders.	Volume 4 Appendix P and Volume 4 Appendix R



Terms of Reference Requirement/Section Number	Section of this report
Assess the impacts of subsidence on the ecological condition of the bed and banks, including fish passage	Volume 4 Appendix N Mine Terrestrial Ecology Report and Volume 4 Appendix P Mine Hydrology Report
Assess the impacts of subsidence effects on terrestrial ecosystems	Volume 4 Appendix N Mine Terrestrial Ecology
Detail measures that would mitigate the impacts of subsidence	Volume 2 Section 4
 Outline impacts on all surface water resources by describing: Local overland flow catchment characteristics and estimated change to mean and median (50th percentile) annual run off from local overland flow catchments 	Volume 4 Appendix P Mine Hydrology Report
Change to flows including mean and median (50th percentile) annual flow, in watercourses immediately downstream of the site	
Describe the option for supplying water to the project, and assess the consequential impacts.	Volume 2 Section 2 and Volume 4 Appendix P Mine Hydrology Report
Reference the properties of the land disturbed and processing liquid wastes, the technology for settling suspended clays from contaminated water and the techniques to be employed to ensure contaminated water is contained and successfully treated on site.	Volume 4 Appendix R Mine Hydrogeology Report
Describe the proposed stormwater drainage system and proposed disposal arrangements. (Illustrate with figures and contours).	Volume 4 Appendix P Mine Hydrology Report and Volume 2 Section 2
The EIS should outline all of the approvals required under the Water Act 2000, Water Regulation 2002 and subordinate legislation to complete the project, including construction and operational stages	Volume 4 Appendix D Project Approvals and Planning Assessment
Describe management strategies in adequate detail to demonstrate best practice management and environmental values of receiving waters will be maintained to nominated water quality objectives.	Sections 4, 5, 6 and 7 and of this report.
Address where there will be a requirement for a Quarry Material Allocation and an associated Development Approval under the Sustainable Planning Act.	Volume 4 Appendix D Project Approvals and Planning Assessment



Appendix B Laboratory Documentation

Chain of custody documentation



Page intentionally left blank

GD				Chain of Cu	istody & Analysis Re	eque	est									Page1 of _1
					GHD Brisbane - 2	201 (Char	lotte	e Str	eet, E	Brisba	ne 4	000			
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/1	4	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5	χŲ.	LABOR	ATORY	BATCH	INO.:							
PROJECT:	Carmichae	l Coal Mine a	and Rail Project - S	Surface Water Quality M	lonitoring								FC	R LAB USE O	ONLY	
CLIENT:	GHD				<u> </u>	COOLE	R SEAL	:								COOLER TEMP:
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 6	68 Brisbane (QLD 4000			1	Yes			No	,					, the deg.C
CONTACT:	Anna Bode	n					Broken			int	lact.					
PHONE:	07 3316 35	25	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT	0:			ALS Lab	oratory G	roup				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
EMAIL:	Anna.Boo	len@ghd.c	om om Corob Wig	thin Q and som	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					26 Shan	d Street					
INVOICE:	Anna.but	ienegnu.c	oni Saran.wa	ikin@ghu.com						5tanora,	QLD 405	3				
DATA NEEDED BY	ASAD				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1				01 0240	1222					
DATATELOLD DT	,AoAi								r 1		1			AL 1313 HEQU		INOTES:
REPORT FORMAT:						1		6								
								80								
EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, EX	CEL & PDF	•••••			-		N.								CONTRINET
COMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING/	STORAGE O	R DISPOSAL:			(Î) († Z		orms (MF)	(H)	25)						WITHIN
Water samples and	sediment	samples (E	ackground sam	plina)		°,¥		Selle	<u> </u>	Ó						
(EMAIL ADDRES	SES PROV	/IDED AB(DVE)			nutrients (UTN IH3, NO2, NO3	I-a (EP008)	ermotolerant)	(E A C	(EA						2 ESKIES
0.010.04						Tace 3P, N	ophyl	É	S	S						
SAMPLE ID		MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	Ultra I	Chlor	Faece	F	4						
1 WOST-1	30411	ω	13/4/11	LOR	As Required	X	X	X	X	\mathbf{X}						
2 10002-131	>4/1	(J)	3/4/1	LOR	As Required	×	×	\times	X	\times						
3 WOO3-13	0411	เม่	13/4/1	LOR	As Required	X	X	X	\mathbf{x}	X						
4-11005-13	04/1	ŵ	12/9/11	1.08	As Bequired	1	×	X	×							
5 WOO4-130	411	ليا	13/2/1	LOR	As Required	X	×	X	X	3						
			17/0/0	Lon	As nequired		$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	$\mathbf{\dot{\Box}}$	1 ``	X						
S QHUI		W	<u>'3[4] </u>	LOR	As Required			<u> </u>	<u> </u>			_				HDCENI
				LOR	As Required											UNULIV
				LOR	As Required											
					As Required											
				1.5-					<u> </u>						-	- Environment (D)
				LOR	As Required					├──┼			┟──┼─			
				LOR	As Required	1	ļ	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			_				Drisbane
1 <u></u>				LOR	As Required											Work Order
			-	LOR	As Required											_ EB1107218
				LOR	As Required											
				LOR	As Required											111 T (1) 11 111 T (1) 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·											
+ 100 -	<u></u>		RELINQUIS	HED BY:										RECEIVED E	3Y:	
NAME V KRE	しててて		DATE:	131911		NAME	:						DATE:			
UH: GHD Brisba	ne		TIME:	12.50	Arra Dadag Qalada arra	OF:							TIME:			Telephone + 61 7 2040 Tele
Container Turne and D	PLEIED AN	ALTSIS HEQ	utral Diastic: M. M	itrio Aoid Dresserved: O	Assna.Bogen@ghg.com	at 147?	م ال الم	Na					- D - P			
VC = Hydrochloric Ack O = Other.	Preserved V	/ial; VS = Sul	furic Acid Preserve	d Vial; BS = Sulfuric Ac	d Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Aceta	n wasne ite Prese	rved Bol	ttle; E =	ar; 5 = S EDTA Pr	eserved B	ottles; ST =	Sterile Bot	is bottle; Itle;			

CHID Brisbane - 201 Charlotte Street, Brisbane 4000 PROBUTO Definition of the Product of the street and the s					Chain of (Custody & Analysis	Requ		:							<u></u>			Page	of _1_	
Production Direction Production Product						OGHD Brichana	001														
Implementation Description Description <thdescription< th=""></thdescription<>	PROJEC	CT ID:	41/23244/14		Dalies	The Disparie	- 201	<u>una</u>	ariot	te S	treet,	Brisb	<u>ane 40</u>	000							
Lutr: Interface Difference Difference </td <td>PROJEC</td> <td>CT:</td> <td>Carmichael Coal</td> <td>Mine and Bail Bail</td> <td>BN/505/10 V5</td> <td></td> <td>LABC</td> <td>RATO</td> <td>RY BATO</td> <td>CH NO.:</td> <td></td>	PROJEC	CT:	Carmichael Coal	Mine and Bail Bail	BN/505/10 V5		LABC	RATO	RY BATO	CH NO.:											
Process Approximation Process Approximatipapproximation Procestopproximation<	CLIENT:		GHD	wine and Rall Project	t - Surface Water Qualit	y Monitoring								FO	BLABUSEO	NI V					
Construction Provide age	POSTAL	L ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Bris	hane OI D 4000			C00I	.EA SE/	AL:												
PHOLE Provide and Proc. Prov	CONTAC	СТ:	Anna Boden					Yes				No						000	LER IEMP:		
EVAIL Arms Bodens grid com EVAID Als laboratory Group Words: Arms Bodens grid com 00 mail Boredon 00 m	PHONE:	:	07 3316 3525	FAX:	07 3316 3333			Broke	90			Intact							deg.U		
Image: Joint according duction Stank water ii got 0 (0):0 Data Messee Data 07 2943 7722 MAL FISS MECONED Determine Total Division 07 2943 7722 MAL FISS MECONED Mark Forestard Casar, Escar, Esc	EMAIL:		Anna.Boden@c	hd.com			SENT	10:			ALS L	aboratory G	Group								
BATA NEEDED 97. 6A0- 07 3243 7222 REPORT FORMAT. EXAN EXCEL 8 PUP MMA Y95 RECUPED COMMENTRARECAL HADDINGSTORAGE OF DISPOSAL: Water samples and sedment samples (Background sampling) If 50 00 1/1/1 If 50 00 1/1	INVOICE		Anna.Boden@g	hd.com Sarah.V	Vatkin@ghd.com						_26 Sria	rd OLD 404	53								
REPORT FORMAT: Difference MAILYBIN REQUERD MOTES: COMMENTASSECIAL HANDIANGSTORAGE OR DISPOSAL: UN OUT OUT ON THE STORE SEES PROVIDED ABOVE) UN OUT	DATA N	EEDED BY	ASAD								07 324	3 7222									
Image: Non-State of December 2000 Image: Non-State of December 20000			10/11				_							ΔΝΑ						·	
EALL FORMAT: EACAT, EXCL. 8 PDF COMMENTSREPCAL HANDLANGSTORAGE OR DISPOSAL: URGENT Water samples and sodment samples (Background samples) In the sample sode sode sode sode sode sode sode sod	REPORT	FORMAT:														<u></u>	T	NOTES			
COMMENTISSIE Call HANDLENGISTORAGE ON DISPOSAL: IT <	EMAIL F	ORMAT:	ESDAT, EXCEL &	PDF			-		(900k)									NOTES.			
Image: Set of provided ABOVE) OR BOUTDED ABOVE) BAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE: DETECTION LIMIT PRESERVATION SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE: DETECTION LIMIT PRESERVATION MATRIX DATE: DETECTION LIMIT PRESERVATION SAMPLE ID OR BOUTDED ABOVE) SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE: ID OR BOUTDED ABOVE) SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE: ID OR BOUTDED ABOVE) Environmental Divisio SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE: ID A X X COLSPANE" Environmental Divisio MATRIX X X X X X X COLSPANE" Environmental Divisio MATRIX X X X X X X COLSPANE" EBI1107452 LOR <th c<="" td=""><td>COMME Water s</td><td>NTS/SPECIAL H</td><td>ANDLING/STORA ediment sample</td><td>GE OR DISPOSAL: es (Background sa</td><td>mpling)</td><td></td><td>N - 04) 3, TKN, TN)</td><td></td><td>Coliforms (MF) (MV</td><td>(HSI O</td><td>(220</td><td>l</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>1 1</td><td></td><td> - -</td><td>iyo.</td><td></td></th>	<td>COMME Water s</td> <td>NTS/SPECIAL H</td> <td>ANDLING/STORA ediment sample</td> <td>GE OR DISPOSAL: es (Background sa</td> <td>mpling)</td> <td></td> <td>N - 04) 3, TKN, TN)</td> <td></td> <td>Coliforms (MF) (MV</td> <td>(HSI O</td> <td>(220</td> <td>l</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1 1</td> <td></td> <td> - -</td> <td>iyo.</td> <td></td>	COMME Water s	NTS/SPECIAL H	ANDLING/STORA ediment sample	GE OR DISPOSAL: es (Background sa	mpling)		N - 04) 3, TKN, TN)		Coliforms (MF) (MV	(HSI O	(220	l				1 1		 - -	iyo.	
SAMPLE D MATRIX DATE DETECTION LIMIT PRESERVATION Big if	<u>(EMAI</u>	L ADDRESSE		ABOVE)			e nutrients (UTI NH3, NO2, NO	yll-a (EP008)	hermotolerant)	S (EA)	∀ ₩					U	RG	EN	I		
SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE DETECTION LIMT PRESERVATION SEE SE F Image: Constraint of the second of							Pr a	roph	al	A											
WBOD - 1464/11 LOR As Required X	100	Ob-140		X DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	<u><u><u></u></u></u>	Chlo	Faed	1-	Ĕ							I			
Bitsbane Brisbane W Q Q8-14 0411 W 14/4/171 LOR As Required X X X X X Work Order W Q Q9-14 0411 W 14/4/171 LOR As Required X X X X X Work Order W Q Q9-14 0411 W 14/4/171 LOR As Required X X X X X Work Order W Q Q2 W 14/4/171 LOR As Required X X X X X Work Order U Q Q2 W 14/4/171 LOR As Required Work Order EB1107452 U DR As Required U DR As Required U DR Work Order EB1107452 U DR As Required U DR As Required U DR Work Order EB1107452 U DR As Required U DR As Required U DR Work Order EB1107452 U DR As Required U DR As Required U DR Work Order EB1107452 U DR As Required U DR As Required U DR U DR EE107033722 U DR As Required U DR As Required U DR U DR U DR	110	01 - 140			LOR	As Required	$\perp \chi$		X	X	\times						† En	vironment	al Divisi	on	
LOR OS-1404/l W 14/4/lit LOR As Required X X X X X EB1107452 WOOQ-1404/l W 14/4/lit LOR As Required X X X EB1107452 WOOQ-1404/l W 14/4/lit LOR As Required X X X EB1107452 WOOQ LOR As Required X X X X Image: Control of the control of	- 000		HI W	14/4/11	LOR	As Required	X	\mathbf{X}	X	X	\times				+		• • • •	Brisba	ane		
WOOg-1404/l W 14/2/12 LOR As Required X X X X X EB1107452 MOO2 W 14/4/11 LOR As Required X X X Image: Normal state	WQ	08-140	3411 W	14/4))	LOR	As Bequired	X		X	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$	X		┼──┼		+		4 NI	Work C)rdor) f	
MOZ M 14/4 M LOR As Required X	Wo	09-140	3411 W	Islal	100			$ \frown $					+							- **	
LOR As Required	00	07	امد	Jala I.		As Required	+		<u>↓×</u>	X	X						E	EB110)745	2	
LOR As Required Image: Constraint of the second of th	·····			<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	LOR	As Required	$\perp \times$	X	X	$\boldsymbol{\times}$	$\boldsymbol{\times}$									-	
LOR As Required As Required <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>LOR</td><td>As Required</td><td></td><td></td><td>i</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>I I MI I MEL</td></t<>					LOR	As Required			i											I I MI I MEL	
LOR As Required Image: Constraint of the second of th					LOR	As Required							+-+		┼╌╌╀╌╴		-				
LOR As Required Image: Construction of the second of					LOB	As Poquind	+	r					╉╌╌┠╴		+						
LOR As Required Image: Constraint of the second of th					100		+	├───	<u> </u>		└──										
LOR As Required Image: As Required Ima					LOR	As Required	+		ļ					_			Tala	nhana i i ai	7 00 40 74		
LOR As Required Image: Constraint of the second of th					LOR	As Required										-		prione : +61	1-7-3243 72	22	
LOR As Required					LOR	As Required	1	7					1-1-			-+					
LOR As Required					LOR	As Required							┼──┼─		+	+					
LOR As Required LOR As Required LOR As Required NAME: X: TYSULE DATE: 14/9/1; NAME: TOP					LOR	As Required							╀╼╌┼╴		╁──╀──						
LOR As Required RELINQUISHED BY: Image: Ima					LOR	As Required							┼──┼─		╂──┟──						
RELINQUISHED BY: NAME: X: TPS://E Date: A OF: GHD Brisbane TIME: 1/:45000000000000000000000000000000000000					LOR	As Required							╞╼┼╴								
NAME: NAME: RECEIVED BY: OF: GHD Brisbane TIME: 11:450000	NAME	12mm	7	RELINQUIS	SHED BY:		T								·····						
Dr. GHUBISSDARE TIME: 11:457000	NAME :	<u>157765</u>	<u>~c</u>	DATE:	14/9/11		NAME :	11	at 1	<u> </u>				RE	CEIVED BY:						
		GHU Brisbane		TIME:	11:45 an)	OF:		41 <i>/</i>	Ar	Í.			DATE:	1674	1					
Container Tyme and Preservative Context D. Nucl. (D. Nuc	*Container	Type and Proc-	ED ANALYSIS R	QUEST TO:		Anna.Boden@ghd.com										<u>† </u>)				
VC = Hydrochloric Acid Preserved Vial; VS = Sulfuric Acid Preserved; C = Sodium Hydroxide Preserved; J = Solvent Washed Acid Rinced Jar; S = Solvent Washed Acid Rinced Glass Bottle; VC = Hydrochloric Acid Preserved Vial; VS = Sulfuric Acid Preserved; Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Acetate Preserved Bottle; E = EDTA Preserved Rottle; PT = Count Rottle; PT = Cou	VC ≈ Hydro	ochloric Acid Pres	served Vial; VS = S	weutral Plastic; N = Ni Sulfuric Acid Preserved	ttric Acid Preserved; C = d Vial; BS = Sulfuric Acid	Sodium Hydroxide Preserved; J = Solver I Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Aceta	nt Washed te Preserv	Acid Rin	inced Jar le: E – E	r; S = Sol	vent Was	hed Acid Rinc	ced Glass Bo	ottle;							



Page __1__ of _1__

Chain of Custody Number:

	•				GHD Brisbane -	201	Cha	rlott	e St	reet	, Bri	sba	ne 4	000										
PROJECT ID:	41/23244	/14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5	BLY.	LABO	RATOR	WBATC	I NO.	28-1-1-	1000		6.19	fi di te	is na		in states		2.86 ji	7-14 - 1 4	the and the	1.2 M - 42 M - 42	1.45	
PROJECT:	Carmicha	el Coal Mine	and Rail Proj	ect - Surface Water Quality	Monitoring					16 8.	4-5	(). ().			FÖRL	AB USE	ONLY	5. (*). 1	1 1	1372 3 24	S.S.S. Spinicor	WER STATE	(1.4.) (A. /)	Sea con
CLIENT:	GHD					cool	ERISEA	they page					Rate.		1.	544 . S			1000	2. d		COOLER TEMP	- Alexandre	and the second
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box	668 Brisbane	QLD 4000				YOU				Nó								6		0.000	a che donte		
CONTACT:	Anna Bod	len					Edici	a is series			elintaot :			(* 1) * *			9. No. S.				Sec.			Second
PHONE:	07 3316 3	525 Idon @ abd	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT	TO:			ALSI	aborat	ory Gro	quo								1.50	Sec. 19		
INVOICE:	Anna.Br	oden@ahrt.	com Saral	Watkin@ghd.com						20 Staffe	and St	reet	1											
			- Jan Gardi	gintoonr						07 32	43 722	2												
DATA NEEDED BY:	ASAP							1		r			, <u> </u>		ANALY	SIS REG	QUIRED				- A 1			
REPORT FORMAT:								(ý													NOTES:			
EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, E	XCEL & PDF	:			_		(MW00													All	Samp	les	
COMMENTS/SPECIAL I Water samples and	HANDLING sedimen	evstorage (OR DISPOSAI Background	: sampling)		nts (UTN - 04) 02, NO3, TKN, TN)	(800c	olerant) Coliforms (MF)			t (W-3 and EG020F)	2T and EG020T)	071/080)		a (EK040)	T-1)	(a-	(ED040F)	(EA065)		fres	shwa	Alr	
(EMAIL ADDRESS	SES PRO	VIDED AB	BOVE)			ia, N	á (El	Ē	£	6	etals	Ś	ED (ED	â	, da la	N) S	E.	licol	[otai					
SAMPLE ID		MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	Ultra trace n TP, RP, NH	Chlorophylt-	Faecal (The	rds (EA015	ISS (EA025	Dissofved M	Fotal Metals	IPH C6-C36	AH (EP075	luoride - Sc	Aajor Cation	dajor Anions	Dissolved Si	fardness - T					
WQOS		IN	4/51	11 108	As Bequired	V	×		1v	x	<u>-</u>	3	×	M	×	×	×	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	j.	x				
WQO9	NA SK	Ŵ	4/8/	LOR	As Required	1x	$\frac{7}{x}$	1 x	X	X	X	X	X	त्रि	X	X	X	X	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$	Ŷ				
W& 06		W	4/5/1	LOR	As Required	×	X	X	×	X	X	X	X	Х	X	x	X	X	Î X	χ				
QAOI		W	4/\$/	LOR	As Required	×	×	X	X	X	X	X	Y	X	Ŷ	X	X	X	X	Ŷ				
				LOR	As Required																			
				LOR	As Required																			
	× 15,			LOR	As Required																			
				LOR	As Required															i				
				LOR	As Required															Envi	ronme	ntal Divi	sion	
				LOR	As Required					<u> </u>										dł.	Bris	bane		
				LOR	As Required															n v	Work	Order		- 11 L
				LOR	As Required															E	B11	086	76	ψv»
				LOR	As Required															· ·				
				LOR	As Required		<u> </u>				<u> </u>													III -
Range - Ale				LOR	As Required		<u> </u>																	
	1 1		RELIN	QUISHED BY:		_									RE	CEIVED	8Y:			II F ef mi l				W i
NAME: MUNA 1	DOOU	~	D	ATE: 415 M	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	NAME	:							DAT	E:				Ţ	eleph	one:+	61-7-3243	7222	
OF: GHD Brisbane		AL VOIC OF -	T	ME: [10]	Arres Destando Alt	OF:								TIME	:									
PLEASE EMAIL COMPI	LETED AN	ALYSIS REQ	UEST TO:	1 100 A 11 P	Anna.Boden@ghd.com																			: <u>1</u> - يەرىكى
Container Type and Pre VC = Hydrochloric Acid F	reserved v	Jodes: P ≍ Ne Viał; VS = Sul	ifuric Acid Pres	erved Vial; BS = Sulfuric Aci	Socium Hydroxide Preserved; J = Solvi id Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Ace	ent Washe late Presei	o Acid F rved Bol	tinced Ja tile; E = E	ar; S ≃ Si EDTA Pr	olvent W eserved	ashed A Bottles;	cid Rinc ST = Str	ed Glas erile Bott	s Bottle; le;										

and the second sec	GID		<u> </u>	Chain of	Custody & Analys	sis Req	ues	t									<u> </u>				. <u> </u>	ge1 of	f_1_
				Chain of Cu	stody Number:																		
					GHD Brisbar	ne - 201	Ch	arlo	tto S	troo	- D.:												
	PROJECT ID:	41/23244/14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5						uee	I, DII	spa	ine 4	1000									
	PROJECT;	Carmichael Coal M	ine and Rail Proje	ect - Surface Water Qua	lity Monitoring	11A8	OHATO	DRY BA	TCH NO.											1. C.			New year
	CLIENT:	GHD				coc		- 41	2000 (CA) (CA) (CA) (CA) (CA) (CA) (CA) (CA)		-T-494		<u> </u>		FOR LA	BUSE	ONLY			1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	and a second	A	-
	CONTACT.	GPO Box 668 Brisba	ine QLD 4000				Yee	A REG. C	4.4.94	a traine	N.		çante.			Sizak	and so have		and the second	1	OOLER TEM	P:	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1
	PHONE;	07 3316 3525	IFAY.	107 0010 0000			Brok	(en			Inlact	6		Pris in							deg	C .	a Steel
	EMAIL:	Anna.Boden@gh	d.com	107 3316 3333		SEN	т то:			ALS	Laborate	ory Gr	oup					et state i s	an an an Air				
	INVOICE:	Anna.Boden@gh	d.com Sarah	Watkin@ghd.com			_			26 Sf	nand Str	eet											
	DATA NEEDED BY	4040								07 32	43 7229	2 4053	3										
	DATA NEEDED BT:	ASAP													ANIAL VO								
	REPORT FORMAT:											_		Γ	ANALIS	IS HEU	UIRED			NOTES			
	EMAIL FORMAT	ESDAT EVOLUA DE	~ #					(ig	•										•	10125:			
		LOUAT, CAUEL & PE	<u>лг</u>		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			MMC	.	1										Δ.	,	,	
	COMMENTS/SPECIAL		OD bland					(H)				i								1 111	Can	n NP	21
		CANDEINGISTORAGE	: OR DISPOSAL:			NL N		Ĩ			20F)	~								11/1	Sou	rysic	~
	Water samples and	sediment samples	(Background s	amplina)		TXN (94)		oliforn			EG	20T									1	۹L	
		•				μĔ		0 E			and	Э Ц Ц Ц	ŝ		ĝ			ŝ	-	the	Chul	afl/	
						불성	(800	lerar			Ň	anc	21/0		Š.	-		D04	1065	1 V V V			
	(EMAIL ADDRESS	ES PROVIDED A	BOVE)			3, No	Ē	noto	Ŷ		tals (W-21	БР) eld	EN.	5 F	ц Ш	Ē				
		1	T			Ž g	hyli-e	Then	0151	025)	Ma	als (38 (075B	Solu	ons) suc	Silic	Tots				
,	SAMPLE ID	MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMI	PRESERVATION	Ultra tra (TP, RP	Chlorop	Faecal (rbs (EA	LSS (EA	Dissolve	otal Me	PH C6-	AH (EP	uoride -	ajor Cat	ajor Ank	ssolved	rdness	Ø			
2	110001		12/2/11	LOR	As Required	×	×		×		_	51	$\overline{\sim}$	<u>~</u>	5	-2	- <u>-</u>	ā	ž.	- 🛝 En	vironm	ental D:	1
×	WOUL			LOR	As Required		X	1×	X	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	Ť.†	-	<u></u>	2			<u>×</u>	<u>~ </u>		×¶.	Bri	shapo	visior
2	WQOS			LOR	As Bequired		41	5	5-	-	- X -	X	<u>X</u>	7		XL)	<u>K X</u>	-X	_	_	Mon		
H	WQ04			100	p to riedaneo	-+ <u>×</u>	<u>I ×</u>	$+ \times$	Σ	\mathbf{X}	X	X	<u> </u>	7	Y I		2-1-4	レメ	-	_		Order	
5	LIBST		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	LOR	As Hequired	- <u>×</u>	X	X	\times	\mathbf{X}	X	\mathbf{X}	X	X	X	×	X		2	· E	B11	1087	20
1. [CARD DAN	7 - 1-	<u> </u>	LOR	As Required	×	X	X	X	X	X	ŶΤ	V	X	$\overline{\mathbf{X}}$	5	1	10		1000000		007	29
Ø	VALUAR OUT		<u> </u>	LOR	As Required	X	X	У	X	$\overline{\mathbf{\nabla}}$	V	51	ζt	5	5	A.	<u> </u>	늙슨				(11))) #A	littin n
ł				LOR	As Required				1	\sim	~	*		1	42	<u>~</u>	×₽́	구ㅈ		- Hi Killi H			liittiitti
ŀ				LOR	As Required			† –	+-+							_		_		- ## #################################			111)# 1
L				109	An Demained			<u> </u>	┥──┤												(#####
				200					┞───┦					_						Tolor			AH (
ſ				LOH	As Required			 							T	T			1	reiepn	one:+6	1-7-3243	7222
L L				LOR	As Required					T			_	_		-	+-		+	I			-
ŀ				LOR	As Required											-+-			┼──	-			I
┢			ļ	LOR	As Required				r -			+											
┝				LOR	As Required				┍───┥	-+		-+						_	<u> </u>				A 9 4
L				LOB	As Beruired				┝──┤	_											- (
L																					र 🗸 ि 🗞	🥒 lleans l	•
Ŀ	ANT #1		RELINQUI	SHED BY; j			-					_											
E	AME: FANA (joach_	DATE	5/5/1		NAME :	P	71/2	50	<u>9</u> Ø					RECEIV	ED BY:	/						-
- F			TIME:	12:00		OF:	,	Ala	5 1	<u> </u>				DATE:	10/0	1011	/						
÷0	ontainer Type and Preser	rvative Codes: P = Ner	Itral Plastics N.	itria Aoid Dec	Anna.Boden@ghd.com									TUME:	17	50		<u> </u>		<u>.</u> .			
vo	C = Hydrochloric Acid Pres	served Vial; VS = Sulfu	Jric Acid Preserve	t Vial: BS = Sulfusic A=	Sodium Hydroxide Preserved; J = So	lvent Washed	Acid Rin	nced Jar	; S = Solv	ent Was	hed Acid	Rinced	Glass B	ottie;						<u> </u>			_
0	= Olher.			- This Do - Gunund Ad	u meserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Ar	cetate Preserve	ed Bottle	e; E ≃ E	DTA Pres	erved Bo	ttles; ST =	= Sterile	∋ Bottle;	-									

B	

Page _1_ of _1__

Chain of Custody Number:

VC = Hydrochloric Acid	d Preserved	I Vial; VS = Su	liuric Acid	Preserve	d Vial; B5 = Sulfuric A	cid Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc	Acetate Pres	erved Bo	ottie; E	= EDTA F	reserve	d Bottles;	ST = Steril	e Bottle;	•					Te	lephone: +61-7-3243 7
PLEASE EMAIL COM	PLETED A	NALYSIS REC	UEST TO) <u>:</u> Nor ht - hf	No Anid Procession C	Anna.Boden@ghd.com	Solvent Mach	orl Anird	Dincod	lar: S = 1	Cohrant	Mashod /	aid Binard	Giana Bali							
OF: GHD Brisba	ne	<u> </u>		TIME:	1200	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	OF:	A	5	7				TI	ME: 0	2:35				<u> </u>	
NAME: JOOU	Ka	LUALI	RE	ELINQUIS DATE:	216	11	NAME	. 6	70	Û				D	ATE: 20	JOGI	1 <u>84:</u> //				
					LOR	As Required	ł														EB111193
					LOR	As Required														·	Work Order
					LOR	As Required				YC	/ L										Brisbane
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					LOR	As Required				21	11	IN								É	nvironmental Divisi
					LOR	As Required															1
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			1		LOR	As Required															
			1		LOR	As Required			1												· .
	· .		1.		LOR	As Required	-	Τ				-								7	1
<u></u>		¥		¥	LOR	As Required			\uparrow		1	1			1-					7	
RAI			1	1	LOR	As Regulated	- 	2	X	ye	X	. .						-			
119.09	5-1		1	1			- v	1 x	. ×	×	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$					1 -					
ung Ad		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	+	LOR	As Renuited	- X	×	×	x	x				+						
WA 03						As Required	Ŷ	5	X	Ī	X				1						
WS OL		1	┝═╌╏	1	LOR	As Required	- \	た	X	4×	×					<u> </u>			-		
IN A AL		Water	216	11		As Required	Ĵ	Ĭ X	1×	x	X				1						
(EMAIL ADDRESS	SES PRO		0VE)				Iltra trace nutri IP, RP, NH3, N	hiorophyli-a (E	aecal (Thermo	DS (EA015H)	SS (EA026)									upon re	ceipt.
Vater samples and	Isedimen	t samples (t	Backgrou	und sam	pling)		ents (UTN - VO2, NO3, T	(Bood)	(tolerant) Co											samples	e lue la construction de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de la constru
COMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING	S/STORAGE C	R Dispos	SAL:			04) IKN, TN)		diforms (MF)											Ultratrace	nutrient
MAL FORMAT:	ESDAT, E	EXCEL & PDF							(MW006	•										Please fr.	eeze
REPORT FORMAT:										1										NOTES:	
	ASAP				·····	<u></u>					07 32	43 7222			ANAL	YSIS REC	UIRED				
INVOICE:	Anna.Bo	oden@ghd.c	com Sa	arah.Wa	kin@ghd.com					_	Staffo	ord, QLD	4053								
PHONE:	07 3316 3 Anna Bo	is25 Vien@ribd.c	FAX:		07 3316 3333		SENT	ro:		·	ALS L	aborato	ry Group								
CONTACT:	Anna Bod	en	400					E jekon				untili.			24			166	4 1		0.1. H. H
CLIENT:	GHD GPO Box	668 Brishane	01.01.4000				CODU	R SEA				т.								A CONTRACT OF A	A B B
PROJECT:	Carmicha	el Coal Mine	and Rail P	roject - S	urface Water Quality	Monitoring		21							FOR	ABUSE	ONUT:	110			
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/	'14	QUOTE:		3N/505/10 V5			ALCA	EATO	H NG						41					
	•					GHD Brisbane	- 201 (Cha	rioti	te St	reet	, Bris	sbane	4000)						
					Chain of Custor																



Chain of Custody Number:

					GHD Brisbane -	201	Cha	rlott	te St	treet	, Bri	sba	ne 4	000			_						
PROJECT ID:	41/23244	4/1,4	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5	······	LABO	BATOR	VBATC	HNO		Í												
PROJECT:	Carmich	ael Coal Min	e and Rail Project	- Surface Water Quality	Monitoring			I UAIO			<u> </u>				E001.)	DUCE	ONIX						
CLIENT:	GHD		· · · · ·			cool	ER SEA	d •							run D	10 000	UNLY					75480	
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box	k 668 Brisban	e QLD 4000				Yes				No										COOLER	TEMP:	
CONTACT:	Anna Boo	den				-	Broker	1			intant											. 099.0	
PHONE:	07 3316 3	3525	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT	TO:			ALS I	Laborat	ory Gr	oup										
EMAIL:	Anna.B	oden@ghd	.com							26 Sł	nand St	reet											
INVOICE:	Anna.B	oden@gnd	.com Sarah.W	atkin@ghd.com						Staffo	ord, QL	D 4053	3										
DATA NEEDED BY	ASAD				·····	T				07 32	43 722	2			·····					·····			
	10/1						1	1	<u> </u>	T	<u> </u>		1	^	NALYS	SIS REQ	UIRED	<u> </u>		NOT	F0.		
REPORT FORMAT:					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		5	6					1		Í						cə:		
EMAIL FORMAT	ESDAT I		_					000															
EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, E	EXCEL & PUI	-			-		N N												15		20	
						_		E ME												1	100		
COMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING	G/STORAGE	OR DISPOSAL:			¥		SE		1	1		1								11	,	
Water samples and	eadimon	t eamoleo /	Pookaround	naliaa)		TKN-04	·	olifo	1	1		1	1							10	ltra	tr	rcr
mater samples and	seumen	n samples (background sar	nping)		NE O	1	0 £	1	1	Ι.						•					- 1 -	\sim
						N2 (1	(800	erar												n		~~l -	
(EMAIL ADDRES	SES PRO		OVE			, NC	(EP	noto	⊊											n	UTI	WH S	SOMO
\						BE	yll-a	herr	135	25)		1.1								l l			
			T	Т	I	RP,	hdo	E I	Ĕ	E											(•	_
SAMPLE ID		MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	E d	Plot	aec	DS	SS											pon	i Yre	2 C Ri
WO M		111	21611	1.08	As Demuired		- <u> </u>	† <u> </u>	<u> </u>												1		
100	5-1			LOR	As hequired	+														_	-		
$\frac{\omega}{\omega}$	2			LOR	As Required					-													
NOU	<u>></u>		<u> </u>	LOR	As Required	ļ			I										<u> </u>		-		
WOOG	{	$-\omega_{-}$		LOR	As Required		•													11	Frag	21-	
WGOS	5	<u></u>		LOR	As Required															\neg (VC	0.1	
QA1		W	1	LOR	As Bequired													·				10-	
				LOB	As Bequired	1		1.1		1			-							_	iNO	1HV	
· · · · ·				LOR	As Demined	1			+									·	· · · ·	{`	•		
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			As nequired	+							I										10c
				LOR	As Required					-		T				 					2	aMI	ן גאין
	····		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	LOR	As Required			K	ļ		\mathbf{N}											1	
			ļ	LOR	As Required		U	1	$\mathbf{\nabla}$	-						·							.2.
			· ·	LOR	As Required									T		T							
				LOR	As Required																		
				LOR	As Required				1	1					_		†						
· · · · ·				1.08	As Beguired				<u> </u>		<u> </u>												
	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••		L., ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		As negured	.L	I	L	1	1	I							<u> </u>		I	·····		
			RELINQUIS	HED BY:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										RECE		v.						
NAME: JODY	K	revo	Rr DATE:	21-	5-11	NAME :	MD	0	<i>ât</i>					DATE	วลไ	Alu						·	
OF: GHD Brisbane	e		TIME:	1215		OF:	A	ic "	1					TIME:	10	SK -	· · · ·						
PLEASE EMAIL COMP	LETED AN	ALYSIS REQ	UEST TO:		Anna.Boden@ghd.com										000	<u> </u>		•••				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
*Container Type and Pre	eservative C	Codes: P = Ne	utral Plastic; N = Ni	itric Acid Preserved; C =	Sodium Hydroxide Preserved; J = Solven	t Washed	Acid Ri	inced Ja	ar; S = S	olvent W	ashed A	cid Rinc	ed Glass	Bottle:			·				·/		
VC = Hydrochloric Acid F	Preserved \	Vial; VS = Sul	furic Acid Preserved	d Vial; BS = Sulfuric Acid	Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Acetat	te Preser	ved Bott	tie; E = E	EDTA Pr	eserved	Bottles: \$	ST = Ste	rile Bottl	e;									
O = Other.																							

Page __1__ of _1__

				Chain of Custo	dv Number:														
			······································		CHD Prichana	201 (Cha	latt	- C+	(act	Dei	abana	4000						
•	т				GID DISpane	- 201 (<u>e 31</u>	eet,	DII	sparie	: 4000	1					
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/	14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5	· · · · · ·	LABOI	ATORY	BATCH	INO.:						D. MOR.				
	Carmicha	el Coal Mine	and Rail Project - S	Surface Water Quality	Monitoring	0001	DREAL					-		FURLA	B USE (MUL Y			COOLER TEMP
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box	668 Brisbane	QLD 4000				Yes				No								deg.C
CONTACT:	Anna Bod	en				_	Broken				Infact								
PHONE:	07 3316 3	525	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT	TO:			ALS L	aborato	ory Group							
EMAIL: NVOICE:	Anna.Bo	den@gna.c den@ahd.c	xom Sarah.Wa	tkin@ahd.com						26 Sha Staffor	rd, QLD	2 4053							
										07 324	13 7222	2							·····
DATA NEEDED BY:	ASAP											- E	Enviro	nmen	tal D	ivision	. т	·	
REPORT FORMAT:								_						Brisb	ane		\downarrow		NOTES:
					······································	-		1006				1.05	×- v	Vork (Irdo	, jui	0		FREEZE
EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, E	XCEL & PDF			· · ·		1	MW) (•	$ \Delta$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			× –			IN TOATOACE
						Î		(MF					EΒ	111	121	105			VEIRAIRACE
COMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING	STORAGE C	OR DISPOSAL:			≓ ⊊zí		orms											NUTRIENT
Water samples and	1 sedimen	samples (F	Background sam	nling)		, TK		Colife				1 11 D N							CANATY ES
mator samples and	- de annon	i oumpioo (c	Saonground cam	Piii (9)		ΕŊΫ	(8	ant)	-										SAMPLES
						ents NO2,	Pool	otoler											VPON
(EMAIL ADDRES	SES PRO	VIDED AB	OVE)			H3,	Il-a (I	ermo	15H)	55)							. 411		
					-	P, N	hhdc	L H	EAO	EA02		Te	lephon	e:+6	-7-32	43 7222			RECEIPT
SAMDLE ID		MATDIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	DRESERVATION	TP, F	Chlore	aeca) sd	SS (
SAMPLE ID		Latar	72 16 14	DETECTION EIMIT	PRESERVATION	 	×	1	×	~			. 1	1 1	I	<u>г</u> .	-		
		1	2010/11	LUR	As Required	ΗĈ				\sim				+ +					< AMPLES
0000				LOR	As Required		×		<u> </u>					++					
10000			ļj	LOR	As Required	<u>×</u>	×	×	X	×									ARE
WQST				LOR	As Required	×	X	×	×	×									FRESHWATEK.
QAOZ		V	V V	LOR	As Required	×	X	×	×	*									• • • • •
19 SAMP	25			LOR	As Required														
1700NGABOO	A NO	W	22/6/11	LOB	As Required														·
	SP				As Required			1											
				LON	As nequired												-		
	· · · · ·			LOR	As Required								_						
				LOR	As Required									+					DOCH
				LOR	As Required									+					RGEN
· · ·				LOR	As Required												1		NULI
				LOR	As Required														
н 1				LOB	As Required														
			1	LOR				1	1					+ +					
			-L	LOR		I	L		I	i	1	II			L	L	_1		۰.
	1		RELINQUIS	HED BY:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·									REC	EIVED E	Y:			
Harland a	tlake	yn 🛛	DATE:	22/6/11		NAME	: .						DA	TE:					
NAME: KOUCH						1							TIA	AC.					

、 [· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				<u>``</u>	ot													Page1 of _1	
	GD		· .	Chain of Cu	Stody & Analysis H	eque	31-														
				Chain of Custody	Number:	01.0	hor	latta	Stre	ot	Briel	nane	- 400	no							
Ī					GHD Brisbane - 4		<u>man</u>	Iolle	300			June									l
į,	PROJECT ID:	41/23244/14	QUOTE: E	3N/505/10 V5		LABOR	ATORY	BATCH	NO.:					F	OR LAB	USE ON	LY				l
	PROJECT:	Carmichael Coal Mine a	and Rail Project - S	urface Water Quality M	onitoring	COOLEI	A SEAL													COOLER TEMP:	l l
ŀ	CLIENT:	GHD	D 4000	·····		1	Yes			N	b d									deg.C	l I
ŀ	POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Brisbane C					Broken			ir	ntact										
ŀ	PHONE:	07 3316 3525	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT T	0:			6 Shar	oorator	y Grou st	p								ĺ.
· [EMAIL:	Anna.Boden@ghd.c	om Julia Kaan	e@abd.com					5	Stafford	I, QLD 4	4053									
		Anna.boden@gnd.c	Join Julie.rean	c e gridicent						7 3243	3 7222					REOLII					
	DATA NEEDED BY:	ASAP			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					· T				- î	NALTSIC		<u></u>			NOTES:	Į –
	REPORT FORMAT:					-		(90													
	EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, EXCEL & PDF	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · ·	-		F) (MWG					1							PLEASE	
	COMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING/STORAGE C	OR DISPOSAL:			t) N, TN)		iorms (M			(G020F)	20T)								FREEZE	
	Water samples and	d sediment samples (E	Background sam	pling)		(UTN - 0 NO3, TK	í a	ant) Coli			-/3 and E	and EG0	1/080)		EK040)	÷	â	ED040F)	(population)	ULTRATRACE	
			OVE)			utrients 13, NO2,	a (EP00	ermotolei	5H)	5)	Vetals (V	ls (W-2T	36 (EP07	758)	Soluble (ons (NT-	-IN) suc	Silicon (NUTRIENT	
	(EMAIL ADURES	SES PROVIDED AB	012			P. NF	thyth	al (The	(EA01	(EA02	lved !	Meta	090 090	(EPO	- ele	or Cati	or Anic	olved diness		<amples .<="" td=""><td></td></amples>	
					DESERVATION	TP, F	Chlore	Faeca	TDS (TSS (Disso	Total	Ηd	PAH	Fluor	Majc	Majc	Diss Harr		- INAMAEDIATELY	
1	SAMPLE ID	MATRIX	DATE 26/7	DETECTION LIMIT	As Dequired	X	X	×	×	X	x	入	×	×	×	<u>×</u>	<u> </u>	$(\times$	4		
1	Wago		2011	LOR	As Required	X	7	×	X	x	×	X	×	×	×	<u>×</u>	<	<u>< ~</u>		UPON	
à	· webz	5		LOR	As Required	X	X	×	\checkmark	X	×	X	X	스ㅣ	*			× ×		DECLEPT	
iı	WW V			LOB	As Required	X	X	\times	X	X	X	X	<u>~</u>	×	X	<u>×</u>	<u>~</u> [
4		- V	1 V	LOR	As Required	×	X	X	\times	X	×	×	×		\rightarrow	<u>×</u>	<u>× ×</u>	Δ		-	
د	- uno	<u> </u>		LOR	As Required	_					· .								+		
				LOR	As Required															die .	
				LOB	As Required															-All samples	
			1		As Required	•														- n int	
					to Poguirod															treshuater	
				LOH	As nequired		1				·						-				i
				LOR	As Hequired			+	1				D	C		N				Environmental Divisi	วท
				LOR	As Required			+		- ÷-		U		U						Brisbane	
				LOR	As Required		+		o .	<u> </u>										Work Order	
				LOR	As Required	-	+	1												FR111464)
				LOH											PEC	EIVED	IY:				*
		+	RELINQU	ISHED BY:		NAM	F.	TO	21	/				DAT	E 29	4071	1				
	NAME: KOOC	ri Louson	DATE	<u>aj 11</u>		OF:	A	15	1					TIME	: 0	8:2	Γ				
	OF: GHD Brisb	DANE MPLETED ANAL YSIS RE	QUEST TO:		Anna.Boden@ghd.com										2						
	*Container Type and	Preservative Codes: P = I	Neutral Plastic; N =	Nitric Acid Preserved; C	= Sodium Hydroxide Preserved; J = Sol	vent Wasł	hed Acid	Rinced	Jar; S = S	Solvent V	Nashed /	ST - S	cea Glas terile Bot	is Bottle; ttle:					•	Talanhana (161 7 0040 7	100
	VC = Hydrochloric Ac	cid Preserved Vial; VS = S	Sulfuric Acid Preserv	ed Vial; BS = Sulfuric A	cid Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Ac	etate Pres	served B	iotue; E =	EDIAP	14561VE	- Domes									elephone : + 61-7-3243 7	.22
	O = Other.						_										_				

			Chain of Cus	ody Number:		**													
· .				GHD Brisbar	ie - 201	Cha	rlot	te Si	reat	Bri	eha	no /	000						
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5								<u> 30a</u>	<u>ne 4</u>							
PROJECT:	Carmichael Coal Mi	ne and Rail Project	- Surface Water Qual	ty Monitoring	LAB(HAIOH	IV BATC	H NO.:		1									
CLIENT:	GHD			<u></u>	COOL	EB SEA	NI 1							FORL	AB USE	ONLY			
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Brisba	ne QLD 4000				Yes				No									COOLER TEMP:
CONTACT:	Anna Boden	lev				Broke	n			Intact									·····ideg.C
EMAIL:	Anna.Boden@gh	d.com	07 3316 3333		SENT	TO:			ALS I	Laborat	ory Gr	oup							
INVOICE:	Anna.Boden@gh	d.com Julie.Ke	ane@ghd.com						26 St Stoff	hand St	reet								
									07 32	43 722	2								
DATA NEEDED BY:	ASAP		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·											ANALY	SIS REC				
REPORT FORMAT:																			NOTES:
	-			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			(90												DIENE ERCET
MAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, EXCEL & PE	DF	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				MMC	1											IFLONC FREEZ
							Ĩ		[']					· .					UTRATRACE
COMMENTS/SPECIAL H	ANDLING/STORAGE	E OR DISPOSAL:			Î		l) su			20F)									OLIFATIA
Nater samples and a	ediment samples	(Rookaround as			1KN		olifor			EG	020								NUTRIENT
and campico and c	ediment samples	(Dackground sai	inpling)		N S		Ŭ			and	E E	â		(0			(HOF)	ŝ	CILUADI ES
					5 Z	(800	eran			N ³	and	21/0		Т Ж	÷	ŝ	700	A06	SAWITLOS
(EMAIL ADDRESS	S PROVIDED A	BOVE)			3, NC	Ē	noto	⊊		tals	W-2	EPO		ea	Ľ	NT-S	I) IO	al (E	IMMEDIATECY
					e H	yll-a	Them	OIS	025)	We	tals (36	075E	Solu	ions	suo	Silic	- To	
				· ·	B ta	propt	cal (EA	EA	olvec	I Met	Ce-C	Ē	ide	Cat	r Ani	lved	less	VPON
SAMPLE ID	MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	<u></u>	ਤਿੰ	Fae	TDS	TSS	Dise	Tota	ТРН	PAH	en E	Majo	Majo	Disso	lard	RECEIPT
ward	$-\omega$	271711	LOR	As Required		10	2							1.5		10			
MOOX			LOR	As Required	1.1												-	<u> </u>	
wa 06			LOR	As Required				-											
WOST			100	A D Hequiled															
0102		1.1-	LOH	As Hequired				ļ											
<u>drive</u>		- v	LOR	As Required															
			LOR	As Required	,						· •	Í							
			LOR	As Required															ALL SUMPLES
			LOR	As Required															-HUC SAMUL
			LOP	As Required															ERESHWATER
				no riequirea															TRU
			LOR	As Required															
			LOR	As Required									Ι		T		Τ	T	
			LOR	As Required															Environmental Divis
			LOR	As Required					51		N	17			-+	-+-			Brisbane
			LOB	As Bequired) [7	ťť) E		1-1				_			Work Order
-			105						• •										LS FD444470
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		LOR	As Required												_	·		EB1114/6
		RELINQUIS	HED BY:				1												
	v lani	DATE	27/2/11				tern	na_						RECE	VED BY	1: 1-1-1-			- 1))
ME: BOBET CO	000	DATE.	<u> </u>		INTERNIE .											_			

15 ³⁴⁷

O = Other.

Telephone : +61-7-3243 7222

International of the second of the				Chain of Cueto	dy Number	2		•											
Control Cartor Barlow For Vol Viral Politics Street, Britsbane 4000 Market Till Loosan Laboration Control Control Control Control Control Control Contro Control Control Control Control Control Control Control Control C		L		Unain of Ousic	CUD Prickers	201		-		we - 1		ah c m -	4000						
Product (b) Product (b) Product (c)		1			GILD BLISDANE -	- 201	una	rioti	ie Si	reet	<u>, вг</u>	spane	4000				11111111111		
Data Series Description Description <thdescription< th=""> <thdescription< th=""></thdescription<></thdescription<>	PROJECT ID:	41/23244/14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5		LABO	RATOR	Y BATC	H NO.:		1								
Matrix Dongses Or the rest means to Duelly Provide the set of Duelly Se	CLIENT:	GHD	e and hair rojeer	Jedmient		COOL	ER SEA	L:						FURLABL	SE UNLT			1	
Control Default Default <t< td=""><td>POSTAL ADDRESS:</td><td>GPO Box 668 Brisbar</td><td>e QLD 4000</td><td></td><td>· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·</td><td></td><td>Yes</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>No</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>deg.C</td></t<>	POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Brisbar	e QLD 4000		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Yes				No								deg.C
Data Data Boom By Con Data Boom By Con Data Boom By Con WNORE: Ande Boom By Con Julie Kearne By Loom Stational Good Station WNORE: Anale Boom By Con Julie Kearne By Loom Stational Good Station WNORE: Anale Stational Good Station Stational Good Station WING BE COMMANT: ENDATIONAL COMBERSHIP Stational Channes Statione Vision Stational Good Station BMAR COMMANT: ENDATIONAL COMBERSHIP Stational Channes Statione Vision Stational Good Station NOTES: BMAR COMMANT: ENDATIONAL COMBERSHIP Stational Channes Statione Vision Vision Vision Stational Stational Channes Vision Water earrolives and sedment camples (Background samples) Vision Vision </td <td>CONTACT:</td> <td>Anna Boden</td> <td>Tax.</td> <td>07.0010.0000</td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td>Broker</td> <td>3</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Intact</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	CONTACT:	Anna Boden	Tax.	07.0010.0000		-	Broker	3			Intact								
WATCH: Anna Boolening big doom Jules Keener Big doom Mail was Required And Yees Begins Solution OT 3043 7222 And Yees Begins Mail Yees Begins BEORT FORULT: Solution Solution Solution Mail Yees Begins Mail Yees Begins COMMANTINGENCIAL CARDINGSTORAGE OR DISPOSAL ATTRE Byn Stephess / Deen Bullows Water samples and sochient samples (Background sampling) NOTES: Mail Yees Begins NOTES: Begins	EMAIL:	Anna.Boden@ghc	l.com	07 3316 3333	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	SENI	10:	-		26 Sh	aborat	ory Group reet					-		
MAX.VIEWED BY: AAA MECONT FORMAT: ESAT. EXCEL & PDF MALL TORMAT: ESAT. EXCEL & PDF MALL TORMAT: ESAT. EXCEL & PDF COMMENTARE COLL AND CHARGETORIAL ATTN: Bryn Singhens / Dans Sulliven Interview Water samples and sedment aamples (Background samples) Interview SAMPLE ID MATTRIC DATE UQ 0/1 Sed UQ 0/2 Sed Sed LOR UQ 0/2 Sed UQ 0/2 Sed<	INVOICE:	Anna.Boden@ghd	.com Julie.Kea	ane@ghd.com	·····					Staffo	ord, QL	D 4053							
ADAL TOR ALL INTER ADAL TOR ALL INTER COMMENTS SECON LA FOR COMMENTS SECON LA MANULAND STORAGE OR DEPOSAL: ATTRL BYN Shuphons / Deen Sulfiven Water samples and sedment samples (Background sampling) (EVAIL ADDRESSES PROVIDED ABOVE) (EVAIL ADDRES		ASAP	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			· · · · ·				07 32	43 722	2							· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
minimum Ender Fordual: Ender Fordua: Ender Fordua: <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>17.45°,</td><td></td><td>Τ</td><td>1</td><td></td><td>5.0</td><td>· [</td><td><u> </u></td><td>Ť</td><td>INAL TSIS P</td><td>EQUIRED</td><td></td><td></td><td>NOTES:</td><td></td></td<>					17.45°,		Τ	1		5.0	· [<u> </u>	Ť	INAL TSIS P	EQUIRED			NOTES:	
EMAIL FORMAT: ESDAT. DOCEL & POP COMMENTSSPECIAL MANDLINGTORAGE OF DIPOSAL: ATTHE BYN Stephener / Dean Sulliven Water samples and sediment samples (Background sampling) CEMAIL ADDRESSES PROVIDED ABOVE) Status and sediment samples (Background sampling) Water samples and sediment samp	HEPORT FORMAT:	<u>+</u>			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					8 m								1	
COMMENTIGRECIAL HANDLINGSTORAGE OR DISPOSAL: ATTR: Bryn Stephens / Den Sullivan Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Comment samples (Background sampling) Image: Co	EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, EXCEL & PD	F							ъ Сq									
COMMENTSPECCAL HANDLINGSTORAGE ON DIPOSAL: ATTR: Born Stephenes / Deen Sultaven 	1									Be.	5								
Water samples (Background sampling) Image: Constraint of the constraint of	COMMENTS/SPECIAL I	HANDLING/STORAGE	OR DISPOSAL: AT	TN: Bryn Stephens / D	lean Sullivan					Se. /									
IEMAIL ADDRESSES PROVIDED ABOVE Generation of the second of the sec	Water samples and	sediment samples	(Background sar	nplina)						Mo.	·								
(EMAIL ADDRESSES PROVIDED ABOVE) INVIDED ABOVE) SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE OFFECTION LINE® PRESERVATION (1000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 00	•		(ΓG Υ	í Si	(120)							
Image: Second								ĝ		G02(BOOM	(E							
SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE DETECTION LIMP PRESERVATION 00	(EMAIL ADDRESS	ES PROVIDED A	30VE)			<u>9</u>	(og	21/08	'5B)	E	al (M	14-86							
SAMPLE ID MATRIX DATE DETECTION LIMP PRESERVATION Q Q Q Z Z Q </td <td></td> <td>ALANCOLUMNICH S</td> <td>T</td> <td>T</td> <td>1</td> <td>EPo</td> <td>EAt</td> <td>(EP0</td> <td>EPO</td> <td>a (S-3</td> <td>Faec</td> <td>nts (I</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		ALANCOLUMNICH S	T	T	1	EPo	EAt	(EP0	EPO	a (S-3	Faec	nts (I							
VQC/1 sed ZS/7/// LOR As Required X<	SAMPLE ID	MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMP	PRESERVATION	100	PSD	HdT	PAH	Metal Cu , N	Total	Nutrie							
INDUCL sed IOR As Required X	<u>wagi</u>	Sed	26/7/11	LOR	As Required	×	X	X	X	X	×	×							
WQCS Sed LOR As Required X	WOOL	Sed	<u> </u>	LOR	As Required		$ \times $	$ \times$	×	$ $ \times	\times	X			E	Enviro	nmer	ntal Divis	sion
UQ04 sed V LOR As Required X	waos	Sed		LOR	As Required	×	×	$ \times $	X	×	\times	\succ			- 11.		Brisi	oane	
WQ 06 sed Z1/1/1/1 LOR As Required X	VQOY	Sed		LOR	As Required	X	$\left \right\rangle$	$\left \right\rangle$	X	$\left \times \right $	X	×			JM		Nork	Order	
WQO% sed LOR As Required X	WQOG	Sed	27/7/11	LOR	As Required	X	X	X	×	X	X	×			v	FR	211	1495	57
WQ 09. Sed LOR As Required X X x	WQOS	Sed	,	LOR	As Required	X	×	>	X	<u>لا</u>	X	$\left \right\rangle$, 		
WQ 10 Sed LOR As Required X	WQ09.	Sed		LOR	As Required	X	X	X	×	×	×	×							
WQ !! Sed LOR As Required X	WAID	Sed		LOR	As Required	×	×	X	X	×	X	7							
WQ (72 Sed LOR As Required X		Sed		LOB	As Required	x	Í.	k	×	×	X	x							
QAO! Sed 26/1/1/1 LOR As Required X<	Wall	Sed	V	LOR	As Bequired		Ń	1	×	1		×							
QAO2 Sed ZT/T/// LOR As Required X </td <td>WQ11 WQ12</td> <td>Sed</td> <td>26/1/11</td> <td></td> <td>As Bequired</td> <td>×</td> <td><u> </u></td> <td>Ś</td> <td>1×</td> <td>tĈ</td> <td></td> <td>x</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Τe</td> <td>elephor</td> <td>ne:+0</td> <td>61-7-3243</td> <td>7222</td>	WQ11 WQ12	Sed	26/1/11		As Bequired	×	<u> </u>	Ś	1 ×	tĈ		x			Τe	elephor	ne:+0	61-7-3243	7222
Image: Section of the section of th	WQ11 WQ12 QA01		271-111		As Required	×		1	1/2	坛	$\frac{1}{x}$								
Sed LOR As Required A	WQ11 WQ12 QAOI QAOZ	Carl	1-1-11			~	~	<u>۲</u>	IC.		\vdash				++	<u> </u>			
Sed LOR As Required Image: Constraint of the second of	WQ11 WQ12 QAO1 QAO2 WQST	Sed	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	LOH	As Hequired	+	\uparrow	┝╳╴		1	_ <u>×</u>								76
Sed LOR As Required RELINQUISHED BY: RECEIVED BY: VAME: K.Co.(So.) DATE: Z Z / 7 / // NAME: ROWAN MOTULISON DF: GHD Brisbane TIME: ULCO OF: ACIRC TIME: ULCO OF: ACIRC TIME: ULCO	WQ11 WQ12 QAO1 QAO2 WQST	Sed	411111	1	10 - Demoised	1	L	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		├							
RELINQUISHED BY: RECEIVED BY: NAME: R.C. (So.) Date: 28/7/1/ NAME: GHD Brisbane TIME: 1400 OF: GLINL OF: GLINL PLEASE EMAIL COMPLETED ANALYSIS REQUEST TO: Anna. Boden@ghd.com	WQ11 WQ12 QAO1 QAO2 WQST	Sed Sed Sed		LOR	As Required					1	l								
NAME: K.Com/Som Date: 28/7/11 NAME: ROWAN MOTULISOr Date: 28/7/11 OF: GHD Brisbane TIME: 1400 OF: ACINC TIME: 1400 PLEASE EMAIL COMPLETED ANALYSIS REQUEST TO: Anna. Boden@ghd.com TIME: 1400 TIME: 1400	WQ11 WQ12 QAO1 QAO2 WQST	Sed Sed Sed Sed		LOR LOR	As Required														
OF: GHD Brisbane TIME: 1400 PLEASE EMAIL COMPLETED ANALYSIS REQUEST TO: Anna. Boden@ghd.com	WQ11 WQ12 QAO1 QAO2 WQST	Sed Sed Sed	RELINQUIS	LOR LOR	As Required			I						BECEW	D BY:				
PLEASE EMAIL CUMPLETED ANALYSIS REQUEST TO: Anna.Boden@ghd.com	WQ11 WQ12 QAO1 QAO2 WQST	Sed Sed Sed Sed	RELINQUIS DATE:	LOR LOR HED BY: 2 8 / 7 /	As Required		R		と /	noi	2 K IS	อาว	DATE:	RECEIVE	D ВУ:	11			
Container Type and Preservative Codes: P = Neutral Plastic: N = Nitric Acid Preserved: L = Solvert Weekeet A 14 D	WQ 11 WQ 17 QAO1 QAO2 WQST NAME: R.Co- OF: GHD Brisbane	Sed Sed Sed Sed	RELINQUIS DATE: TIME:	LOR LOR Z 8 /7 / (400	As Required	NAME : OF:	Re	DWA CIR	12 / 6	M01	<u>M</u> is	57	DATE: TIME:	RECEIVE 28 14	рву: 777 50	11			

Ø

			Chain of Custc	ody Number:		*	~											
				GHD Brisbar	- 201	Cha		to S!	troot	Bri								
POLIFICT ID:	41/00044/14		DN/COE/40 \/5				1101		100.,		<u>50a</u>		<u>/00</u>		AND MILLION	asees a	ANN AND A	
ROJECT:	Carmichael Coal I	Jine and Rail Projec	BN/505/10 vo	Monitoring	LABOR	ATORY	BATCH	NO.:		4			<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
LIENT:	GHD	196 dilla man 1	- Suriace mater stating .	Aonaoring		-0.524		ANY	A				н	JR LAB US	EONLY	4	4	
OSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Brisb	ane QLD 4000				Yes	Á BY			Mo	ABY							COOLER TEMP:
ONTACT:	Anna Boden					Broker	n.	ABR		Intact	ANY			ANN	A			
IONE:	07 3316 3525	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT	<u>го:</u>			ALSI	_aborat	.tory Gr	/oup		<u></u>	<u>Alserine</u>	<u> </u>	Alfardan yang	
IAIL:	Anna.Boden@g	hd.com Julie.K	eane@nhd.com						26 Sh	and St	Jeet							
			dhe e grutoom						07 32	10, ULL 43 727	<u>J 4055</u> 22	<u>/</u>			<u> </u>			
ATA NEEDED BY:	ASAP									<u></u>	<u> </u>	•••••••••	AM	A VSIS F				
COOPT FORMAT.						- 5		Т	Т	T	Τ	T	<u> </u>	ALTOIS			<u> </u>	T
PURI FURMAL.					<u> </u>	, °, °,	م			1		1	1			.		NOTES:
AL FORMAT	ESDAT, EXCEL & F	'DF			° E	<u> </u> &_⊃	د		1 1				1			.		
			······		<u> </u>	Ba S	1			1			í			.		
OMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING/STORAG	F OR DISPOSAL: A	TTN Rrvn Stephens / Der	- Sullivan	e s	Ba	-		1	1 '	1	}	1					BULSSA
		0.0.0.0.0.0	Th bryn outprote	, Sumvan	Ba	S.	-		1. '	1	1		1					DI Leach a
ater samples and	d sediment sample	s (Background s/	ampling)			, E S	ź.			<u> </u>	1		1					
					1) AI . N	200-	t ĝ		r	N 04	()80	1)	1			l		samples
					200- 200-		EK04	Ę		, <u>5</u> '	371/C		1	1				Providence of the second se
EMAIL ADDRES	SES PROVIDED	ABOVE)			EGO.	N (h ere (Ę	÷Ľv,	ients	(EPC		1		1			
E HEITER DER STREET	AUDINGLIDISCOMOLOGI		4		<u>يد</u> ۾ ا	Net P	solut	ions	us l	unt.	-36)	175B)	1			1	.	
					Mn .	Sked	z ę	Cal	, Yui	trace	(C10	(EPO	1					
SAMPLE ID	MATRI		DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	⊃tr,	₹. Dissc	Fluor	Majo	Majo	JItrat	Ha	Ϋ́Η	i		1			
QAOS	Sed	27/11	1 LOR	As Beruired		下大	1.	X	X	$\overline{\Box}$		171	·		++			-
WOID	Sed				15	f	10	+	长	1 .X -	<u>t</u> ⊖'	K 	·+		++			-
1.011			LOR	As Required	-+	<u>↓≻</u> _'	+	Τ Υ .	10	1 X_ '	<u>بح</u> ـر	1X-1	,		_			
<u>wwr</u>	Sed	<u> </u>	LOR	As Required	^	$ \times $	<u>×</u>	X	$\perp \chi$	<u>1 X '</u>	X		·					
LIQ12	Sed	1.1	LOR	As Required	X	$1\mathbf{\chi}$	\boldsymbol{x}	[x]	1	IX'	$\lceil x \rceil$	X	,	T				1
	Sed	T ·	LOR	As Required		ſ,	 	<u> </u>	ļ		Γ́,		· — —	+	++			-
· · · · ·	Sed	1		Astroquinou		f'	+'	<u>+</u>		⊢	1	+	·		+-+			-
				As Required	'	+ '	'	} '	₋	├ ───┘	↓ ′	++	/	_ <u>_</u>	++			
	Sed		LOR	As Required	'	 '	↓ ′	 '	<u> </u> '	ا ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ	↓ '		<u> </u>					
	Sed		LOR	As Required	′	L'	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	$(_'$				T I			7
	Sed		LOR	As Required	- T - '	$\left[\right]$	[]	· '	\square	1								-
	Sed		LOR							ر		\vdash	· — — —	÷	+-+		+	-
	Sad					<u> </u>	<u>+</u> '	t'		rl	<u> </u>	++	·+		++			4
	Seu		LOR	As Required	-+'	+'	+ '	+ '	\vdash	ل ـــــا	←'				++			
	Sed		LOR	As Required	'	⊢_'	└	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>							
	Sed		LOR	As Required		1'	1_'	1 '	1 1	<u> </u>	1 1							1
	Sed		LOR	As Required		1	· · · ·			ر ا	1			+	+			-
	Sed	1		Denvice d		<u> </u>	 '			\rightarrow	(++			-
		<u> </u>		As Required		<u>ل</u>	\square	<u> </u>	ل ا	·	لينت							
		RELINQ	ISHED BY: ,								<u></u>							
ME: Kolae	A Coulse	DATE:	28/7/11		NAME	PE	The		non	nn	रकरो	<u> </u>	f	AECEIVED クタイ	BY:			
OUD Deleters	e	TIME;	1400		OF:	Â	112	<u> </u>	1010	1010		<u>UM</u>	<u>, IE:</u>	Lat	<u> </u>			
GHU Brisbant	·····		• • • • •		1 - · · ·		18000	1.00				1.4-	NE .	uu-	~			

AT 14

REC: ALS 29/07/11 10:25 705

GH	リー				istouy & Allalysis I	vedne	73L												
				Chain of Custod	y Number:														
			-		GHD Brisbane	- 201 (Cha	rlott	e St	reet,	Bris	ban	e 40	00					
ROJECT ID:	41/23	244/14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5		N.COP	T. Posts	i regili											
ROJECT:	Carm	chael Coal Mine :	and Rail Project - S	urface Water Quality Mo	nitoring	2004 2015 201 2010 2010 2010													
LIENT:	GHD																		Contraction (Contraction)
ONTACT	SS: GPO	Boden	QLD 4000	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·														
HONE:	07 33	6 3525	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT 1	TO:	4 200 - 10 - 4 Brill 200		ALS L	aborato	ry Grou	ıp						
MAIL:	Anna	.Boden@ghd.c	com	and and	······································				<u> </u>	26 Sh	and Stre	et							
	Anna	.Boden@gnd.d	Julie.Kear	ie@ynd.com						07 32	43 7222	4000						· <u>····</u>	
ATA NEEDED I	BY: ASAP													AN	ALYSIS R	EQUIREI	D		
			-																NOTES:
EFORTFORM	<u>.</u>					-		(900)											
MAIL FORMAT	: ESDA	T, EXCEL & PDF						MW)											PLEASE FREEZE ULTR
								(WE)											TRACE NUTRIENT
OMMENTS/SPI	ECIAL HANDL	NG/STORAGE O	R DISPOSAL:			Z,		SEL SE											SAMPLES IMMEDIATEL
Votor comple	a and and in	ont complex (i		pling)		14 S		Colife											UPON RECEIPT
vater sample	is and sedim	ient samples (a	sackyrounu sam	pinig)		NO3	l 🗟	ant) (
						ents VO2,	DOG	toler									1 .		
(EMAIL ADD	RESSES P	ROVIDED ABO	OVE)			H3, T	-a -	Bund	15H)	(2)									All samples freshwater
						P. N.	hyld	É	EA01	EA02									
CAM		MATDIX	DATE		PRESERVATION	TP, F	hlor	aece	Ds (SS (
	201	Mator	22/08/2011		As Required	X	x	x	x	x									
2 w	2012	Water	23/08/2011	LOR	As Required	x	×	x	x	x									
<u>3</u> w	202	Water	23/08/2011	LOR	As Required	×	x	x	x	x									Environmental Division
il we	204	Water	23/08/2011	LOR	As Required	x	x	x	x	x									Brisbane
5 0	a04	Water	23/08/2011	LOR	As Boguirod	×	x	x	x	x						-			Work Order
<u> </u>	401	TVALET	23/06/2011	LOR	As Required		-												ED1117117
			+	LOR	As Required													+-	ED111/11/
				LOR	As Required				1		++					-			
				LOR	As Required				-										
		-		LOR	As Required	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			+								- - -`	
				LOR	As Required													+	
				LOR	As Required				ļ							_	_		Telephone $1 \pm 61_{-7,3243}$ 7222
				LOR	As Required				ļ							_		_	relephone = + 01-7-3243 7222
				LOR	As Required						ļ	-+							
				LOR	As Required											_		-	
	· .			LOR	As Required														
			RELINQUI		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u> </u>					<u> </u>				RECEIVE	D BY:			······································
NAME :		Robert Couls	son D	ATE: 23/8/11		NAME	Ċ	B	5-90	u n	XC			DATE:		Au	-8-	-11	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
OF: GHD	Brisbane	•	TIME: 12	200		OF:	A	5	V		•			тіме: 丫	700				
PLEASE EMAIL	COMPLETER	ANALYSIS REQ	JEST TO:		Anna.Boden@ghd.com		-		-										· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

GHD			Chain of C	ustody & Analysis	s Requ	est							· .				Environmental Division Brisbane Work Order
	.			GHD Brisbane	- 201 (Cha	rlott	e St	reet.	Bris	bane	4000					' FR1117183
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/14	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5		LABO	RATOR	VRATCH	INO ·	, I								
PROJECT:	Carmichael Coal Mine	and Rail Project -	Surface Water Quality	Monitoring		<u>Daron</u>	1 0.410.	1110.2					FOR LAB	SE ONLY			T A CHARLEN AND CHARLEN AND AN AND AN AND AN AND AND
CLIENT:	GHD .				COOL	IR SEA	L:										17 65 6 C C D 17 6 C C C D 16 6 C C D 16 6 C C
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Brisbane	QLD 4000	······································	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Yea				No							
CONTACT:	Anna Boden	EAV.	07 9916 9999		OFAIT	Broker	1		ALC L	Intact							
EMAIL:	Anna.Boden@ghd.	com	07 3310 3333	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	SENI	10:			26 Sha	and Stree	/Group						Telephone : +61-7-3243 7222
INVOICE:	Anna.Boden@ghd.	com Sarah.Wa	tkin@ghd.com						Staffor	d, QLD 4	1053						l cicpinana a
	ARAD							·	07 324	3 7222			· · ·				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
DATA NEEDED BT:	ASAP			·			1					1 1	ANALYSIS F	EQUIRED	<u> </u>		NOTES
REPORT FORMAT:				······································			9						· .				NOTES.
EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT. EXCEL & PDF		100 C				MOO								[
	La service and set (P)		w	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			l €										Tlease
COMMENTS/SPECIAL	HANDLING/STORAGE	OR DISPOSAL:			Ê		N) st										TROUTTE
					KN (9		liforn										FREEZO
Water samples and	sediment samples (I	Background sam	pling)		L S		D C										11 + 10
					j⊃ ž s oʻ	(80	eran										Ultratvace
(EMAIL ADDRES				1. St.	, NO	Ц Ц)	notol	,									ternits
LEMPLE ADDITED	DECT NOTIDED AD	012,		dia.	NH3	nyll-a	Therr	0151	025)								WITTERIS
					B at	oropt	cal (S (EA	s (EA								UPON
SAMPLE ID	MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	<u>₿</u> E	ਤੱ	Fae	TDS	TSS								
QA02	W	24/8/4	LOR	As Required	X	X	X	X	X								reciept
NQOS		- 1	LOR	As Required	×	2	X	×	X								
WOOT	5		LOR	As Required	×	X	X	X	X								
1,10006			LOR	As Deguized	× 1	V	X	S	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$								
L DOC			Lon		-		x.	$\overline{\mathbf{G}}$	\mathbf{A}								- All samples
		<u> </u>	LOR	As Required	-1	\vdash		×	X								
wasi		<u> </u>	LOR	As Required		<u> ×</u>	×	×	×							<u> </u>	_ are treshime
	·		LOR	As Required		· .									· ·		
			LOR	As Required							1.1						
			LOR	As Required	-												
			LOR	As Required													
			LOB	As Bequired													
			LOR	As Dequired	-						-	+		\cup	K		
		· · · ·		As nequired			<u> </u>					┼──╂				~	
			LOR	As Hequired								┽──╂				<u> </u>	
			LOR	As Required								+		-			
		·	LOR	As Required		<u> </u>											
		PELINOUR															· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
NAME: Robert	- Coulson		24/3711	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	NAME	19	no					DATE		DBY: SIII			
OF: GHD Brisban)	TIME:	12:30	>m	OF:	AI.	5 /	/		·		TIME:	ASD A	1/Ys			
PLEASE EMAIL COMP	LETED ANALYSIS REQI	UEST TO:		Anna.Boden@ghd.com									00	~~~			
*Container Type and Pr	servative Codes: P = Ne	utral Plastic; N = Nit	ric Acid Preserved; C =	Sodium Hydroxide Preserved; J = So	lvent Washed	l Acid F	inced Ja	r; S = So	ivent Wa	shed Acid	Rinced Gla	ss Bottle;					

GID			Chain of Custor	ustody & Analysis H dy Number:	(eque	est											-1	rviroi ∧ [≁] v	Brisbane Nork Order
				GHD Brisbane	- 201	Cha	rlott	e St	reet.	Bri	sbar	1e 4	000				1,	ER	1110345
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/14		BN/505/10 V5		LABOR		BATCH	NO	* 3								5		1113540
PROJECT:	Carmichael Coal Mine	and Rail Project - S	Surface Water Quality M	onitoring						12 57 - 5 <u>1</u> - 5				SEOR D		DNEY	<u>ം</u>		
CLIENT:	GHD				e(0)0)1	R SEAL						- 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14							
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 668 Brisbane	QLD 4000				Yes	r (shant			No		e., 1	- 2						
CONTACT:	Anna Boden	LE A Y	07 0040 0000			Broken	C			Intact *				7. 7					
EMAIL:	Anna.Boden@ghd.	COM	07 3316 3333		SENT	10:			26 Sh	aporation and Str	ory Gro reet	up					т	alanhon	ne ' ±61-7-3243 7222
INVOICE:	Anna.Boden@ghd.	com Julie.Kea	ne@ghd.com						Staffo	rd, QLI	D 4053						1.	elephon	
	4540		· · · · · · ·						07 324	13 722	2								2
DATA NEEDED BT:	ASAP	······				l	1		r		1			ANALYS	SIS REQ				NOTES:
REPORT FORMAT:							(9												
EMAN FORMAT	ESDAT EXCEL & PDE						MOC												
COMMENTS/SPECIAL Water samples and	HANDLING/STORAGE O	R DISPOSAL: Background sam	pling)		Tients (UTN - 04) , NO2, NO3, TKN, TN)	(EP008)	notolerant) Coliforms (MF) (h	(als (W-3 and EG020F)	W- 3 T and EG020T)	EP071/080)	()	uble (EK040)	(NT-1)	(NT-2)	con (ED040F)	tal (EA065)	PLEASE FREEZE (TRACE NUTRIENT SAMPLES IMMEDI UPON RECEIPT
(EMAIL ADDRES	SES PROVIDED AB	DVE)	N		NH3, M	yll-a (herm	015H)25)	l Met	als (V	C36 (I	075B	Solu	tions) suo	Silic	To	All samples freshwater
		I	<u> </u>		RP, 1	lophy	al (T	(EAC	(EAC	olved	Met	0-90	(EPC	- ide	r Cat	r Ani	olved	Uess	
SAMPLE ID	MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	(TP,	Chlo	Faec	TDS	TSS	Disse	Total	На	PAH	Fluor	Majo	Majo	Disse	Hard	
/ WQ01	w	20/09/2011	LOR	As Required		x	x	x	x	×	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	
2 won2	, w	20/09/2011	LOR	As Required		Γ _x	· v	×	×	×	v	Y	v	· ·	v	v	v	v	
3 1000		20/00/2044		As Demvired	- Ţ	<u> </u>		~		~	, ,	~	Ĵ	<u>, ^</u> .	Ĵ	<u></u>			
2 WG03		20/09/2011	LOR	As Required	- <u>-</u>	<u> </u>	<u>^</u>		×	×		<u>x</u>	<u> </u>	×	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
7 WQ04	w	20/09/2011		As Required	<u> </u>	×	X	X	X	X	×	<u>x</u>	×	X	<u>×</u>	×	x		
<u> 9 WQ05</u>	w	20/09/2011	LOR	As Required	<u> </u>	×	x	x	x	x	_ X	x	_X	x	X	x	x	_ <u>×</u>	
10 WQ06	w	20/09/2011	LOR	As Required	<u> </u>	x	x	х	x	x	x	<u>x</u>	X	x	x	x	x	X	
7 wqst	w	20/09/2011	LOR	As Required	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	х	x	х	x	x	x	_x	👔 📲
10 QA01	w	20/09/2011	LOR	As Required	<u> </u>	x	x	х	x	х	x	x	x	x	x	x	х	x	
			LOR	As Required															
			LOR	As Required										T					
			LOR	As Required															
				As Required								~							
		<u> </u>			+	<u> </u>													
			LOR	AS REQUIRED															ーしてした
		·	LOR	As Required	—														
			LOR	As Required											l.				
		DELMO			<u> </u>														· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
NAME: Robert	Coulson	DATE: 2	0/9/11			17	04	¥						REC 21/A		Y:			
OF: GHD Brisban	9	TIME: 12	00	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	OF:	A	57	ď					TIME:	<u>a 0</u>	1 0	2:15			
						-/-									0				······



Chain of Custody Number:

	.				GHD Brisbane -	201 (Cha	rlott	e St	reet	, Bri	sba	ne 4	000							
PROJECT ID:	41/23244/1	4	QUOTE:	BN/505/10 V5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	LABOR	ATOR	Y BATC	H NO.:												
PROJECT:	Carmichae	l Coal Mine :	and Rail Project -	Surface Water Quality	Monitoring				mou						FORI	AB LISE					
CLIENT:	GHD			· · · · ·		COOLE	ER SEA	Ŀ													COOLER TEMP
POSTAL ADDRESS:	GPO Box 6	68 Brisbane	QLD 4000				Yes				No										den C
	Anna Bode	n				1	Broker	1			Intact										A CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR
PHONE:	07 3316 35	25	FAX:	07 3316 3333		SENT 1	FO:			ALS I	aborat	ory Gr	oup								
EMAIL:	Anna.Boo	den@ghd.c	om							26 Sh	and St	reet									
INVOICE:	Anna.Boo	den@ghd.c	om Julie.Kear	ne@ghd.com	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	L				Staffo	ord, QL	D 4053									
	404D					T				07 32	43 722	2									
DATA NEEDED BT:	ASAP							1 .	T	r	1	T			ANALY	SIS REC	DUIRED	1			TEO
REPORT FORMAT:											1			· -	· ·						TES.
EMAIL FORMAT:	ESDAT, EX	CEL & PDF	· .					900MW) (а 		ŀ										PLEASE
COMMENTS/SPECIAL N Water samples and	HANDLING/ sediment	STORAGE O	R DISPOSAL: Cackground sam	pling)		ls (UTN - 04) /2, NO3, TKN, TN)	(800	erant) Coliforms (MF			(W-3 and EG020F)	T and EG020T)	71/080)		(EK040)	-1)	5)	ED040F)	EA065)		FREEZE
						, NO	EP	otol	-		tals	N-2	EPO		əldı	(NT	ĽN) uoc	tal (I		* ITTEIENT
(EWIAIL ADDRESS	ES FRU		(VE)			e nu NH3	yll-a	hern	1)25)	- Wi	als (38	075E	Solu	tions	ons,	Silic	- Ta		NOTHICIC
	T				T	RP,	hqo	al (T	EA	EAC	New C	Met	Ce Ce	(EP(ide -	Cat	r Ani	lved	. Jess		SAMPLES
SAMPLE ID		MATRIX	DATE	DETECTION LIMIT	PRESERVATION	JItra TP,	Plo	aec	DS	SS	lisso	otal	Hd	AH	luor	Aajoı	Aajoi	Jissc	lardı		
DADI		1.7	Zolalu	1.00	As Demained	Ň	~	Ī	X	1×	×	$\frac{1}{x}$	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$	×	~	X	×	V	~		IMMEDIATELY
LICOL	.	~	29-11		As Required	X	\bigcirc		x	X	X	$\frac{1}{x}$	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	^		1	$\hat{\sim}$	X		
10007		+		LOR	As Required	×	Ŕ	1x	$\overline{\mathbf{X}}$	Ŕ	X	×	$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	$\widehat{\checkmark}$	Ź	X	$\frac{1}{x}$	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$		VPOR
WQ03				LOR	As Required	×	×	X	X	\mathbf{X}	K	X	$\dot{\mathbf{x}}$	$\widehat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}$	×	×	X	X			RECEIPT
W004				LOR	As Required	×	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	\times	×	x	X	2		
waos				LOR	As Required	\times	Х	×	×	X	X	×	$ \chi $	X	×	\times	X	${\boldsymbol{\times}}$	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$		KII SAMADIAS
WQ 06				LOR	As Required	X	X	X	\times	X	X	\times	$\boldsymbol{\lambda}$	X	X	X	X	$\boldsymbol{\succ}$	X	<u> </u>	FILL StumpLes
WQST		\checkmark		LOR	As Required	$\boldsymbol{\lambda}$	Х		$\left \right\rangle$	$ \mathbf{x} $	\times	\times	ト	\times	\boldsymbol{X}	X	X	X	メ	·	FRESHWATER
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				LOR	As Required																
				LOR	As Required																
				LOR	As Required																
1				LOR	As Required		~														
				LOR	As Required		1-	K	η	19	r	1	21	$\mathbf{\Lambda}$							
				LOR	As Required				<u>K(</u>		t ($\underline{\mathbf{S}}$							
				LOR	As Required	11	7	1													
					·	-															
WIT Reland	+ Carl	(en	RELINQUIS	IED BY:	1										REC	EIVED	BY:				
OF CHD Britter	1 00/12	y	DATE:	20-9-	*	NAME :								DATE	:						
DI EASE EMAIL COMPL		Vele DEOU	LIME:	1630	Anna Padan@abd.com	OF:								TIME:							
Container Tupe and Dree	CIEU ANA	dog: D - Nor	EGT TO:	is Asid Pressner's C	Partirea. Douert e gru. com	March 1	A		- 0 - 0												
VC = Hydrochloric Acid Pr	reserved Via	al; VS = Sulfu	ric Acid Preserved	Vial; BS = Sulfuric Acid	Preserved Glass Bottle; Z = Zinc Acetate	e Preserv	ed Bott	inced Ja le; E = E	r; S = So DTA Pre	eserved	asned A Bottles;	cia Hinc ST = Ste	ed Glass rile Bottl	Bottle; e;							

7-3243 7222
7-3243 7222
7-3243 7222
7-3243 7222
7-3243 7222
7-3243 7222
7-3243 7222
•
-
75
TRACE
NIS
ATELY
PT
ES
1750
WAIER
• •



Appendix C Quality Assurance/Quality Control Results



Page intentionally left blank



1. Quality Assurance/Quality Control Results

Australian Laboratory Services (ALS) was engaged to carry out chemical analysis of water and sediment samples. ALS is a NATA accredited laboratory, and perform Quality Assurance (QA) and Quality Control (QC) procedures to support this certification.

Field duplicate samples were collected (QA01, QA02, QA03) in order to audit laboratory QA/QC procedures. The identity of the parent sample remained anonymous to the laboratory.

Field Duplicates

Results from the primary sample and the corresponding anonymous field duplicate generally exhibited a relatively good correlation across analytes. This indicates a high degree of precision and reliability from the laboratory. Correlation was measured by the Relative Percent Difference (RPD) between the primary sample result and the field duplicate result. A RPD between 0 - 50 % was considered a reliable indication of laboratory accuracy. Samples with a RPD greater than 50 % are identified in Table 1. Some of the large RPDs occurred due to the sample result being below the LOR.

Work Order	Sample Date	Analyte	EQL / LOR	Sample ID	Field Duplicate	RPD
		_		WQ09	QA01	
		Nitrate (as N) (mg/L)	0.002	0.002	0.004	67
		Aluminium (mg/L)	0.01	0.09	0.04	77
EB1108606	4/05/2011	Copper (mg/L)	0.001	<0.001	0.004	120
		Managanese (filtered) (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
		Zinc (mg/L)	0.005	0.012	<0.005	82
		_		WQ09	QA02	
EB1114769	27/07/2011	Nitrate (as N) (mg/L)	0.002	0.008	0.003	91
		Arsenic (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
		_		WQ04	QA01	
EB1114640	26/07/2011	Reactive Phosphorus as P (mg/L)	0.001	0.004	0.002	67
				WQ04	QA01	
EB1114957	26/07/2011	Kjeldahl Nitrogen Total (mg/kg)	20	90	150	50
(5011)		Nitrogen Total (mg/kg)	20	90	150	50
		Aluminium (mg/kg)	50	1200	2010	50

Table 1Field Duplicate samples with RPD > 50 %



Work Order	Sample Date	Analyte	EQL / LOR	Sample ID	Field Duplicate	RPD
		Uranium (mg/kg)	0.1	0.1	0.2	67
EB1114957 (soil)	27/07/2011 1			WQ09	QA02	
		TOC (%)	0.02	0.47	1.07	78
		lead (mg/kg)	0.1	6.2	2.8	76
		Arsenic (mg/kg)	0.1	1.1	0.6	59
		Vanadium (mg/kg)	1	22	13	51
EB1114957 (elutriate)	27/07/2011	_		WQ12	QA03	
		Kjeldahl Nitrogren Total (mg/L)	0.01	0.03	0.05	50
		Lead (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
		Lead (leached) (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
		Iron (mg/L)	0.05	2.43	1.33	59
		Nickel (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
EB1117117	23/08/2011			WQ04	QA01	
		Chlorophyll a (mg/m3)	1	2	1	67
EB1119345	20/09/2011			WQ04	QA01	
		Chlorophyll a (mg/m3)	1	1	2	67
		Chromium (III+VI) (Filtered) (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
		Copper (mg/L)	0.001	0.001	0.002	67
		Nickel (mg/L)	0.001	0.002	0.001	67
		Zinc (Filtered) (mg/L)	0.005	0.04	0.012	108

Holding Time Compliance for Analysis

Some samples from Event 1 (April) and Event 4 (July) were extracted and/or analysed between one and five days past analysis holding times (Table 2).


Table 2 Laboratory Analysis Holding Time Breaches

				Extraction/P	reparation		Analysis		
Work Order	Date Sampled	Sample ID	Analysis	Due for extraction	Date extracted	Days overdue	Due for analysis	Date analysed	Days overdue
EB1107452	14/04/2011	WQ01 WQ06 WQ08 WQ09 QA02	Chlorophyll a & Pheophytin a	-	-	-	18/04/2011	15/04/2011	3
EB1107452	14/04/2011	WQ01 WQ06 WQ08 WQ09 QA02	Ultra-trace Nutrients	18/04/2011	15/04/2011	3	18/04/2011	15/04/2011	3
EB1114769	27/07/2011	WQ06 WQ08 WQ09 WQST QA02	Chlorophyll a & Pheophytin a	-	-	-	29/07/2011	1/08/2011	3
EB1114957 (soil)	26/07/2011	WQ01 WQ02 WQ03 WQ04 QA01	Faecal coliforms & E.coli by MPN	-	-	-	28/07/2011	2/08/2011	5



				Extraction/F	Preparation		Analysis		
Work Order	Date Sampled	Sample ID	Analysis	Due for extraction	Date extracted	Days overdue	Due for analysis	Date analysed	Days overdue
EB1114957 (soil)	27/07/2011	WQ06 WQ09 WQ10 WQ11 WQ12 WQST QA02	Faecal coliforms & E.coli by MPN	-	-	-	29/07/2011	2/08/2011	4
EB1114957 (soil)	27/07/2011	WQ10 WQ11 WQ12 QA03	Ultra-trace nutrients	4/08/2011	5/08/2011	1	4/08/2011	5/08/2011	1



Quality Control Samples

Quality control samples included laboratory duplicates, method blanks, laboratory control samples, matrix spikes, and regular sample surrogates. The majority of control sample matrix spikes were able to be determined, and almost all remained within the spike recovery limits. Quality control sample outliers are shown below (Table 3).

Laboratory Quality Control Samples	Work Order	Matrix	Sample ID	Analyte	Data	Limits	Comment
Duplicate RPDs	EB1114957	Soil	QA01	Total Phosphorus as P	40.40%	0 - 20 %	RPD exceed LOR based limits
Duplicate RPDs	EB1114957	Soil	WQ02	Total Phosphorus as P	59%	0 - 20 %	RPD exceed LOR based limits
Laboratory Control Spike (LCS) recoveries	EB1114957	Soil	-	Fluoranthene	119%	64 - 111%	Recovery greater than upper control limit
Regular Sample Surrogates	EB1114957	Soil	WQ12	PAH surrogate 4- Terphenyl-d14	190%	41.8 - 172.2%	Recovery greater than upper data quality objective

Table 3 Laboratory Quality Control Samples with Outliers



Appendix D Laboratory results



Page intentionally left blank

Table C1 Water Results – Biological Analyses, Major Ions and Physical Parameters and Nutrients

					Bi	ological				Majo	or lons a	nd Phy	scial P	arame	ters							Nutrients	5		
					Chlorophyll a	Faecal Coliforms	Alkalinity (Hydroxide) as CaCO3	Alkalinity (total) as CaCO3	Anions Total	Bicarbonate as CaCO3	Cations Total	Chloride	Fluoride	Ionic Balance	Silica	TDS	Hardness as CaCO3	TSS	Ammonia as N	Kjeldahl Nitrogen Total	Nitrate (as N)	Nitrite (as N)	Nitrogen (Total)	Reactive Phosphorus as P	Sulphate (Filtered)
			Laboratory Limi	t of Doporting	mg/m ³	CFU/100mL	µg/L	mg/L	meq/L	mg/L_	meq/L	mg/L	mg/L	%	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order			1000		0.01		0.01		0.1	0.01	100	5	1	5	5	0.01	0.002	0.002	10	0.001	
	QA01	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	<1	80	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	505	-	104	8	0.48	0.129	0.002	610	<0.001	-
	WQ02	WQ02	13/04/2011	EB1107318	1	500	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	604	-	86	<5	0.49	0.133	<0.002	630	<0.001	-
	WQ03	WQ03	13/04/2011	EB1107318	2	170	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	597	-	73	<5	0.47	0.129	< 0.002	600	<0.001	-
	WQ04	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	1	200	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	508	-	112	7	0.57	0.128	0.003	700	<0.001	-
	WQ05	WQ05	13/04/2011	EB1107318	17	500	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	103	-	38	<5	0.88	0.01	<0.002	890	<0.001	-
Event 1	WQST	WQST	13/04/2011	EB1107318	16	830	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	136	-	82	<5	1.53	<0.002	<0.002	1530	0.027	-
	QA02	QA02	14/04/2011	EB1107452	10	1400	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	58	-	66	388	2.52	0.004	<0.002	2530	0.018	-
	WQ01	WQ01	14/04/2011	EB1107452	1	100	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	536	-	121	9	0.56	0.145	<0.002	700	0.005	-
	WQ06	WQ06	14/04/2011	EB1107452	4	2000	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	291	-	176	56	0.79	0.035	< 0.002	830	0.009	-
	WQ08	WQ08	14/04/2011	EB1107452	11	1100	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	76	-	/2	419	2.6	0.005	<0.002	2610	0.017	-
	WQ09	WQ09	14/04/2011	EB1107452	18	<2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	88	-	15	157	2.26	0.011	0.004	2270	0.02	-
	QAUT	QAUI	4/05/2011	EB1108606	52	-	<1000	44	1.02	44	0.93	5	<0.1	-	26,600	99	21	20	//4	2.33	0.004	0.005	2340	0.015	<1
	WQ06	WQ08	4/05/2011	EB1108606	4	-	<1000	57	1.40	57	1.45	10	0.2	-	23,100	200	41	00	<5 492	0.53	0.00	0.003	590	0.011	3
	WQ00	WQ08	4/05/2011	EB1108606	17	1800	<1000	20	0.51	20	0.47	4	<0.1	-	25 700	04	9	21	402	1.92	0.000	0.005	2100	0.000	<1
			5/05/2011	EB1108000	-1	- 150	<1000	44 07	-	44	0.9	252	<0.1 0.3	-	23,700	624	82	17		0.18	0.002	0.005	2190	0.010	<u> </u>
Event 2		W001	5/05/2011	EB1108729	~1	10	<1000	324		-		202	0.0	<u> </u>		630	82	28	<5	0.10	0.000	0.002	350	0.000	9
		WQ01	5/05/2011	EB1108729	2	290	<1000	318				252	0.4	-		601	79	17	<5	0.2	0.147	0.003	260	0.007	8
	WQ02	WQ02	5/05/2011	EB1108729	2	150	<1000	314	-	-	_	248	0.0	-	_	603	82	19	<5	0.10	0.077	0.002	230	0.006	8
	WQ04	WQ04	5/05/2011	EB1108729	2	2000	<1000	331	-	-	-	248	0.3	-	-	611	82	42	<5	0.29	0.034	<0.002	320	0.007	8
	WOST	WOST	5/05/2011	EB1108729	12	-	<1000	261	-	-	_	4	<0.0	-	_	181	44	267	<5	1.53	<0.001	<0.002	1530	0.008	<1
	0A01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	4	60	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	_	557	-	<5	6	0.16	0.043	<0.002	200	0.006	-
	WQ01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	2	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	557	-	22	6	0.2	0.054	< 0.002	250	0.006	-
	WQ02	WQ02	21/06/2011	EB1111938	1	40	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	590	-	<5	132	0.12	0.016	< 0.002	140	0.017	-
Event 3	WQ03	WQ03	21/06/2011	EB1111938	<1	60	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 1	-	583	-	<5	<5	0.12	0.005	<0.002	120	0.004	-
	WQ04	WQ04	21/06/2011	EB1111938	<1	30	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	590	-	14	<5	0.15	0.002	< 0.002	150	0.005	_
	WQ05	WQ05	21/06/2011	EB1111938	19	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	92	-	111	14	0.83	0.004	<0.002	830	0.01	-
	QA02	WQ09	22/06/2011	EB1112105	55	110	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	92	-	22	46	2.47	0.04	0.006	2520	0.009	-

					Bi	ological				Majo	or lons a	nd Phy	scial P	aramet	ers							Nutrients	S		
					wd‰ chlorophyll a	Faecal Coliforms	ଇ ୁ Alkalinity (Hydroxide) as CaCO3	B S Alkalinity (total) as CaCO3	Anions Total	⊖ → Bicarbonate as CaCO3	Cations Total	mg/L	mg/T	% Ionic Balance	Silica ∑\Dân	SOT mg/L	⊖ ∏\D T	SSL mg/L	лб Даттопіа as N	⊠ ∭Kjeldahl Nitrogen Total	B Solution (as N)	mg/∏	ଇ ୁ ๅๅ	B S Reactive Phosphorus as P	B Sulphate (Filtered)
			Laboratory Lim	it of Reporting	1	1	1000	1	0.01	1	0.01	1	0.1	0.01	100	5	1	5	5	0.01	0.002	0.002	10	0.001	1
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																					
	WQ06	WQ06	22/06/2011	EB1112105	3	68	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	228	-	196	76	0.7	0.076	<0.002	780	0.012	-
	WQ08	WQ08	22/06/2011	EB1112105	13	48	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	90	-	46	69	2.14	0.061	0.008	2210	0.011	-
	WQ09	WQ09	22/06/2011	EB1112105	64	140	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	100	-	29	48	2.46	0.042	0.006	2510	0.014	-
	WQST	WQST	22/06/2011	EB1112105	17	370	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	163	-	38	<5	2.11	0.004	<0.002	2110	0.01	-
	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	3	200	<1000	168	13.9	-	12.6	364	0.4	4.96	-	715	103	9	<5	0.23	<0.002	<0.002	230	0.002	14
	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114640	4	100	<1000	160	12.7	-	11.6	326	0.4	4.67	-	711	93	9	<5	0.28	<0.002	<0.002	280	0.011	14
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114640	4	200	<1000	160	12.7	-	11.9	328	0.4	3.52	-	658	93	7	<5	0.23	0.004	<0.002	230	0.006	13
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114640	3	200	<1000	166	13.1	-	11.9	337	0.4	4.95	-	593	97	8	<5	0.22	<0.002	<0.002	220	0.005	14
Event 4	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	4	20	<1000	170	13.9	-	12.6	361	0.4	4.98	-	703	103	9	<5	0.24	<0.002	<0.002	240	0.004	14
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	26	28	<1000	36	0.89	-	1.01	6	<0.1	-	-	85	27	18	65	2.16	0.003	0.002	2170	0.015	<1
	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114769	2	36	<1000	63	1.62	-	1.64	10	0.2	-	-	268	48	59	13	0.61	0.022	0.005	640	0.012	4
	WQ08		27/07/2011	EB1114769	10	24	<1000	17	0.48	-	0.39	5	<0.1	-	-	31	5	29	411	1.92	0.118	0.016	2050	0.011	<1
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	19	64	<1000	37	0.91	-	1.01	6	<0.1	-	-	104	27	17	62	2.14	0.008	0.002	2150	0.016	<1
	WQSI	WQST	27/07/2011	EB1114769	14	110	<1000	84	1.85	-	1.85	6	<0.1	-	-	149	50	45	<5	2.7	<0.002	<0.002	2700	0.013	<1
		WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	1	100	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	950	-	18	<5	0.33	<0.002	<0.002	250	0.002	-
	WQ02	WQ01	23/08/2011	EB1117117	1	140	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	960	-	<5	<5	0.25	0.002	<0.002	350	0.002	-
	WQ03	WQ03	23/08/2011	EB1117117	1	74	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	894	-	<5	<5	0.24	< 0.002	<0.002	240	0.001	-
	WQ04	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	2	60	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	954	-	25	<5	0.27	< 0.002	< 0.002	270	0.002	-
Event 5	QA02	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	24	40	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	117	-	17	<5	2.15	<0.002	< 0.002	2150	0.012	-
	WQ05	WQ05	24/08/2011	EB1117183	8	30	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	234	-	14	56	1.42	0.004	0.003	1430	0.007	-
	WQ06	WQ06	24/08/2011	EB1117183	3	20	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	378	-	32	12	0.67	0.018	<0.002	690	0.007	-
	WQ08	WQ08	24/08/2011	EB1117183	32	30	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	129	-	32	20	1.94	0.054	0.014	2010	0.009	-
	WQ09	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	28	90	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	136	-	18	<5	2.16	<0.002	<0.002	2160	0.012	-
	WQST	WQST	24/08/2011	EB1117183	20	20	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	240	-	47	<5	2.8	<0.002	0.002	2800	0.011	-
	QA01	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	2	46	<1000	162	12.5	-	12	323	0.4	1.92	-	678	93	25	<5	0.28	<0.002	<0.002	280	0.003	7
E serie	WQ01	WQ01	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	/4	<1000	172	12.6	-	12.4	318	0.4	1.07	-	697	79	9	<5	0.34	0.003	<0.002	340	0.005	10
Event 6	WQ02	WQ02	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	11,000	<1000	168	12.9	-	12.4	331	0.4	2.03	-	697	86	6	<5	0.34	<0.002	0.002	340	<0.001	9
			20/09/2011	ED1119345	<1	200	<1000	104	13.1	-	12.4	343	0.4	2.02	-	600	90	31	<5	0.37	<0.002	0.002	3/0	0.001	0 7
L	VVQ04	VVQU4	20/09/2011	ED1119345		ØD	<1000	102	12.0	-	12.2	ა∠ŏ	0.4	1.95	-	003	৬৩	01	<5	0.29	<0.002	<0.002	290	0.002	

					Bi	ological				Мајс	or lons a	nd Phy	scial Pa	aramete	ers							Nutrients	;		
					Chlorophyll a	Faecal Coliforms	Alkalinity (Hydroxide) as CaCO3	Alkalinity (total) as CaCO3	Anions Total	Bicarbonate as CaCO3	Cations Total	Chloride	Fluoride	lonic Balance	Silica	TDS	Hardness as CaCO3	TSS	Ammonia as N	Kjeldahl Nitrogen Total	Nitrate (as N)	Nitrite (as N)	Nitrogen (Total)	Reactive Phosphorus as P	Sulphate (Filtered)
					mg/m³	CFU/100mL	µg/L	mg/L	meq/L	mg/L	meq/L	mg/L	mg/L	%	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L
		L	aboratory Limit	t of Reporting	1	1	1000	1	0.01	1	0.01	1	0.1	0.01	100	5	1	5	5	0.01	0.002	0.002	10	0.001	1
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																					
	WQ05	WQ05	20/09/2011	EB1119345	6	62	<1000	33	0.69	-	0.82	6	<0.1	-	-	211	21	31	10	1.1	<0.002	0.005	1100	0.008	2
	WQ06	WQ06	20/09/2011	EB1119345	2	1400	<1000	69	1.85	-	1.98	13	0.2	-	-	240	60	53	<5	0.65	0.004	<0.002	650	0.007	5
	WQST	WQST	20/09/2011	EB1119345	8	26	<1000	89	2.02	-	2.19	8	<0.1	-	-	168	53	37	<5	1.74	<0.002	<0.002	1740	0.013	1
	QA02	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	14	<2	<1000	38	0.96	-	0.85	7	<0.1	-	-	93	21	12	104	1.42	0.021	<0.002	1440	0.004	<1
	WQ08	WQ08	21/09/2011	EB1119508	17	130	<1000	34	0.79	-	0.62	4	<0.1	-	-	60	14	34	82	1.32	0.038	<0.002	1360	0.006	<1
	WQ09	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	12	120	<1000	38	0.96	-	0.85	7	<0.1	-	-	68	21	13	121	1.12	0.021	<0.002	1140	0.004	<1

Table C2 Water Results – Metals (Aluminium to Cobalt)

 Aluminium Aluminium Arsenic Chromium Chromium (III+VI) 	mg/L 0.001
	mg/L 0.001 -
	0.001
Laboratory Limit of Reporting 0.01 0.01 0.001 0.001 0.001 0.001 0.001 0.001 0.001 0.05 0.05	-
Sampling Field ID Location Sampling Event Code Date Order	-
QA01 WQ04 13/04/2011 EB1107318	-
WQ02 WQ02 13/04/2011 EB1107318	
WQ03 WQ03 13/04/2011 EB1107318	-
WQ04 WQ04 13/04/2011 EB110/318	
WQ05 WQ05 13/04/2011 EB1107318	
Event 1 WQS1 WQS1 13/04/2011 EB1107318	-
QA02 QA02 14/04/2011 EB1107452 -	
WQ06 WQ06 14/04/2011 FB1107452	
WQ08 WQ08 14/04/2011 EB1107452 - <td>-</td>	-
WQ09 WQ09 14/04/2011 EB1107452 - </td <td>-</td>	-
QA01 QA01 4/05/2011 EB1108606 0.04 0.02 0.002 0.001 0.062 0.038 <0.001 <0.001 0.05 0.07 <0.0001 <0.0001 6 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001
WQ06 WQ06 4/05/2011 EB1108606 5.46 0.24 0.002 <0.001 0.218 0.128 <0.001 <0.001 <0.05 0.06 <0.001 <0.001 10 0.007 <0.001 (0.002
WQ08 WQ08 4/05/2011 EB1108606 0.5 0.04 0.001 <0.001 0.039 0.023 <0.001 <0.001 0.05 0.06 <0.001 <0.001 2 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <	<0.001
WQ09 WQ09 4/05/2011 EB1108606 0.09 0.02 0.002 0.001 0.062 0.037 <0.001 0.05 0.05 <0.001 <0.001 6 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001
QA02 QA02 5/05/2011 EB1108729 0.16 0.05 <0.001 <0.001 0.303 0.262 <0.001 <0.001 0.11 0.12 <0.001 <0.001 13 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001 0.00	0.001
WQ01 WQ01 5/05/2011 EB1108729 2.2 0.04 0.002 <0.001 0.339 0.263 <0.001 <0.001 0.12 0.13 <0.0001 <0.0001 13 0.004 <0.001 (0.001 0.001 0.001 0.00000000	0.002
WQ02 WQ02 5/05/2011 EB1108729 0.18 0.05 <0.001 0.33 0.26 <0.001 0.13 0.13 <0.001 12 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001 0.13 0.13 <0.001 12 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001 0.13 0.13 <0.001 12 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001	0.004
WQ03 WQ03 5/05/2011 EB1108729 0.13 0.05 <0.001 0.285 0.241 <0.001 0.12 0.11 <0.001 13 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001)	0.002
WQ04 WQ04 5/05/2011 EB1108729 0.15 0.05 <0.001 <0.001 0.286 0.242 <0.001 <0.001 0.11 0.11 <0.0001 <0.0001 13 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001 0.	0.002
WQST WQST 5/05/2011 EB1108729 0.11 0.03 0.002 0.001 0.107 0.08 <0.001 <0.001 0.06 0.06 <0.0001 <0.0001 11 <0.001 <0.001 (0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <	0.002
QA01 WQ01 21/06/2011 EB1111938	-
WQ01 WQ01 21/06/2011 EB1111938	-
WQ02 WQ02 21/06/2011 EB111938	-
WQ03 WQ03 21/06/2011 EB111938	-
WQ04 WQ04 21/06/2011 EB1111938	
EVent 3 WQ05 WQ05 21/06/2011 EB111938	-
WO06 WO06 22/06/2011 EB1112105	
WQ08 WQ08 22/06/2011 EB1112105 - <td></td>	
WQ09 WQ09 22/06/2011 EB1112105	-
WQST WQST 22/06/2011 EB1112105 - <td>-</td>	-

	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	0.22	0.02	<0.001	<0.001	-	0.246	-	<0.001	0.17	0.17	0.0001	<0.0001	15	<0.001	<0.001	-
	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114640	0.08	0.01	<0.001	<0.001	-	0.267	-	<0.001	0.15	0.16	<0.0001	<0.0001	14	<0.001	<0.001	-
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114640	0.1	0.02	<0.001	<0.001	-	0.266	-	<0.001	0.15	0.16	<0.0001	<0.0001	14	<0.001	<0.001	-
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114640	0.16	0.02	<0.001	<0.001	-	0.247	-	<0.001	0.16	0.16	<0.0001	<0.0001	14	<0.001	<0.001	-
Event 4	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	0.2	0.03	<0.001	<0.001	-	0.242	-	<0.001	0.16	0.18	<0.0001	<0.0001	15	<0.001	<0.001	-
Event 4	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	0.05	0.03	0.001	<0.001	0.056	0.041	<0.001	<0.001	0.05	0.07	<0.0001	<0.0001	6	<0.001	<0.001	0.001
	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114769	6.16	0.13	0.002	<0.001	0.234	0.161	<0.001	<0.001	<0.05	0.06	<0.0001	<0.0001	11	0.008	<0.001	0.002
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114769	0.99	0.94	0.002	<0.001	0.034	0.026	<0.001	<0.001	<0.05	0.06	<0.0001	<0.0001	2	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	0.05	0.03	0.002	<0.001	0.054	0.039	<0.001	<0.001	0.05	0.07	<0.0001	<0.0001	6	<0.001	<0.001	0.001
	WQST	WQST	27/07/2011	EB1114769	0.35	0.07	0.003	0.002	0.096	0.211	<0.001	<0.001	0.05	0.09	<0.0001	<0.0001	12	<0.001	<0.001	0.002
	QA01	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ02	WQ02	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ03	WQ03	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 1	-
Event 5	QA02	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ05	WQ05	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ06	WQ06	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ08	WQ08	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ09	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQST	WQST	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA01	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.54	0.03	<0.001	<0.001	0.29	0.322	<0.001	<0.001	0.14	0.16	<0.0001	<0.0001	14	<0.001	0.001	<0.001
	WQ01	WQ01	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.29	0.06	<0.001	<0.001	0.287	0.254	<0.001	<0.001	0.16	0.16	<0.0001	<0.0001	12	<0.001	0.002	<0.001
	WQ02	WQ02	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.31	0.06	<0.001	<0.001	0.296	0.264	<0.001	<0.001	0.16	0.15	<0.0001	<0.0001	13	<0.001	0.002	<0.001
	WQ03	WQ03	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.29	0.05	<0.001	<0.001	0.293	0.358	<0.001	<0.001	0.14	0.17	<0.0001	<0.0001	13	<0.001	0.002	<0.001
	WQ04	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.52	0.03	<0.001	<0.001	0.274	0.305	<0.001	<0.001	0.13	0.17	<0.0001	<0.0001	14	<0.001	0.002	<0.001
Event 6	WQ05	WQ05	20/09/2011	EB1119345	3.07	2.03	0.003	<0.001	0.106	0.301	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.05	0.1	<0.0001	<0.0001	5	0.004	0.002	0.004
	WQ06	WQ06	20/09/2011	EB1119345	4.34	0.14	0.001	<0.001	0.256	0.354	<0.001	<0.001	0.05	0.1	<0.0001	<0.0001	14	0.006	<0.001	0.002
	WQST	WQST	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.33	0.05	0.002	0.002	0.126	0.222	<0.001	<0.001	0.08	0.1	<0.0001	<0.0001	13	< 0.001	<0.001	0.002
	QA02	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	-	-	0.001	<0.001	-	0.111	-	<0.001	-	-	<0.0001	<0.0001	5	<0.001	<0.001	-
	WQ08	WQ08	21/09/2011	EB1119508	-	-	<0.001	<0.001	-	0.191	-	<0.001	-	-	<0.0001	<0.0001	4	0.002	0.002	-
	WQ09	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	-	-	< 0.001	<0.001	-	0.082	-	< 0.001	-	-	<0.0001	<0.0001	5	< 0.001	< 0.001	-

Table C3 Water Results - Metals (Cobalt to Phosphorus)

						T	1		T	1		T	Т		1	1	1	1	1	T
					Cobalt (Filtered)	Copper	Copper (Filtered)	Iron	Iron (Filtered)	Lead	Magnesium (Filtered)	Manganese	Manganese (Filtered)	Mercury	Mercury (Filtered)	Molybdenum	Molybdenum (Filtered)	Nickel	Nickel (Filtered)	Phosphorus
					mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L
		L	aboratory Limi	t of Reporting	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.05	0.05	0.001	1	0.001	0.001	0.0001	0.0001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.005
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																
	QA01	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.027
	WQ02	WQ02	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.034
	WQ03	WQ03	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.019
	WQ04	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.024
	WQ05	WQ05	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.077
Event 1	WQSI		13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.091
			14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.09
	WOOG	WQ06	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	0.05
	WQ00	WQ00	14/04/2011	EB1107452	_	_	_	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	_	-	0.004
	WQ09	WQ09	14/04/2011	EB1107452	_	_	_	-	_	-	_	_	-	-	_	_	_	_	_	0.068
	QA01	QA01	4/05/2011	EB1108606	<0.001	<0.001	0.004	3.25	0.95	< 0.001	3	0.287	0.001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.116
	WQ06	WQ06	4/05/2011	EB1108606	< 0.001	0.006	0.005	7.67	0.18	0.003	4	0.212	0.002	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.006	0.002	0.078
	WQ08	WQ08	4/05/2011	EB1108606	< 0.001	0.002	< 0.001	0.87	0.06	< 0.001	1	0.061	0.002	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.001	< 0.001	0.096
	WQ09	WQ09	4/05/2011	EB1108606	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	3.05	0.84	<0.001	3	0.274	0.002	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.093
E se t o	QA02	QA02	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<0.001	0.006	0.003	3.28	0.15	<0.001	12	0.143	0.096	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	0.001	0.017
Event 2	WQ01	WQ01	5/05/2011	EB1108729	0.001	0.005	0.009	7.95	0.16	0.002	12	0.226	0.161	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.004	0.001	0.025
	WQ02	WQ02	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<0.001	0.032	0.006	2.94	0.14	<0.001	12	0.186	0.103	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.003	0.001	0.024
	WQ03	WQ03	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<0.001	0.01	0.005	2.48	0.15	<0.001	12	0.136	0.088	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	0.001	0.021
	WQ04	WQ04	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<0.001	0.01	0.004	2.5	0.14	0.001	12	0.228	0.182	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	0.001	0.038
	WQST	WQST	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<0.001	0.007	0.003	0.91	0.14	0.001	4	0.375	0.144	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	0.002	0.159
	QA01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.013
	WQ01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.011
	WQ02	WQ02	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.009
	WQ03	WQ03	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	<0.005
Event 2	WQ04	WQ04	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.009
Event 3		WQ05	21/06/2011	EB111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.168
	WO06	W006	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.142
	WQ08	WQ08	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.099
	WQ09	WQ09	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.14
	WQST	WQST	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.202
	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.76	0.24	<0.001	16	-	0.021	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.011
Event 4	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.7	0.21	<0.001	14	-	0.049	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.018

					Filtered)		(Filtered)		tered)		ium (Filtered)	ese	ese (Filtered)		(Filtered)	mne	enum (Filtered)		Filtered)	orus
					Cobalt (Copper	Copper	Iron	Iron (Fil	Lead	Magnes	Mangan	Mangan	Mercury	Mercury	Molybde	Molybde	Nickel	Nickel (I	Phosph
					mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L
		l	Laboratory Limi	it of Reporting	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.05	0.05	0.001	1	0.001	0.001	0.0001	0.0001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.005
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order						-							-		-	
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.63	0.27	<0.001	14	-	0.034	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.014
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.65	0.23	<0.001	15	-	0.047	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.007
	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.73	0.23	<0.001	16	-	0.022	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.013
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.96	0.09	<0.001	3	0.255	0.009	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.135
	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<0.001	0.006	0.002	8.18	0.06	0.003	5	0.13	0.012	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.007	0.001	0.088
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<0.001	0.002	0.002	1.51	0.53	<0.001	<1	0.048	0.003	<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	0.001	0.103
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.87	0.09	<0.001	3	0.246	0.01	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.132
	WQST	WQST	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<0.001	0.003	0.002	1.58	<0.05	0.001	5	0.495	0.007	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	0.002	0.31
	QA01	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.034
	WQ01	WQ01	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.018
	WQ02	WQ02	23/08/2011	EB111/11/	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.014
	WQ03	WQ03	23/08/2011	EB111/11/	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.015
	VVQ04	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.033
Evento		WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.107
	WOOG	WQ05	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.272
	WQ00	WQ00	24/08/2011	EB1117183		_	-		-	_		-		-	_	_	_	_	_	0.101
	WQ09	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	_	0.142
	WQST	WQST	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.348
	QA01	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<0.001	0.002	<0.001	1.61	0.21	<0.001	14	0.131	0.006	<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.001	<0.001	0.025
	WQ01	WQ01	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<0.001	< 0.001	0.001	1.8	0.44	<0.001	12	0.169	0.103	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.001	<0.001	0.001	<0.001	0.023
	WQ02	WQ02	20/09/2011	EB1119345	< 0.001	0.001	<0.001	1.59	0.44	< 0.001	13	0.165	0.076	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.001	< 0.001	0.024
	WQ03	WQ03	20/09/2011	EB1119345	< 0.001	0.001	0.001	1.17	0.36	< 0.001	14	0.158	0.078	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.001	< 0.001	0.019
	WQ04	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	< 0.001	0.001	0.001	1.48	0.21	< 0.001	14	0.12	0.007	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.002	< 0.001	0.026
Event 6	WQ05	WQ05	20/09/2011	EB1119345	0.001	0.005	0.003	8.76	1.68	0.004	2	0.327	0.101	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.004	0.002	0.172
	WQ06	WQ06	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<0.001	0.006	0.003	5.87	0.07	0.002	6	0.205	<0.001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.006	0.002	0.074
	WQST	WQST	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<0.001	0.002	0.002	1.47	<0.05	0.001	5	0.528	0.006	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.003	0.002	0.201
	QA02	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	-	-	<0.001	2	-	0.002	<0.0001	< 0.0001	-	-	<0.001	<0.001	0.119
	WQ08	WQ08	21/09/2011	EB1119508	<0.001	0.002	0.002	-	-	0.001	1	-	0.006	<0.0001	<0.0001	-	-	0.002	0.002	0.12
	WQ09	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	<0.001	0.001	<0.001	-	-	<0.001	2	-	0.003	<0.0001	<0.0001	-	-	<0.001	<0.001	0.087

Table C4 Water Results – Metals (Potassium to Zinc)

		L	aboratory Limi	it of Reporting	L Dotassium (Filtered)	mg/L 0.01	M D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	05 Π(biltered)	b mg/L 0.001	mg/L 0.001	L Sodium (Filtered)	mg/L 0.001	Mg/L Mg/L 0.001	μg/L 1	L dr Lanium (Filtered)	Manadium mg/L 0.01	D.01 (Filtered)	yun Z mg/L 0.005	Tinc (Filtered) mg/T 0.005
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order															
	QA01	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ02	WQ02	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ03	WQ03	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ05	WQ05	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Event 1	WQSI	WQST	13/04/2011	EB110/318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA02	QA02	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
		WQ08	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
		WO09	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
			14/04/2011	EB1107452	- 10	-0.01	-0.01	12 400	-0.001	-0.001	- 2	- 0.077	- 0.071	-1	- 1	-0.01	-0.01	-0.005	-0.005
		WOOG	4/05/2011	EB1108606	5	<0.01	<0.01	10,800		<0.001	2 11	0.077	0.071	<1	<1	0.02	<0.01	0.011	<0.005
	WQ00	WQ00	4/05/2011	EB1108606	8	<0.01	<0.01	5470	<0.001	<0.001	2	0.137	0.113	<1	<1	<0.02	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	WQ09	WQ09	4/05/2011	EB1108606	10	<0.01	<0.01	12 000	<0.001	<0.001	2	0.021	0.069	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	0.012	<0.000
	0A02	0402	5/05/2011	EB1108729	14	<0.01	<0.01	6880	<0.001	<0.001	164	0.014	0.000	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	0.012	0.006
Event 2	WQ01	WQ01	5/05/2011	EB1108729	16	<0.01	<0.01	7920	<0.001	<0.001	177	0.205	0.194	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	0.008	<0.000
	WQ02	WQ02	5/05/2011	EB1108729	13	<0.01	<0.01	6840	<0.001	<0.001	160	0.231	0 197	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	0.008	<0.005
	WQ03	WQ03	5/05/2011	EB1108729	13	< 0.01	< 0.01	6150	< 0.001	< 0.001	158	0.218	0.197	<1	<1	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.005	< 0.005
	WQ04	WQ04	5/05/2011	EB1108729	13	< 0.01	< 0.01	6090	< 0.001	< 0.001	162	0.216	0.2	<1	<1	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.008	< 0.005
	WQST	WQST	5/05/2011	EB1108729	18	< 0.01	< 0.01	9660	< 0.001	< 0.001	6	0.163	0.148	<1	<1	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.022	< 0.005
	QA01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ02	WQ02	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ03	WQ03	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Event 3	WQ05	WQ05	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA02	WQ09	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ06	WQ06	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ08	WQ08	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ09	WQ09	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQST	WQST	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	26	<0.01	<0.01	930	<0.001	<0.001	227	0.22	0.21	<1	<1	-	<0.01	< 0.005	<0.005
Event 4	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114640	24	<0.01	<0.01	1880	<0.001	<0.001	209	0.213	0.202	<1	<1	-	<0.01	< 0.005	<0.005
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114640	24	<0.01	<0.01	1540	<0.001	<0.001	216	0.21	0.203	<1	<1	-	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005

						1	1	1		-	r	1	r			1	r		-
					Potassium (Filtered)	Selenium	Selenium (Filtered)	Silicon (Filtered)	Silver	Silver (Filtered)	Sodium (Filtered)	Strontium	Strontium (Filtered)	Uranium	Uranium (Filtered)	Vanadium	Vanadium (Filtered)	Zinc	Zinc (Filtered)
					mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L
		L	aboratory Limi	it of Reporting	1	0.01	0.01	50	0.001	0.001	1	0.001	0.001	1	1	0.01	0.01	0.005	0.005
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order															
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114640	25	<0.01	<0.01	1240	<0.001	<0.001	214	0.206	0.197	<1	<1	-	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	26	<0.01	<0.01	940	<0.001	<0.001	226	0.224	0.207	<1	<1	-	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	13	<0.01	<0.01	11,800	<0.001	<0.001	3	0.062	0.059	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114769	6	<0.01	<0.01	6350	<0.001	<0.001	12	0.159	0.135	<1	<1	0.02	<0.01	0.012	<0.005
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114769	8	<0.01	<0.01	5150	<0.001	<0.001	2	0.022	0.02	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	13	<0.01	<0.01	11,700	<0.001	<0.001	3	0.063	0.058	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	WQST	WQST	27/07/2011	EB1114769	21	<0.01	<0.01	6430	<0.001	<0.001	7	0.172	0.162	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	0.021
	QA01	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- '	-
	WQ02	WQ02	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ03	WQ03	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Event 5	QA02	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-
	WQ05	WQ05	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- '	-
	WQ06	WQ06	24/08/2011	EB111/183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-
	WQ08	WQ08	24/08/2011	EB111/183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ09	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB111/183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQST	WQST	24/08/2011	EB111/183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA01	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	22	<0.01	<0.01	1590	<0.001	<0.001	221	0.227	0.198	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	0.012
	WQ01	WQ01	20/09/2011	EB1119345	23	<0.01	<0.01	3510	< 0.001	< 0.001	234	0.205	0.181	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	0.005	< 0.005
	WQ02	WQ02	20/09/2011	EB1119345	22	<0.01	<0.01	3110	<0.001	<0.001	232	0.208	0.184	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	0.005	<0.005
	WQ03	WQ03	20/09/2011	EB1119345	22	<0.01	<0.01	2330	<0.001	<0.001	232	0.218	0.196	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	0.043
	WQ04	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	22	<0.01	<0.01	1580	< 0.001	< 0.001	224	0.218	0.197	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	< 0.005	0.04
Event 6	WQ05	WQ05	20/09/2011	EB1119345	9	<0.01	<0.01	8470	<0.001	< 0.001	4	0.104	0.083	<1	<1	0.01	< 0.01	0.009	0.031
	WQ06	WQ06	20/09/2011	EB1119345	7	<0.01	<0.01	7320	<0.001	<0.001	14	0.179	0.153	<1	<1	0.01	<0.01	0.01	0.018
	WQST	WQST	20/09/2011	EB1119345	27	<0.01	<0.01	6260	<0.001	<0.001	10	0.194	0.171	<1	<1	<0.01	<0.01	<0.005	0.015
	QA02	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	12	-	-	12,400	-	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	<0.01	< 0.005	0.018
	WQ08	WQ08	21/09/2011	EB1119508	10	-	-	9680	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	<0.01	<0.005	<0.005
	WQ09	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	12	-	-	12,300	-	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	<0.01	<0.005	0.012

Table C5 Water Results – Hydrocarbon analyses

																	Hy	drocarb	ons											
												PAH/P	henols												T	PH				
					Acenaphthene	Acenaphthylene	Anthracene	Benz(a)anthracene	Benzo(a) pyrene	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	Benzo(g,h,i)perylene	Benzo(k)fluoranthene	Chrysene	Dibenz(a,h)anthracene	Fluoranthene	Fluorene	s Indeno(1,2,3-c,d)pyrene	Raphthalene	Phenanthrene	Pyrene	SC10 - C16 Fraction	SC16 - C34 Fraction	SC34 - C40 Fraction	р трн с6 - с9	Б ТРН С10 - С14	Е ТРН С15 - С28	Б ТРН С29-С36	TPH C10 - C40 (Sum of total)	2 TPH+C10 - C36 (Sum of total)	TPH C6-C10
			Laboratory Lin	nit of Reporting	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	1	µg/∟ 1	0.5	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	μg/L 1	µg/∟ 1	100	100	100	20	µg/∟ 50	100	µ9/۲ 50	100	μg/L 50	0.02
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																										
	QA01	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ02	WQ02	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ03	WQ03	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ05	WQ05	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Event 1	WQST	WQST	13/04/2011	EB1107318	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA02	QA02	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ06	WQ06	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ08	WQ08	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ09	WQ09	14/04/2011	EB1107452	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA01	QA01	4/05/2011	EB1108606	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ06	WQ06	4/05/2011	EB1108606	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ08	WQ08	4/05/2011	EB1108606	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ09	WQ09	4/05/2011	EB1108606	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
F 0	QA02	QA02	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
Event 2	WQ01	WQ01	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ02	WQ02	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ03	WQ03	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ04	WQ04	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQST	WQST	5/05/2011	EB1108729	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	QA01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ02	WQ02	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Event 3	WQ03	WQ03	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ05	WQ05	21/06/2011	EB1111938	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	QA02	WQ09	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

																	Hy	drocarb	ons											
												PAH/P	henols												Т	PH				
					S Acenaphthene	Acenaphthylene	Anthracene	Benz(a)anthracene	Benzo(a) pyrene	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	Benzo(g,h,i)perylene	Benzo(k)fluoranthene	Chrysene	Dibenz(a,h)anthracene	Fluoranthene	Fluorene	Indeno(1,2,3-c,d)pyrene		Phenanthrene	Pyrene	SC10 - C16 Fraction	SC16 - C34 Fraction	SC34 - C40 Fraction	TPH C6 - C9	трн С10 - С14	ртрн С15 - С28	20-C36	TPH C10 - C40 (Sum of total)	TPH+C10 - C36 (Sum of total)	ETPH C6-C10
			Laboratory Lir	mit of Reporting	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/L 1	µg/L	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/L 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 1	µg/∟ 100	μg/L 100	µg/∟ 100	μg/L 20	μg/L 50	µg/∟ 100	μg/L 50	μg/L 100	μg/L 50	111g/∟
Sampling	Field	Location	Sampling	Work Order					0.0												100	100	100	20	50	100	50	100	50	0.02
Event		Code	Date	ED1110105		T	1	<u> </u>	T		1	r	r	1		r	1		r	1				<u> </u>	1		<u> </u>			T
	WQ06	WQ06	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-
	WQ00	WQ00	22/06/2011	EB1112105	<u> </u>		-	_	_	_	-	-	-	_	_		-		-	-			_		_					
	WQST	WQST	22/06/2011	EB1112105	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-
Event 4	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
L Vont 4	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114640	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	60	<100	60	<0.02
	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQST	WQST	27/07/2011	EB1114769	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
Event 5	QA01	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ02	WQ02	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ03	WQ03	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ04	WQ04	23/08/2011	EB1117117	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 1	-
	QA02	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ05	WQ05	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ06	WQ06	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ08	WQ08	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ09	WQ09	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQST	WQST	24/08/2011	EB1117183	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- I	-
Event 6	QA01	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ01	WQ01	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ02	WQ02	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ03	WQ03	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02

																	Ну	drocarb	ons		1									
							1		1			PAH/P	nenois	1	1		1	1	1	1		T	1	1	1	РН				
					Acenap hthene	D Acenaphthylene	Anthracene	⊑ ⊤∑ Benz(a)anthracene	⊤ ⊐ T	berzo(b)fluoranthene	∆ ⊐ □	E □□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□□	Chrysene	∑ Dibenz(a,h)anthracene	Fluoranthene	Fluorene Fluorene	⊑ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	∑DT Naphthalene	⊤ Phenanthrene	Pyrene	⊐∕⊃ _>C10 - C16 Fraction	⊤/⊃c16 - C34 Fraction	t ⊤∕⊳C34 - C40 Fraction	трн С6 - С9 Трі	трн С10 - С14	с П П	трн С29-С36	ב רקד TPH C10 - C40 (Sum of total)	ב הדרים לידרים (Sum of total)	 ТРН С6-С10
			Laboratory Lir	mit of Reporting	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	100	100	100	20	50	100	50	100	50	0.02
		1	,	1																										
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																										
	WQ04	WQ04	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ05	WQ05	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ06	WQ06	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQST	WQST	20/09/2011	EB1119345	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	QA02	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ08	WQ08	21/09/2011	EB1119508	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02
	WQ09	WQ09	21/09/2011	EB1119508	<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<20	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50	<0.02

Table C6 Elutriate Results – Major Ions, Physical Parameters and Nutrients

Sampling Event

Event 4

					Ма	jor lons a	nd Physic	al Parameters	6			١	Nutrients			
					Alkalinity (Hydroxide) as CaCO3	Alkalinity (total) as CaCO3	Chloride	pH (Final)	Fluoride	Ammonia as N	Kjeldahl Nitrogen Total	Nitrate (as N)	Nitrite (as N)	Nitrogen (Total)	Reactive Phosphorus as P	Sulphate
					µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	pH unit	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L
			Laboratory Limi	it of Reporting	1000	1	1	0.1	0.1	5	0.01	0.002	0.002	10	0.001	1
Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order	Filter												
QA03	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1000	4	<1	6.4	0.1	86	0.05	<0.002	0.08	70	0.092	2
QA03	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	6.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1000	2	<1	7.5	<0.1	24	0.02	<0.002	0.023	30	0.052	2
WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	7.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1000	22	<1	9.1	0.1	10	<0.01	0.002	0.016	20	0.105	<1
WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	9.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1000	3	<1	7.7	<0.1	122	0.03	<0.002	0.11	80	0.077	2
WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	7.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table C7 Elutriate Results - Metals

																	М	etals												
						Aluminium	Arsenic	Barium	Beryllium	Boron	Cadmium	Calcium	Chromium (III+VI)	Cobalt	Copper	Iron	Lead	Magnesium	Manganese	Molybdenum	Nickel	Phosphorus	Potassium	Selenium	Silver	Sodium	Strontium	Uranium	Vanadium	Zinc
						mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	µg/L	mg/L	mg/L
		Laborator	y Limit of Rep	orting		0.01	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.05	0.0001	1	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.05	0.001	1	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.005	1	0.01	0.001	1	0.001	1	0.01	0.005
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order	Filter																									
	QA03	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957		2.76	<0.001	0.309	<0.001	0.14	<0.0001	<1	0.002	<0.001	0.002	1.33	0.001	<1	0.009	<0.001	0.001	0.102	<1	<0.01	<0.001	4	0.009	<1	<0.01	0.034
	QA03	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	1.14	0.001	0.108	<0.001	0.13	<0.0001	-	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.5	<0.001	-	0.002	<0.001	<0.001	-	-	<0.01	<0.001	-	0.004	<1	<0.01	0.012
	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957		1.73	<0.001	0.279	<0.001	0.11	<0.0001	<1	0.003	<0.001	0.002	1.8	0.001	<1	0.023	<0.001	0.002	0.039	<1	<0.01	<0.001	3	0.008	<1	<0.01	0.025
Event 4	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	1.13	<0.001	0.148	<0.001	0.14	<0.0001	-	0.002	<0.001	<0.001	0.9	<0.001	-	0.007	<0.001	<0.001	-	-	<0.01	<0.001	-	0.006	<1	<0.01	0.009
Event 4	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957		1.04	0.001	0.47	<0.001	0.06	<0.0001	6	0.005	0.002	0.002	1.27	0.002	<1	0.155	<0.001	0.001	0.021	<1	<0.01	<0.001	3	0.047	<1	0.01	0.007
	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	0.25	0.001	0.397	<0.001	0.05	<0.0001	-	0.003	<0.001	<0.001	0.18	<0.001	-	0.009	<0.001	<0.001	-	-	<0.01	<0.001	-	0.045	<1	<0.01	<0.005
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957		4.24	0.001	0.372	<0.001	0.12	<0.0001	<1	0.003	<0.001	0.003	2.43	0.002	<1	0.014	<0.001	0.002	0.128	<1	<0.01	<0.001	3	0.011	<1	<0.01	0.039
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	1.33	<0.001	0.122	<0.001	0.12	<0.0001	-	0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.62	<0.001	-	0.002	<0.001	<0.001	-	-	<0.01	<0.001	-	0.005	<1	<0.01	0.01

Table C8 Elutriate Results - Hydrocarbons

																	Hydro	carbor	าร										
													PAH/P	henols											TF	Я			
						Acenaphthene	Acenaphthylene	Anthracene	Benz(a)anthracene	Benzo(a) pyrene	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	Benzo(g,h,i)perylene	Benzo(k)fluoranthene	Chrysene	Dibenz(a,h)anthracene	Fluoranthene	Fluorene	Indeno(1,2,3-c,d)pyrene	Naphthalene	Phenanthrene	Pyrene	>C10 - C16 Fraction	>C16 - C34 Fraction	>C34 - C40 Fraction	TPH C10 - C14	TPH C15 - C28	TPH C29-C36	TPH C10 - C40 (Sum of total)	TPH+C10 - C36 (Sum of total)
						µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L	µg/L
		Labo	oratory Limit o	f Reporting		1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	100	100	100	50	100	50	100	50
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order	Filter																								
	QA03	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.5	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	120	<100	<50	<100	80	120	80
	QA03	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.6	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50
Event 4	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Event 4	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.6	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50
	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957		<1	<1	<1	<1	<0.6	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<100	<100	<100	<50	<100	<50	<100	<50
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	.45µm filter	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table C9 Sediment Results – Biological Analyses, Nutrients and PSD

					Biological					Nutrients	6											PS	SD							
					Faecal Coliforms	Ammonia as N	Kjeldahl Nitrogen Total	Moisture	Nitrate (as N)	Nitrite (as N)	Nitrogen (Total Oxidised)	Nitrogen (Total)	Reactive Phosphorus as P	TOC	+1180µm	+150µm	+19.0mm	+2.36mm	+300µm	+37.5mm	+4.75mm	+425µm	+600µm	+75.0mm	+75µm	+9.5mm	Clay (<2 µm)	Gravel (>2mm)	Silt (2-60 µm)	Sand (0.06-2.00 mm)
				t of Doporting	MPN/g	mg/kg	mg/kg	%	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order		20	20		0.1	0.1	0.1	20	0.1	0.02	1		1			ļ	1	I	I	I	I	I	I			
	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114957	4	<20	150	24.3	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	150	<0.1	0.41	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 1	-
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114957	>1100	<20	870	38.2	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	870	<0.1	1.07	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<3	<20	50	18.7	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	50	<0.1	0.09	40	97	<1	9	90	<1	<1	81	69	<1	98	<1	1	9	1	89
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<3	<20	20	22.8	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	20	<0.1	0.02	20	98	<1	3	96	<1	<1	85	58	<1	98	<1	1	3	<1	96
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<3	<20	30	23	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	30	<0.1	0.06	24	98	<1	3	97	<1	<1	86	63	<1	98	<1	2	3	<1	95
	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114957	9	<20	90	25.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	90	<0.1	0.32	<1	78	<1	<1	40	<1	<1	9	1	<1	87	<1	7	<1	5	88
Event 4	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114957	9	40	660	28.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	660	<0.1	0.65	<1	23	<1	<1	8	<1	<1	4	2	<1	47	<1	28	<1	19	53
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114957	4	30	110	19.4	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	110	0.1	0.86	12	62	<1	9	36	<1	4	24	17	<1	80	<1	7	9	11	73
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114957	240	<20	1050	39.3	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	1050	<0.1	0.47	5	62	<1	3	28	<1	<1	15	9	<1	86	<1	6	3	5	86
	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<3	<20	450	14.3	0.2	<0.1	0.2	450	0.1	0.59	8	73	<1	4	64	<1	2	49	28	<1	76	<1	15	4	8	73
	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<3	<20	30	17	0.3	<0.1	0.3	30	0.1	0.07	28	94	<1	15	79	<1	6	63	47	<1	96	<1	3	15	<1	82
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	15	<20	220	18.9	0.1	<0.1	0.1	220	0.2	0.25	7	30	<1	6	17	<1	4	12	9	<1	44	<1	26	6	25	43
	WQ5T	WQ5T	27/07/2011	EB1114957	9	30	940	26.5	<0.1	0.1	0.1	940	0.2	1.12	3	47	<1	1	18	<1	<1	10	6	<1	70	<1	9	1	15	75

Table C10 Sediment Results - Metals

															Met	als										
					Aluminium	Arsenic	Barium	Beryllium	Boron	Cadmium	Chromium (III+VI)	Cobalt	Copper	non	Lead	Manganese	Mercury	Molybdenum	Nickel	Phosphorus	Selenium	Silver	Strontium	Uranium	Vanadium	Zinc
		L	_aboratory Lim	it of Reporting	50	0.1	0.1	0.1	50	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	50	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	2 2	1 1	0.1	0.1	0.1	1 1	0.1
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																						
	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114957	2010	0.8	36.5	0.2	<50	<0.1	6	2.4	2.8	3680	2.5	63.2	<0.1	<0.1	2.2	64	<1	<0.1	3.6	0.2	12	4.9
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114957	1900	0.6	27.6	0.2	<50	<0.1	16.6	3.6	2.6	4280	2.8	127	<0.1	0.1	1.8	136	<1	<0.1	3.9	0.2	13	4.4
	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114957	600	0.3	12.6	<0.1	<50	<0.1	2.2	0.5	0.6	1360	0.9	13.3	<0.1	<0.1	0.6	25	<1	<0.1	1.4	<0.1	4	1.5
	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114957	380	0.5	6.8	<0.1	<50	<0.1	1.5	0.5	0.3	1090	0.5	11.4	<0.1	<0.1	0.4	21	<1	<0.1	0.6	<0.1	2	0.8
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114957	320	0.3	9.8	<0.1	<50	<0.1	1.6	0.6	0.4	1100	0.4	59.1	<0.1	<0.1	0.5	17	<1	<0.1	0.9	<0.1	3	1.1
	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114957	1200	0.5	24.1	0.2	<50	<0.1	4.5	1.5	1.7	2220	1.8	27.3	<0.1	<0.1	1.4	47	<1	<0.1	2.8	0.1	8	3.5
Event 4	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114957	7950	1.2	188	0.5	<50	<0.1	17.4	5	8.1	9410	8.4	225	<0.1	0.1	6.6	155	<1	<0.1	21.9	0.7	34	12.5
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114957	2860	0.9	20.7	0.2	<50	<0.1	24	2.3	3.6	4880	3.3	58.6	<0.1	0.2	3.3	74	<1	<0.1	2.1	0.1	20	2.6
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114957	2100	1.1	33.8	0.2	<50	<0.1	20.3	4.4	3.2	6280	6.2	181	<0.1	0.2	2.1	175	<1	<0.1	4.5	0.2	22	4.7
	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957	3280	4	31.5	0.4	<50	<0.1	36.6	4.8	5	10,200	5.2	136	<0.1	0.3	5.3	105	<1	<0.1	5.8	0.4	46	4.4
	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957	2020	3.1	665	0.5	<50	<0.1	47.1	28	6.2	12,100	22.4	3450	<0.1	0.4	13.1	45	<1	<0.1	12.1	0.2	51	2.7
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	6090	1.5	17.4	0.7	<50	<0.1	21.1	4.6	12.1	10,900	6.7	87.4	<0.1	0.3	6.2	92	<1	<0.1	7.1	1.6	32	10
	WQ5T	WQ5T	27/07/2011	EB1114957	2100	1.9	89.7	0.5	<50	<0.1	9.9	5.4	6.3	6720	30.2	232	<0.1	0.1	3.9	199	<1	<0.1	10.5	0.2	24	9.7

Table C11 Sediment Results - Hydrocarbons

																ŀ	lydrocar	bons												
												PAH/P	henols													ГРН				
					Acenaphthene	Acenaphthylene	Anthracene	Benz(a) ant hracene	Benzo(a) pyrene	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	Benzo(g,h,i)perylene	Benzo(k)fluoranthene	Chrysene	Dibenz(a,h)anthracene	Fluoranthene	Fluorene	Indeno(1,2,3-c,d)pyrene	Naphthalene	Phenanthrene	Pyrene	>C10 - C16 Fraction	>C16 - C34 Fraction	>C34 - C40 Fraction	ТРН С6 - С9	ТРН С10 - С14	ТРН С15 - С28	ТРН С29-С36	TPH C10 - C40 (Sum of total)	TPH+C10 - C36 (Sum of total)	ТРН С6-С10
					mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	-	-	-	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg	mg/kg
			Laboratory Li	mit of Reporting	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	50	100	100	10	50	100	100	50	50	10
Sampling Event	Field ID	Location Code	Sampling Date	Work Order																										
	QA01	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	QA02	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ01	WQ01	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
-	WQ02	WQ02	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ03	WQ03	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ04	WQ04	26/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
Event 4	WQ06	WQ06	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ08	WQ08	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ09	WQ09	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ10	WQ10	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ11	WQ11	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ12	WQ12	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10
	WQ5T	WQ5T	27/07/2011	EB1114957	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<0.5	<50	<100	<100	<10	<50	<100	<100	<50	<50	<10



Appendix E Doongmabulla Springs

Sampling Analysis Results Summary Tables



Page intentionally left blank

				Field				
	🖉 Dissolved Oxygen (% saturated) (Field)	B bissolved Oxygen (Field) □	n S/S/ Blectrical Conductivity (Field)	рН (Lieid) Д. Units	전 전 전 (Field)	S Temp (Field)	덢 Turbidity (Field)	
me								

Field_ID	LocCode	Sampled_Date-Time							
Cattle Creek	Cattle Creek	24/06/2012	-	3.95	935	7.25	-	16.7	-
DS1	DS1	22/05/2012	0.1	-	497	7.98	333	35.5	-1.7
DS1	DS1	24/06/2012	-	0.46	409	6.36	-	26.4	-
DS10	DS10	24/05/2012	0	-	301.5	6.87	202	28.3	3.1
DS10	DS10	22/06/2012	-	0.43	70	6.2	-	25.6	-
DS2A	DS2A	22/06/2012	-	0.22	4.9	5.42	-	-	-
DS3A	DS3A	24/06/2012	-	10.4	604	7.64	-	17.6	-
DS4	DS4	24/06/2012	-	5.41	368	6.34	-	18.5	-
DS5	DS5	24/06/2012	-	3.35	286	7.15	-	25.6	-
DS5B	DS5B	23/05/2012	1	-	204.5	7.6	137	27.2	7.5
DS5B	DS5B	24/06/2012	-	8.55	284	7.27	-	23.2	-
DS6	DS6	24/06/2012	-	4.03	289	6.45	-	23.9	-
DS7	DS7	24/06/2012	-	4.9	330	6.34	-	21.6	-
DS8	DS8	24/06/2012	-	11.29	639	7.73	-	21.3	-
DS9A	DS9A	24/06/2012	-	4.5	353	6.38	-	21.8	-
Dylingo Creek	Dylingo Creek	24/06/2012	-	6 16	510	6 84	-	19	-

Statistical Summary							
Number of Results	3	13	16	16	3	15	3
Number of Detects	3	13	16	16	3	15	3
Minimum Concentration	1	0.22	4.9	5.42	137	16.7	-1.7
Minimum Detect	0.1	0.22	4.9	5.42	137	16.7	ND
Maximum Concentration	1	11.29	935	7.98	333	35.5	7.5
Maximum Detect	1	11.29	935	7.98	333	35.5	7.5
Average Concentration	0.37	4.9	380	6.9	224	23	3
Median Concentration	0.1	4.5	341.5	6.855	202	23.2	3.1
Standard Deviation	0.55	3.6	225	0.7	100	4.9	4.6
Number of Guideline Exceedances	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Number of Guideline Exceedances(Detects Only)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

						Alkalini	ity							Majo	or lons				
			Alkalinity (total) as CaCO3	Alkalinity (Bicarbonate as CaCO3)	Alkalinity (Carbonate as CaCO3)	Alkalinity (Hydroxide) as CaCO3	Bicarbonate	Carbonate	Hardness as CaCO3 (Filtered)	Calcium (Filtered)	Chloride	Magnesium (Filtered)	Potassium (Filtered)	Sodium (Filtered)	Sulphate	Sulphate (Filtered)	Anions Total	Cations Total	lonic Balance
			mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	meq/L	meq/L	%
EQL			1	1	1	1			1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0.01	0.01	0.01
Field_ID	LocCode	Sampled_Date-Time				<u> </u>			1.40		107		10	400	10		0.40		1
DS1	DS1	24/05/2012	118	118	<1	<1	144	<1.2	16	3	137	2	16	128	10	-	6.43	6.29	1.12
DS1	DS1	24/06/2012	113	113	<1	<1	-	-	16	3	137	2	14	124	-	8	6.29	6.07	1.83
DS10	DS10	24/05/2012	123	123	<1	<1	150.1	<1.2	40	11	86	3	20	83	8	-	5.05	4.92	1.34
DS10	DS10	22/06/2012	123	123	<1	<1	-	-	40	11	93	3	22	85	-	7	5.23	5.06	1.68
DS11C	DS11C	24/05/2012	230	230	<1	<1	280.6	<1.2	30	4	3	5	55	87	<1	-	4.68	5.8	10.7
DS2A	DS2A	22/06/2012	48	48	<1	<1	-	-	67	2	259	15	20	146	-	6	8.39	8.2	1.18
DS3A	DS3A	24/06/2012	173	173	<1	<1	-	-	7	3	191	<1	6	198	-	<1	8.84	8.92	0.36
DS4	DS4	24/06/2012	152	152	<1	<1	-	-	<1	<1	79	<1	9	119	-	<1	5.27	5.41	1.28
DS5	DS5	24/06/2012	155	155	<1	<1	-	-	<1	<1	40	<1	9	89	-	<1	4.23	4.1	1.54
DS5B	DS5B	23/05/2012	147	147	<1	<1	179.3	<1.2	<1	<1	36	<1	11	86	<1	-	3.95	4.02	0.82
DS2R	DS5B	24/06/2012	157	157	<1	<1	-	-	<1	<1	42	<1	9	95	-	<1	4.32	4.36	0.42
000	000	24/00/2012	156	156	<1	<1	-	-	<1	<1	45	<1	9	92	-	<1	4.39	4.23	1.84
D01	001	24/00/2012	154	154	<1	<1	-	-	<1	<1	00	<1	d 5	102	-	<1	4.//	4.04	1.41
000	D20	24/06/2012	162	162	<1	<1	-	-	14	4	102	- 1	о 0	104	-	<1	5.21 5.27	5.41	1.21
		24/00/2012	151	151	<1	<1	-	-	<1	<1	00	<1	d 20	113	-	<1	5.27	5.1Z	1.52
		24/00/2012	196	196	<1	<1	-	-	94	18	339	12	28	234	-	11	13.7	12.8	3.52
	DILINGU CREEK	24/00/2012	111	111	<1	<1	-	-	60	11	173	ŏ	12	132	-		7.24	7.26	0.06
Statistical Summa	ry	24/00/2012					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	00		172	0	14	133	-	0	1.22	1.35	0.9
Number of Results			18	18	18	18	4	4	18	18	18	18	18	18	4	14	18	18	18

Number of Results	18	18	18	18	4	4	18	18	18	18	18	18	4	14	18	18	18
Number of Detects	18	18	0	0	4	0	11	11	18	10	18	18	2	6	18	18	18
Minimum Concentration	48	48	<1	<1	144	<1.2	<1	<1	3	<1	5	83	<1	<1	3.95	4.02	0.06
Minimum Detect	48	48	ND	ND	144	ND	7	2	3	1	5	83	8	6	3.95	4.02	0.06
Maximum Concentration	230	230	<1	<1	280.6	<1.2	94	18	339	15	55	234	10	11	13.7	12.8	10.7
Maximum Detect	230	230	ND	ND	280.6	ND	94	18	339	15	55	234	10	11	13.7	12.8	10.7
Average Concentration	144	144	0.5	0.5	189	0.6	25	4.7	119	3.5	15	124	4.8	3.6	6.3	6.3	1.8
Median Concentration	151.5	151.5	0.5	0.5	164.7	0.6	15	3	89.5	1.5	11.5	116	4.25	0.5	5.27	5.605	1.31
Standard Deviation	40	40	0	0	63	0	29	5.3	87	4.4	12	43	5	3.9	2.4	2.2	2.3
Number of Guideline Exceedances	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Number of Guideline Exceedances(Detects Only)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

		norganics		
Electrical conductivity *(lab)	Fluoride	рН (Lab)	Silica	Total Dissolved Solids (est.)
uS/cm	mg/L	pH_Units	mg/L	mg/L
1	0.1	0.01	0.1	1

Field ID	LocCode	Sampled Date-Time					
DS1	DS1	24/05/2012	635	0.2	7.48	-	413
DS1	DS1	24/06/2012	647	0.2	7.32	15.6	420
DS10	DS10	24/05/2012	502	0.5	7.5	-	326
DS10	DS10	22/06/2012	538	0.6	7.34	14.7	350
DS11C	DS11C	24/05/2012	612	0.5	7.61	-	398
DS2A	DS2A	22/06/2012	886	1	6.29	51.2	576
DS3A	DS3A	24/06/2012	889	0.3	7.99	4.4	578
DS4	DS4	24/06/2012	526	0.3	7.54	15.3	342
DS5	DS5	24/06/2012	419	0.5	7.69	15	272
DS5B	DS5B	23/05/2012	376	0.4	8.01	-	244
DS5B	DS5B	24/06/2012	416	0.5	7.86	14.2	270
DS6	DS6	24/06/2012	426	0.4	7.31	15.2	277
DS7	DS7	24/06/2012	472	0.3	7.5	15.1	307
DS8	DS8	24/06/2012	807	0.3	7.69	12.8	524
DS9A	DS9A	24/06/2012	534	0.4	7.99	16.4	347
CATTLE CREEK	CATTLE CREEK	24/06/2012	1370	0.4	7.59	16	890
DUP1	DYLINGO CREEK	24/06/2012	745	0.3	7.51	14.6	484
DYLINGO CREEK	DYLINGO CREEK	24/06/2012	742	0.2	7.39	15.2	482

Statistical	Summary
Statistical	Summary

EQL

Number of Results	18	18	18	14	18
Number of Detects	18	18	18	14	18
Minimum Concentration	376	0.2	6.29	4.4	244
Minimum Detect	376	0.2	6.29	4.4	244
Maximum Concentration	1370	1	8.01	51.2	890
Maximum Detect	1370	1	8.01	51.2	890
Average Concentration	641	0.41	7.5	17	417
Median Concentration	575	0.4	7.525	15.15	374
Standard Deviation	243	0.19	0.38	10	158
Number of Guideline Exceedances	0	0	0	0	0
Number of Guideline Exceedances(Detects Only)	0	0	0	0	0

EQL

[Metal	S					
	Arsenic (Filtered)	cadmium (Filtered)	Chromium (III+VI) (Filtered)	Cobalt (Filtered)	Copper (Filtered)	Iron (Filtered)	Lead (Filtered)	Manganese (Filtered)	Mercury (Filtered)	Nickel (Filtered)	Vanadium (Filtered)	Zinc (Filtered)
	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L	mg/L
	0.001	0.0001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.05	0.001	0.001	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.005

Field_ID	LocCode	Sampled_Date-Time												
DS1	DS1	24/06/2012	0.002	< 0.0001	<0.001	0.002	< 0.001	0.79	< 0.001	0.055	<0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.007
DS10	DS10	22/06/2012	<0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.05	< 0.001	0.136	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.005
DS3A	DS3A	24/06/2012	<0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	0.001	0.58	< 0.001	0.028	< 0.0001	0.001	< 0.01	0.014
DS4	DS4	24/06/2012	< 0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.16	< 0.001	0.004	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.007
DS5	DS5	24/06/2012	0.002	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	0.23	< 0.001	0.008	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.008
DS5B	DS5B	24/06/2012	0.002	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	0.21	< 0.001	0.005	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.006
DS6	DS6	24/06/2012	<0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	0.27	< 0.001	0.019	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.007
DS7	DS7	24/06/2012	0.002	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	0.14	< 0.001	0.005	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.006
DS8	DS8	24/06/2012	< 0.001	< 0.0001	0.001	<0.001	0.003	0.6	< 0.001	0.02	< 0.0001	0.001	< 0.01	0.009
DS9A	DS9A	24/06/2012	0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	0.06	< 0.001	0.002	< 0.0001	<0.001	< 0.01	0.013
CATTLE CREEK	CATTLE CREEK	24/06/2012	< 0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	0.001	< 0.001	0.33	< 0.001	0.255	< 0.0001	0.001	< 0.01	0.007
DUP1	DYLINGO CREEK	24/06/2012	< 0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	0.001	0.001	0.25	< 0.001	0.284	< 0.0001	0.001	< 0.01	0.012
DYLINGO CREEK	DYLINGO CREEK	24/06/2012	< 0.001	< 0.0001	<0.001	0.001	0.001	0.26	< 0.001	0.29	< 0.0001	0.001	< 0.01	0.008
Statistical Summary														

Number of Results	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13
Number of Detects	5	0	1	4	4	12	0	13	0	5	0	13
Minimum Concentration	<0.001	<0.0001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.05	< 0.001	0.002	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.01	0.005
Minimum Detect	0.001	ND	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.06	ND	0.002	ND	0.001	ND	0.005
Maximum Concentration	0.002	<0.0001	0.001	0.002	0.003	0.79	< 0.001	0.29	<0.0001	0.001	<0.01	0.014
Maximum Detect	0.002	ND	0.001	0.002	0.003	0.79	ND	0.29	ND	0.001	ND	0.014
Average Concentration	0.001	0.00005	0.00054	0.00073	0.00081	0.3	0.0005	0.085	0.00005	0.00069	0.005	0.0084
Median Concentration	0.0005	0.00005	0.0005	0.0005	0.0005	0.25	0.0005	0.02	0.00005	0.0005	0.005	0.007
Standard Deviation	0.00071	0	0.00014	0.00044	0.00069	0.22	0	0.11	0	0.00025	0	0.0028
Number of Guideline Exceedances	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Number of Guideline Exceedances(Detects Only)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0



GHD

145 Ann Street Brisbane QLD 4000 GPO Box 668 Brisbane QLD 4001 T: (07) 3316 3000 F: (07) 3316 3333 E: bnemail@ghd.com.au

© GHD 2012

This document is and shall remain the property of GHD. The document may only be used for the purpose for which it was commissioned and in accordance with the Terms of Engagement for the commission. Unauthorised use of this document in any form whatsoever is prohibited.

Document Status

Rev	Author	Reviewer		Approved for Issue						
No.	Addition	Name	Signature	Name	Signature	Date				
А	A Boden	K Neil	On file	J Keane	Draft	12/12/2011				
0	A Boden	J Keane	On file	J Scott	On file	24/01/2012				
1	A Boden	J Keane	On file	J Scott	On file	20/02/2012				
2	S Danielsen R Brown	J Keane	1×	J Keane	+K	15/11/2012				